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"Number five," Xander says, hardly glancing at the menu, 
but giving the waitress a long, hopeful look. "Brown 
toast, eggs over hard." He shoots a quick glance at Spike 
across the table, assessing. "And a number three." 
There's a little pause while she scribbles on her pad, and 
Xander sits with his shoulders up, waiting to be shot 
down. Spike just grins. When the waitress looks at him, 
he says, "Coffee." 
 
The place is almost empty, just a couple of hatchet-faced 
teenage addicts sprawled out along the counter, drawing 
circles in spilled Pepsi. Dru would have loved this place. 
Would have eaten everyone in it. He puts a boot up on 
the bench beside Xander and leans his head back against 
the vinyl. 
 
"So." Xander's staring at his hands. Short dirty fingernails, 
skin cold-flushed. He smells like he'd been on that street 
corner for a while; smells like cold air and unwashed skin. 
Not a bad smell. Actually, a really fucking great smell, 
under the circumstances. Spike smiles and folds his own 
hands on the table in front of him. Neat and clean by 
comparison. And a whole fuck of a lot stronger. 
 
"You always eat two breakfasts?" He's careful with his 
tone; he's buying the food, so he can get away with a 



good percentage of smarm, but nobody's got a gun to 
Xander's head. He can get up and walk back out if he 
wants to, and he's always been a bit of a prick. So, just 
enough sincere concern to keep him sitting there, at least 
until the food arrives. Once he's eating, he's a goner. 
 
"Used to be hungry a lot," Spike goes on, since Xander's 
not saying anything. "Back in Sunnydale, with the chip 
still in. Couldn't hunt." That gets him a quick, startled 
look—Xander hadn't known the chip was out. Spike 
smiles. "Got a soul now, so I don't hunt. And a job, so I 
don't starve." 
 
The waitress reappears with coffee for both of them, 
paper menus, knives and forks wrapped in napkins. They 
both sit back and let her do her thing, making a homey 
little scene between them. When she's gone, Spike 
pushes his napkin aside and wraps his hands around his 
coffee cup. It's bloody cold out. 
 
"Just passing through?" he asks, blowing on his coffee. 
Xander toys with his fork and watches over Spike's 
shoulder to see if the waitress is coming back. To see if 
the food's on its way. "Got a job?" 
 
The food arrives, two giant plates of cheap bread and 
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eggs and fried potatoes, and Xander eats it all. Spike sits 
watching him, occasionally shifting his gaze to the 
burnouts at the counter waiting for their phone call. Not 
too much difference, really. Xander eats fast. 
 
"Got a place to stay?" Spike asks when he's finished. The 
tone on that one is exquisite, disingenuous. Xander gives 
him another quick look, then stares back down at his 
empty plates as if expecting to see them fill back up with 
food. The waitress brings the check. All told, it sets Spike 
back ten bucks. 
 
"Come on," he says, dropping the bill on the table and 
standing up. Behind him, he hears Xander slowly collect 
his windbreaker and follow. It's a good thing he doesn't 
reflect in the black glass of the door, because if Xander 
saw the way he's grinning, it would probably cock the 
whole thing up.  

 

 
 

"In here." He kicks open the door to the spare room, and 
flicks the light on with the palm of his hand. Squints a 
little at the glare; there was no shade on the bulb when 
he took the place, and he hasn't bothered to put one on 



since. Don't need a shade in a room that he never goes 
into. That's empty except for cardboard boxes of Clash 
and Ramones and New York Dolls, piles of gunked-up bar 
clothes he hasn't got around to washing or throwing out, 
a couple of things left behind by women who've been 
and gone. One kept a miniature alarm clock in her purse, 
in case the guy of the night didn't have one at home. 
Forgot it when she left. Ironically. 
 
Xander stays back in the hall, his hands behind his back, 
hooked into the waistband of his jeans. His eyes are 
watchful, on the wall, the floor, flickering over Spike but 
not sticking, and not really making it into the room. Like 
he's afraid of what he might see in there.  
 
"Su casa," Spike says, backing up a step. Xander gives him 
a long look, then steps forward and peers around the 
doorframe. His hair hasn't been cut in a while; it's down 
over his collar. He's thinner than he used to be. You can 
see the bones of his elbows through the faded plaid 
workshirt, the worn-out thermal under that. His jeans 
hang off his hips. He smells like toothpaste and cold 
corner air. Like a suburb kid dropped in the city. Which is 
what he is. 
 
"Had a cot around here somewhere," Spike says, leaning 



against the wall and giving Xander the once-over, heels 
to head, lingering on his ass, wherever it is, hidden in 
those bagged-out jeans. He expects and wants Xander to 
turn around and catch him at it, but it's as if Xander 
knows exactly what he's doing, and has steeled himself 
not to react. He just stands there, looking into the cruddy 
little room, nodding slightly. "I'll dig it out while you take 
a shower." 
 
Xander keeps nodding, and he's in profile now, 
examining the LPs in the boxes against the wall. He's got 
nice eyelashes. Nice lips. And he's nodding still, doing the 
math, the addition and the subtraction. In the plus 
column: he'll get his own room. Crappy little room, but 
cleanish and he'll have a bed, somewhere to sleep. In the 
minus column: he's been told to go take a shower. 
Which, if he's been paying attention, ought to tell him 
that the room isn't free. Even if he hasn't, he's been 
around long enough to know that nothing's free in this 
world. He keeps nodding, staring blankly at the 
baseboard. Spike considers putting a hand out, touching 
him, clueing him in definitively. Then he thinks even 
Xander's not that dumb, and if he is, it's sort of 
fascinating to watch him puzzle it out.  
 
The soul jabs its little needle into him, something about 



letting Xander stay without strings, and he steps on it. 
Hard. He's a souled vampire, not a fucking saint. It's rent, 
is all. And all right, the thought of the Slayer's boy paying 
rent on his back, on the end of Spike's dick, is pretty 
goddamn nice. He's still a vampire, after all. He's got 
grudges. 
 
"Bathroom's this way," he says, and takes another step 
back. For a second Xander doesn't follow; he just stands 
with his hands hooked into the back of his jeans, staring 
at the junk-filled room as if he's trying to make some kind 
of peace with it. Must have figured it out. Must have. 
 
The soul gets shrill and Spike smacks it.  

 
 
 
 
 

Part Two 

He lies on the couch watching dogs, drinking a whiskey, 
and listening to the shower. Been a while since he wasn't 
the only one in his place. Been a while since that girl left 
the alarm clock behind. He has no idea why the gap; he 



just knows that he hasn't been interested, that he's felt 
weirdly out of it, out of the whole competition. Like 
when he was with Dru—he didn't look at other women, 
didn't much think about them one way or another, 
because he was with Dru. But he's not with Dru, now. 
And still it all seems sort of stupid. He needs to plug back 
in, he tells himself, watching his dog come in sixth. He's 
not surprised. It's a rerun. 
 
Seeing Harris on that corner—recognizing him, that was a 
shock. Just thought he was another little tart, and not a 
very good one at that. Well, there was a market for the 
hesitant look. But those hurt-me eyes were going to get 
him into trouble in a gig like that. Act of mercy, picking 
him up. 
 
The shower stops running, and he rolls his head on the 
arm of the couch, listening for the faint sounds of 
emergence. This could all be a big mistake—Harris could 
be throwing some kind of tantrum, might have run out 
alone for no good reason, and after a day or two of the 
real world he might turn right around and go straight 
back to the Slayer. With a long tabloid story of exactly 
how Spike had treated him. Which would be bad for 
Spike.  
 



He takes a sip of his drink and considers his feet. He 
could be—no, he definitely is doing something fairly 
stupid. No idea what drove the kid off, no idea how he 
got here to the city, how long he's been cut from the 
others, whether he's really cut at all. It's an uneasy deal 
he's got with the Slayer—she doesn't trust him, she 
trusts the soul, so she doesn't hunt him down and make 
his life miserable or really short. A fine balance. Dicking 
her sidekick could definitely throw that out. But. Dicking 
the Slayer's sidekick— He's a little hard, a little ready to 
be careless, just at the thought. And that's it, really. 
That's how he's always operated, for better or for worse. 
 
The bathroom door opens and Harris pads down the hall 
to his room, where the cot's now unfolded and crankily 
waiting to snap closed on him in the wee hours. It's the 
cot Spike used to sleep on when he first took the place. 
Went straight, took a job—Jesus Christ, he still can't 
believe it—and didn't have any money. The only 
furniture was the cot and a couple of milk crates. Sad 
punter he was, begging advances on his first paycheck to 
buy ferret's blood so he wouldn't starve.  
 
He lies there sipping his drink, thinking absently that 
maybe he should turn the heat on, and listening to Harris 
get dressed. There's a smell of shower in the air now—



hot mist and Spike's own shampoo. And Harris. He smells 
warm and bloody delicious, and if he doesn't hurry up 
and get his freeloading ass out here, Spike's going to get 
up and go take the first month out of him on the cot. 
 
A minute or two later, Xander's in the doorway. Same 
beat-up jeans and workshirt, because in all likelihood he 
has no other clothes. Not with him, anyway. The shirt's 
just half-buttoned now, he's working on the rest as he 
stands there, and Christ, he must know. Wet head still 
dripping down his shoulders, face flushed pink from the 
shower. He's shaved, which makes him look even 
younger. How old is he, again? Spike tries to remember if 
he ever knew, can't, and takes a flying leap. Eighteen? 
Nineteen? Not twenty yet, probably. Somehow, he feels 
like twenty would show. 
 
"Hey." Xander's still buttoning, not looking up yet. He 
sounds normal enough. Like…just a guy, a couch-surfing 
friend, and again the soul tries to make a suggestion. 
Spike reaches over and pours a few inches of whiskey 
into the second glass, waiting on the coffee table.  
 
"Here." He shoves it over a few inches with one finger, 
then goes back to the television. Harris gives up 
buttoning, wipes water off his forehead, and comes over 



to take the glass. That close, he smells so good that Spike 
flashes involuntarily on a few frames of a lurid mental 
movie. Warm limbs, begging. He rests his glass on his 
crotch, the cool base some comfort.  
 
Xander doesn't seem to have noticed. He's said a thanks 
that Spike has hardly heard, and retreated with his glass. 
Spike's stretched out along the whole couch, and he's not 
moving, so Xander, after a moment's hesitation, sits 
down on the floor with his back against the couch by 
Spike's legs. There's nowhere else to sit. It's still not an 
overfurnished flat.  
 
They watch dogs for a while in silence. Or at least Xander 
watches, his knees pulled up to his chest and his whiskey 
cradled in there somewhere. A couple of sips have him 
glassy-eyed, he's so skinny. Big dark shiny eyes, fixed on 
the screen like he's fascinated by the technology—how 
do they fit those little dogs in there? Eighteen, must be. 
And raised on the cathode ray tube. It's a comfort, no 
matter what channel it's on. Just light and noise. Spike 
can appreciate the appeal. He can also appreciate the 
appeal of the water running down Xander' neck, and the 
soft set of his lips, from the side. After a while he puts his 
glass down on the coffee table and reaches out to brush 
his fingers through Xander's hair, just behind his ear. 



 
Immediate reaction: Xander flinches, turns, and gives him 
a distracted, uncomprehending look. He's been lost in 
the television, he's forgotten why he's here. Spike raises 
an eyebrow, then leans up a bit and curls his fingers into 
a fist in the collar of Xander's shirt. He tugs. 
 
Xander pulls back automatically, sloshing whiskey down 
his shirtfront, and Spike lets go. Pre-soul, he wouldn't 
have done that. Well, pre-soul he'd have yanked Harris's 
innards out in the street. But that's not the point. The 
point is, he doesn't want it to go like that. He wants 
Harris—well, if not willing, at least resigned. Cooperative. 
Wants him with open eyes and open mouth and that 
look on his wide open face. Look of a man taking it 
because he has to. Because he has no choice. 
 
Even the soul seems to feel he's entitled to see that look 
on someone else for a change. 
 
"Door's there," he says. And waits while the realization 
blooms across Xander's face, pretty and pale, bleaching 
his cheeks, and damn if he wasn't thinking this was a free 
ride after all. Where's he been all this time, exactly? It's 
almost enough to make Spike smile. Except that Xander's 
still staring at him like he's found a fly in his soup, and 



maybe he's going to go for the door after all. Must have 
thought Spike was a friend, so no strings. But Spike's not 
a friend. Not his friend, at least. 
 
"Up to you," Spike says, keeping his voice calm, like he 
doesn't give a damn what Harris does. He doesn't, really. 
He's no worse off if Xander walks out; he's got whiskey 
and dogs and a roof over his head. Xander's the one 
who'll be cold tonight. Who'll be trying to figure out 
some other way to make forty bucks for a motel room. 
"Won't stop you if you want to go. But if you want to 
stay…" He lets it hang, takes a sip of his drink, cool as you 
like. Sees Xander's eyes flick automatically, just for an 
instant, down to his fly. That's the feeling he wants—that 
little rush of power. He could get used to feeling that. 
 
Xander opens his mouth, seems about to say something, 
then licks his lips and keeps quiet. The whiskey in his shirt 
is soaking through, hazy alcoholic perfume. Finally he 
says quietly and without conviction, "I don't do that 
stuff." 
 
Spike laughs. This is worth the price of admission, even if 
it goes nowhere. Harris's eyes are big and black and 
desperate, his fingers tight around his glass. Probably 
doesn't even know he's still holding it. Spike just lies 



there, smiling a bit, rocking his feet back and forth on the 
arm of the couch. "Cold out," he says after a minute. Just 
making conversation. 
 
Harris stares at him, two circles of color high up in his 
cheeks now, and for a second Spike thinks of the temper 
he used to have, the one he inherited from the yob who 
lived upstairs and yelled all the time. If he's still got it, 
now's the time it'll come out. On the other hand, Harris 
isn't much of a threat these days. Hasn't seen a square 
meal in a couple of weeks, by the look of him. You could 
fold him up and stow him under that cot if you had a 
mind to. Especially if you happen to be a chipless 
vampire with a soul you've spent a year learning to 
bargain with. 
 
He lifts one hand, one finger out of it, and crooks it. Gives 
Xander a choice: in or out. He's had a shower and a drink 
and a bite to eat, that's charity enough.  
 
They stare at each other a few more seconds, Harris 
shaking slightly, and Spike has to suppress the grin that 
wants to spill out across his face. Finally Xander's eyes 
drop, and he stands there staring into some alternate 
dimension in his glass. Not going to scrap, then. All right. 
Well—  



 
Xander sits back down on the carpet, same spot he was 
just in. Eyes back on the television, like nothing's 
happened. Spike puts his hand out and runs his fingers 
through Xander's hair, and Xander doesn't move. One 
thumb presses the rim of his glass, over and over again. 
After a minute or so he seems to realize what he's 
holding, and takes another quick, long drink. His cheeks 
are pink, flushed. 
 
Spike lets himself grin now. "Good boy," he says, and 
finishes his drink. 
 
They watch television for a while, Xander obviously not 
really seeing it, Spike not really caring, and then Spike's 
fingers close in Xander's hair and he pulls. Xander doesn't 
get it at first, and Spike pulls harder, until Xander makes 
a low, persecuted whimper and gets half up on his knees, 
awkward, head tipped back and eyes rolling to try to see 
Spike's face, figure out what's going on. One hand half-
raised toward Spike's, but not touching.  
 
Spike looks at him lazily, and nods at his own crotch. 
Xander's eyes roll away, and he swallows again. With his 
head pulled back like that, it makes his throat click 
loudly. Spike's mildly amused.  



 
"Go on," he says, and lets go of Xander's hair. Xander 
hesitates, and Spike takes a drink and watches him. It's 
started to rain; he can hear it on the windows.  
 
Finally Xander turns around and kneels beside the couch, 
undoes Spike's zipper with shaking fingers, and then 
doesn't seem to know what to do next. Spike's not really 
hard yet, just…interested. The other thing that can 
happen here is that Xander can flub it, and be turfed. No 
points for effort.  
 
But Xander's looking so unnerved, so outright freaked, 
that Spike takes pity on him. Takes some of the 
responsibility away. He puts a hand around the back of 
Xander's head and exerts gentle pressure. Downward. 
 
Xander resists the faceplant, but lifts one hand and 
touches Spike's cock lightly with his finger. His fingernails 
are clean and neat now, right out of the shower. There's 
nobody as fastidious as a street kid, once he has the 
means. His finger trembles slightly. His face is scared and 
fascinated, and his lips are wet. Spike lets him look, while 
his cock hardens under Xander's pale, trepidant finger. 
Maybe he overestimated how much experience the kid 
has in doing this. Opens up whole new angles, actually. 



Could be interesting. 
 
"Go on," he says again. He can feel warm, nervous breath 
on his skin now, and he strokes the back of Xander's 
head gently. Xander blinks fast a couple of times, then 
turns his face to the side. Just sits staring at Spike's belly, 
and watching the wheels turn, Spike's suddenly sure he's 
going to just lean back on his heels, stand up, and walk 
out. Nothing stopping him. And no matter what he's 
done on his street corner so far, he probably hasn't done 
it for anyone who knows his name.  
 
Then Xander's eyes go a little darker, a little flatter, like 
the thin skin of ice over a puddle. He gives a little sigh. 
Turns his face back, opens his lips and leans down. A 
quick, light lick over the foreskin. God, he's got a pretty 
tongue.  
 
"Good," Spike says softly, hand still buried in the kid's 
hair. "Now let's see what you can do."  
 
Xander gives him an unreadable sideways look, then 
leans further down and rubs his cheek along the length 
of Spike's cock. He's shaking all over; his shoulders are 
trembling, his hands are fists against the side of the 
couch. He pulls back, frowns in concentration while he 



pulls the foreskin back, and then opens his lips and takes 
the wet head of Spike's cock into his mouth.  
 
It feels amazing, feels so fucking good. He lies there 
grinning, watching the kid try to do a decent job, feeling 
him try to keep his teeth clear, use his tongue over the 
tip. God, yeah. Why hasn't he done this in so long? 
What's wrong with him? He gets a hand on the back of 
the kid's head and pushes. The kid automatically tries to 
push back, but Spike doesn't give ground. He holds him 
there by his hair and the collar of his shirt, feeling him 
struggle and choke, start to panic, then somehow talk 
himself down till he's quiet again. Good thing. Spike's not 
sure he could let go if he wanted to, and he doesn't want 
to. Not hardly. 
 
It's fucking great, it's all fucking great. His hands in 
Xander's wet hair, the little sounds the kid makes when 
he starts thrusting, slow and shallow. The smell of fear 
and angry, humiliated lust. The view. The Slayer's boy is 
sucking him off, doing a pretty crap job of it really, but 
Jesus, he could come from the sight alone. His cock 
shoving between the kid's friction-pink lips, wet halfway 
up its length with spit and precome. The black lost look in 
Xander's eyes, the way his fingers twist at the fabric of 
the couch. Jesus. 



 
"That's good," Spike tells him, not really lying because 
sure it's clumsy, but if it was any better it'd have been 
over already. "Good boy." And pushes in a little more, 
while the kid's hand clutches his hip in panic, and Spike's 
fingers soothe him behind his ear.  
 
It's so good, so new and unconsidered that he gets a little 
closer to the edge than he means to, and has to grab 
Xander's shoulder and yank him off. Not the politest 
thing to do, but Xander doesn't seem to care. He's 
coughing, wiping spit from his lips, water from his eyes. 
Starts to lean back on his knees, but Spike's hand keeps 
him there.  
 
"Not done with you yet." Xander gives him a startled 
look, mouth still wet and wide, and he grins. "Bedside 
table," he says, shoving the kid back onto his heels. "Top 
drawer." Xander just sits there, slack-jawed, puffy-lipped, 
eyes too shiny to be tracking. Staring. Thinking he's 
earned his keep already. Well, he hasn't. 
 
"Top. Drawer." That gets through, and the kid gets up—
front of his trousers tented, that's a nice touch—and 
stumbles off to the bedroom. There's the sound of the 
drawer, a few seconds of thoughtful or appalled silence 



while he looks over some of the stuff that's in there, and 
then he's coming back. Slowly. Not a complete idiot after 
all; smart enough to know it's lube that's called for. 
 
"Good job," Spike says again, and holds out his hand. 
"Give it here." 
 
Xander hands it over and steps back right away, as if he 
can just dissociate. As if whatever Spike wants lube for, 
he can take care of it by himself. Spike gives him a 
skeptical look. 
 
"Ever done this?" He flips up the top of the lube bottle, 
neat ominous click. The kid's eyes are drawn to it, as if 
Spike's flashing him a lit stick of dynamite. He doesn't 
even have the brains to cavil; he just shakes his head. 
Pulls his eyes away fast, but he still has the hard-on. Kind 
of a giveaway, that. 
 
"C'mere." Spike puts out a hand, as if asking for help 
getting up, and after a second Xander steps forward and 
awkwardly takes it. He's hot, his skin is damp and 
flushed. Spike pulls him down onto the couch, onto his 
lap, so he's sitting a little awkwardly, sideways. Holds the 
bottle up. He's got a soul, after all. "Here." He takes the 
kid's hand, unfolds it, holds it out palm up and drops 



some lube into it. "Feel that." 
 
The kid closes his hand tentatively, runs his fingers 
against each other. He doesn't look relieved. 
 
"'s gonna feel good," Spike says, putting a hand into 
Harris's lap and unzipping his fly. He startles, eyes flying 
wide open. "Shh, it's fine. Just gonna let you feel—" He's 
got lube in his hand; he runs it over the kid's cock. Nice 
cock. Hot and thick, moving in his hand. The kid's eyes 
flutter, and he lets out a long, low breath. "'s good, 
right?" He starts jerking faster, takes the kid right up to 
the edge, then lets him fall back. "Now you do me." 
 
The kid's still got the handful of lube; he looks at it for a 
second, then reaches awkwardly behind and runs his 
fingers over Spike's cock. Hot and firm and slick, and his 
eyes are so wide and dark, his lips wet, his cock bobbing 
against his belly; Spike closes his eyes for a second, 
wrestles internally, and thinks,fuck it. There'll be plenty 
of other times to draw it out. He grabs Xander's hand, 
runs more lube into it, and another dose in his own. 
"More," he says roughly. "And get your trousers off."  
 
That takes a little doing, Xander shying away from it, but 
he helps out with a yank or two, and then the kid's 



basically naked, just the half-buttoned shirt dangling 
from him. Another time he'll get that off. Right now he's 
busy. He puts Harris's hand on his cock again. "The more 
you do that, the better it'll be." That takes a second to 
sink in, and then the kid takes firmer hold of him and he 
has to stop himself from just throwing restraint to the 
winds and launching into him. 
 
Instead he lets it go for a minute or so, then sits up and 
gently pushes Xander down onto his hands and knees. He 
tries to buck it, get straight back up again, and Spike 
keeps a hand on his shoulder. 
 
"Easiest like this," he says. "Trust me." 
 
Xander still resists, pretty lamely till Spike gets a lubed 
hand between his legs and parts his buttocks. Then he 
jerks all over and tries to scramble to his feet. Spike 
yanks him back down, knees his legs apart, and runs a 
lube-slick hand from his balls to his tailbone. There's 
something about it, a man kneeling over like this, like 
he's waiting to be beheaded instead of fucked, that gets 
Spike every time. He's hard as iron, and he wants to 
screw the living daylights out of something.  
 
So he does. He slicks Xander's ass with enough lube to 



keep him quiet, keeps a hand on his back so he can't 
squirm away, and shoves in. Xander sucks in a breath and 
gives a little sobbing cry, and Spike closes his eyes in 
ecstasy, slick tight hot ecstasy. He pushes hard, gets all 
the way in. The kid's tight as a glove inside, soft as satin. 
He's shaking, sweating, maybe crying a little. His cock is 
hard against his belly, against Spike's steadying hand. 
Spike pulls out, almost all the way, looks down, and 
watches his cock disappear into the kid's body.  
 
"Oh yeah," he says, stupidly, completely lost. "Fuck, God, 
yeah." 
 
Xander rasps something in response—Awgod—and he 
gets a hand up around his chin, his jaw, bracing and 
comforting. "'s okay, it's good, feels good—" He never 
makes sense when he's fucking. Just wants to praise the 
hell out of the kid for being such an unexpectedly sweet 
lay, for pulling him in like this, making him want to do 
this full time, all the rest of eternity. "Good, yeah, that's 
it—" And so on. While he drives his cock in, hips 
snapping, watching Harris's back strain and ripple, thin 
muscles under thin skin, and it feels so good, he leans 
forward and covers the kid, pins him and fucks him 
sharply, ruthlessly, while he gives little supplicating cries, 
inflammatory cries, and finally Spike loses hold of the 



thread completely and comes inside him, shoving him 
brutally, intentionally forward with the last thrusts, 
knocking him almost off his hands and knees and then 
falling over onto him in a near stupor, still buried inside 
him. 
 
That's Xander's first night in the flat.  

 
 
 
 
 

Part Three 

Afterward, Spike reflects that he got a little carried away, 
probably shouldn't have let things go that far that fast, 
and when he thinks back on the kid's shaking hand, the 
choked protests, he feels the prick of conscience. His 
prick has no conscience of course, and it likes the whole 
scenario, even now. But for a week they just cohabit. 
They sleep in separate rooms, Xander awake during the 
day, Spike at night. He's out a lot anyway; at work, 
making money to pay for the things he used to take for 
free. He's a bouncer at a demon club and he makes a nice 
piece of change, ten hour nights Wednesday through 



Saturday. Plus, there's drinking to do after the place 
closes, people to see, women. He makes it home after 
daylight sometimes, via the sewers, and if the kid's in the 
kitchen silently drinking orange juice, Spike barely nods 
to him before stumbling back to the bedroom and 
faceplanting in the sheets.  
 
Part of him expects Xander to find something else, some 
other arrangement; he'll come home one morning and 
Xander will be waiting nervously, his coat already on, 
maybe a token twenty bucks for utilities on the counter. 
What else does he spend his days on, if not trying to find 
something better? But that doesn't happen, and when he 
spares a few brain cells to think about it, he remembers 
that Xander was never much of a mover or a shaker; he 
was Bad Job Guy, and it took a stick of dynamite to get 
him to make a change.  
 
So he's got Xander as long as he wants him, probably 
longer, and when the shower goes on while he's trying to 
sleep, or the flat smells like food when he's hung over, he 
feels little pulses of irritation. But mainly, he doesn't 
care. If the kid wants to stay and pay rent on his back, 
that's his business. Spike's not turning down free kink. 
 
Still, he's got the soul. So he leaves grocery money out 



for the kid to buy pizza or whatever, and even clears a 
little room in the fridge for what he buys. And he half-
regrets working the kid over like that, even as he knows 
he'll probably do it again as soon as he's past Saturday, 
his last shift. 
 
And yeah, it's like clockwork, on Saturday night he finds 
himself starting to think about the kid at home. Stamping 
hands and paws, checking IDs, waving in a lamia but not 
her Clixor date, some part of his mind is counting the 
hours until he's off. Till he can go home and wake the kid 
up, early Sunday morning, and collect a little rent. The 
soul wants to kick up a fuss over that, but he's not 
prepared to let it. The kid can walk out any time he 
wants. Everyone involved is exercising free will. Fuck off, 
soul. 
 
He doesn't get home until almost eight o'clock in the 
morning, and Xander's already up and around by then. 
Which sort of ruins his plan of a sleepy fuck in a darkened 
room, followed by sacking out in the kid's bed. Instead, 
he finds himself lingering in the kitchen like an idiot, still 
wearing his coat and boots, smelling cigarette smoke and 
cheap booze and bad perfume all over himself. He wants 
to just go to bed, wants to take the kid with him and not 
have to say so, have it just be understood that when he 



comes home like this, that's what they do. Doesn't work 
that way. Xander's wearing secondhand jeans and a 
faded plaid work shirt, barefoot. Frying an egg at the 
stove. He's just got out of the shower; his hair is wet, 
curling down over his collar and into his eyes. Clean-
shaven. Clean. 
 
"You want an egg?" He doesn't look at Spike when he 
asks. He looked up once, quickly, when Spike came in. 
Then down again before there was time for much eye 
contact. Now that Spike thinks about it, the kid hasn't 
been looking at him all week. Bugger.  
 
"No." The smell of frying grease is disgusting, and he 
thinks of telling the kid to turn the fan on, or chuck the 
whole thing in the sink and eat toast instead. He doesn't 
want to taste grease in the kid's mouth. This whole 
morning is not going as planned. His fantasy of warm, 
quiet sex in the dark bedroom is pretty much deleted by 
now. "I'll take a mug, though." 
 
It's like the kid hasn't heard at all; he just keeps staring 
down at the frying pan, watching the egg turn brown. 
After a few seconds Spike realizes he's trying to figure 
out what he's just been told, what he's supposed to do. 
He looks abstracted and tense. 



 
"Heat up a pint," Spike says, and heaves to his feet. "I'm 
going to go wash up." 
 
When he gets back, face and hands rinsed free of smoke, 
there's a mug of warm blood on the end of the counter. 
The kid's standing with his back to the sink, eating the 
egg off a plate in quick, choppy bites. Spike takes the 
mug and sits at the table with it, wondering when he got 
so wet. Working a job, keeping to a routine. An 
apartment, for Christ's sake. And now, when he should 
be exercising his rights as landlord, sitting around for a 
morning chat over a cuppa. Pathetic. 
 
"How was work?" Xander asks, though he might be 
asking the stove because he's still facing it, still propped 
against the sink with his fork making annoying little 
grating sounds against the plate. His shoulders look like 
he's about to be shot in the back of the head. Spike gives 
them a sour look and sips his blood. 
 
"Fantastic," he says. "Reminds me why I spent a hundred 
years killing people, 'stead of letting them into bars." 
 
Xander nods to the wall. "People can be assholes," he 
says neutrally. Like he's just heard this might be true. 



 
Spike pulls the morning paper—he gets the paper now, 
how fucking ridiculous is that?—toward him and skims 
the headlines. But most of his brain is thinking about 
what the kid's just said, and wondering what that's 
supposed to mean. What it means for Xander. They still 
haven't talked about why he's here, in the city, alone. 
Why he was hanging around on that street corner, where 
the cars slow down so the drivers can take a nice long 
look.  
 
"If you're going to call the Slayer or the witch down on 
my head, I'd appreciate some notice." He says it without 
planning it, the way he says most things. Once it's out, he 
looks up and watches the kid's back carefully. Painfully 
stiff, like he's just stepped on something that's taken a 
chunk out of him. After a second he shakes his head and 
puts his plate carefully down on the counter. 
 
"I'm not." 
 
"Why not?" 
 
Silence, and the smell of egg grease in the air is starting 
to get to him. He shouldn't have had those drinks after 
closing; it's putting him off his blood. Xander's still 



shaking his head slightly, though now it seems like a 
slightly different gesture.  
 
"I'm not calling them," he says, and looks over his 
shoulder at Spike. He looks pale and resolute. "They 
don't know where I am." 
 
"Maybe they should." 
 
"Maybe they shouldn't." 
 
They look at each other, and this time Xander doesn't 
look away. His lips tighten and he seems to sharpen all 
over, prickle up like a little wild animal with its back to 
the cave wall. His eyes are black and hard. Spike shrugs 
and tries some more blood. 
 
"Right, your business. But if you want to stay here, we 
need to get a few things straight." 
 
"I get the deal." He clamps his mouth shut and looks 
down at his fingers on the edge of the counter. "I know 
how it works." 
 
"No, here's how it works. I'm out four nights a week. 
Saturday's the last one. When I come home Sunday 



morning, I don't want the place smelling like a bloody 
greasy spoon. Not any morning, actually. And I want it 
quiet when I'm sleeping. And wouldn't kill you to heat up 
a pint now and then." He doesn't really care about that 
last one, but he throws it in anyway, to round things out.  
 
"Okay." Xander agrees right on the heels of the demand, 
his eyes rounder now and a little—what, scared? Five 
days ago he was standing on a street corner, he bloody 
ought to be scared. He wipes one hand down the side of 
his jeans, glances down and notices his plate sitting on 
the counter next to him. He picks it up, puts it in the sink, 
and runs a blast of water over it. "You want—you want 
some more blood?" 
 
"No." He feels strangely grumpy now, ready to lash out. 
The things he's demanding are so stupidly petty. He's a 
fucking householder. He should be getting bended knees, 
blood in a silver cup, endless blowjobs. Instead he wants 
peace and quiet. "Turn on that fan. I'm going to bed." He 
gets up and starts for the bedroom, then turns back. 
"And when I say I'm going to bed in the morning, you 
come too." 
 
The kid pauses, uncertain, one hand raised to turn the 
fan on. His eyes go sort of flat, internal, and he nods. 



Flicks the fan on and starts across the kitchen. Spike 
scowls. 
 
"Not this morning. Go brush your teeth and…" He can't 
think of anything to tell Xander to do. "Do something 
quiet." 
 
Xander stands frozen in the middle of the kitchen floor, 
his eyes fixed on Spike's face, clearly waiting for the rest. 
There is no rest. Spike takes his mug of blood into his 
bedroom, and shuts the door behind him.  

Part Four 

It's clear Xander's not wholly at ease with his new role as 
concubine, and Spike sympathizes up to a point. But 
really, he's been around long enough to have seen or 
done just about everything a person can do to get by, 
and sex is just the coin you use when you're out of all the 
others. He's paid his own fare with it before, he knows 
what it's like. Sometimes nasty as hell, sometimes not so 
bad. Xander stays, even though he's free to leave, so it 
can't be too rotten for him. 
 
In fact, Spike knows it's not too rotten, because he's 
there. He's the one with his lube-slick hand on Xander's 
dick, feeling him get hard as iron, watching his 



intelligence leak out his ears and seeing his eyes fill up 
with wild, blind obedience instead. Xander's a good lay. A 
surprisingly good lay. And he gets better, the more he's 
laid. Funny, that. 
 
Still, he's conflicted. He doesn’t explain what he's doing 
here, what cut him from the Slayer's little group, and 
Spike doesn't ask. He fucks him on the nights he's 
around, not working. Wednesday through Saturday, he 
pretty much leaves him alone. They don't really talk. 
Xander heats blood up and carries it over to the table for 
Spike. He doesn't eat eggs anymore. 
 
Then one stray Thursday Spike gets off a couple of hours 
early and comes home before it's light, a little drunk and 
more than a little horny. Nothing much on his mind but 
sex, he heads for the little spare room that Xander sleeps 
in. He never goes in there; by now, by silent agreement, 
it's Xander's private space. Sex happens in Spike's 
bedroom, in the kitchen, the living room, the shower, 
wherever, but Xander's room is out of bounds. So Spike's 
thinking he's going to wake Xander up and tell him to 
come to his own room, with the usual understanding. He 
should just knock, but instead he opens the door and 
looks in. 
 



It smells like sweat and terror, and Xander's in there on 
the little fold-up cot, asleep, weeping in fear. Spike 
freezes. He's not sure what to do. Something about the 
tears completely stuns him, like a mallet between the 
eyes, and he has two automatic, conflicting impulses. The 
first is to go over to Xander, get an arm around him, 
wake him up. It's not personal; it's just the part of Spike 
that used to take care of Dru. The other impulse is to get 
the hell out.  
 
He gets the hell out. 
 
He heats up some blood and sits at the kitchen table with 
the light off, reading and rereading headlines on old 
newspapers while the stove clock ticks over and finally 
hits six am. There's a creak of springs, and then Xander's 
door opens. A minute later he's in the kitchen, his sheets 
bundled up in his arms, heading for the washer. His shirt 
and shorts are soaked in sweat. He looks glazed, on 
automatic pilot. He doesn't even notice Spike sitting at 
the table until he's halfway across the room and Spike 
turns a page. Then he jumps back and runs into the 
island counter, his eyes huge and black. 
 
He's been doing this for weeks, Spike realizes. 
Nightmares, night sweats, and laundry before Spike gets 



home.  
 
The soul needles him, tells him he's supposed to say 
something, or do something, or be a completely different 
person with a kindly twinkle and oatmeal wisdom. The 
soul is stupid. He gives Xander a steady look, head to toe, 
then goes back to the newspaper. "I'll be off to bed in 
half an hour." 
 
That gives Xander enough time to throw his things in the 
wash and take a shower, himself, before getting to 
Spike's bedroom. He stands there a minute, blank, not 
following, then finally nods. Turns numbly, goes to the 
laundry closet, and starts the cycle. Spike sits at the table 
pretending to read articles until Xander disappears into 
the bathroom; then he sits staring up at the ceiling over 
his head, holding his mug to his chest. He should kick the 
kid out. He can get sex in other places.  
 
The shower runs for twenty-seven minutes—waste of 
water—and then stops. Spike leaves his mug on the table 
and goes to bed. By the time he's sitting on his side, 
pulling his shirt slowly off over his head, Xander's there. 
Towel around his waist, wet head, little blank smile. 
Reporting for duty. Spike glances at him, skins his jeans 
off, and rolls under the sheets. Xander, when he receives 



no instructions, drops the towel and gets in at the other 
side. Then he lies waiting, close enough to touch, his 
heartbeat a steady controlled tapping, like water 
dripping from an eave. 
 
"Turn around," Spike says, and Xander turns around. He's 
a little stiff in the shoulders, the spine, anticipating. Spike 
slides over and puts his head against the back of Xander's 
neck, his arms around his waist. Body to body, belly to 
back. He can feel Xander stay rigid, waiting for 
whatever's going to come next. "Go to sleep."  
 
He's exhausted. He's asleep in five minutes, without 
feeling the kid relax at all.  

 
 
 
 
 

Part Five 

 

It pisses him off. He picked Xander up thinking not-very-
complex things. Thinking Hello, here's the Slayer's boy 
turned whore, isn't that interesting. Thinking any kid on 



that corner had to be jaded, blasé. Thinking how 
impossible it was to pass up the irony, and the poetic 
justice. Thinking with his dick, in other words. 
 
Now it's getting complicated, and he doesn't like it. 
Obviously Xander isn't used to doing this, or at least not 
exactly this, though he hasn't kicked up the kind of fuss 
he once would have at the very thought. Maybe he 
hadn't been out there long enough. But something put 
him there in the first place, and it's a long way from a 
Sunnydale lower-middle class to lighting up the corners 
of the city at night. Apparently a long, nasty, scary way, if 
Xander's nighttime habits are any indication.  
 
He really doesn't want to have to deal. 
 
So he doesn't. He's not Xander's keeper—well, not like 
that. He's just the guy who feeds him and fucks him. 
That's different. Sooner or later Xander's going to get his 
act together and find some part-time job, bussing tables 
or selling drugs or something, and he'll be out of Spike's 
life again. There's no need to share childhood traumas in 
the interim. 
 
He is curious about the sex, though. One morning, both 
of them supine and sweaty, the sheets still soaking 



through, he reaches for his cigarettes with one hand and 
rubs his face with the other. 
 
"You never did this before." It's not a question—he's 
figured out by now that Xander wasn't playing games, 
that first night. There've been too many repeats, too 
many sudden hesitations and backpedallings. Along with 
all the orgasms, yeah. 
 
"What—no. No." Xander's staring at the ceiling, shaking 
his head a little for the hearing impaired. Or just a 
leftover kick of the old personality, all hopped-up middle 
American defensiveness. 
 
"What had you done?" Spike lights his cigarette. "Must 
have done something." 
 
Xander says nothing, just stares at the ceiling, and Spike 
waves the cigarettes at him. He glances at them and 
shakes his head. Spike drops the packet on the bedside 
table. "Had to be something standing between you and 
the wolf at the door." 
 
Xander gives a humorless little laugh at that, and Spike 
decides not to take offense. "Look, I've done my share. 
I'm just curious. Never gave head before?" 



 
"No." 
 
"Never got fucked." 
 
"No." That's more emphatic. Xander's face is taut, fixed. 
His eyes are on the ceiling. Spike regards him for a 
minute, then glances up at the ceiling in case there's 
something really interesting up there. There isn't. 
 
"So, what? Got sucked off a lot, I guess." 
 
Xander is silent for a second, and then his jaw twitches 
and he says, "Is this part of it?" 
 
"Is what part of what?" 
 
"I have to say this stuff now, too?" 
 
Spike frowns and considers his cigarette. Again, he 
decides to cut some slack and not get shirty. Xander's on 
the clock, he has to remember. It's a job, as far as 
Xander's concerned. One he's apparently still pretty 
touchy about. "No," he says, stubbing out his cigarette. 
"You don't. I was just curious." 
 



Xander chooses silence in response to that, and Spike 
gets up with a shrug and goes to the bathroom, where he 
showers in the hottest water he can stand for almost half 
an hour. It's not a waste when he does it; he's cold-
blooded.  

 
 
 
 
 

Part Six 

It continues to piss him off. Even the fact that he's 
getting grumpy makes him grumpier, because what the 
hell is he doing, giving a damn about Harris's precious 
sensitive feelings? It's rent. Full stop. He comes home 
scowling, is barely vocal, drinks blood, stomps off to bed 
with Xander padding quietly along in tow. He smells of 
apprehension. Supposed to be a good smell, that.  
 
Mornings are the worst, because now when he gets 
home he can't help but notice the faint scent of night 
sweat and laundered sheets still in the air. Xander's 
always freshly showered, no trace on him, and for some 
reason that drives Spike crazy too. He doesn't know what 



to do about it, doesn't know how it's supposed to fit into 
the mornings he's sketched out in his mind. Which 
basically go: blood, extremely good no-strings sex, 
oblivion. Nowhere in his plan is there space for Xander to 
have just come out of dreams that scare him to tears, or 
for Spike to give a damn about that. But there it is, and 
now when he takes the kid to bed in the morning he's 
not sure, half the time, what he should be doing. 
Sometimes he runs up one side of him and down the 
other, rent with interest, until Xander's wet and gasping 
and shaking with muscle fatigue. Sometimes he just pulls 
him down into the sheets and sleeps with him. He can't 
decide which one seems to have a better effect. Xander 
doesn't offer an opinion. 
 
It's all profoundly annoying, and it seeps into his life in 
ways he only recognizes and resents after the fact. At 
work, he slips up and mentions Xander in conversation. 
Watching television with Xander sitting on the carpet, he 
flips away from Deliverance and American Gigolo. Little 
things, irritating things. He finds himself wondering what 
ever happened to Red, and why she hasn't tracked 
Xander down yet. Didn't she have locator spells, or some 
nonsense like that? Not that he wants to find her on his 
doorstep with a fistful of vengeful dick-shrinking powder, 
but it would be nice to get a little more backstory, know 



what he's dealing with. 
 
He tries. Next morning, in bed with the kid, he sits him up 
against the headboard and asks a few pointed questions. 
Trying to ignore the increasing smell of pissed-off fear in 
the air. 
 
"What happened, exactly?" 
 
Xander just stares at him, his face set and still. Not going 
to be interrogated. He's sitting cross-legged, hands 
braced into the mattress on either side of him. Still got 
his shirt and shorts on. Spike presses his hands into the 
kid's knees, pushes them down into the mattress, and 
doesn't break his gaze. The silence just draws out and 
out, until finally he loses patience and falls back into the 
sheets. 
 
"I'll guess then," he says, staring at the ceiling. 
"Somebody died." Nothing. He raises his head and eyes 
Xander, who's just sitting there, staring at him. "Warm? 
Let's see. Watcher still alive?" Something occurs to him, 
and he props himself up on his elbows. "Your folks still 
kicking?" 
 
Xander doesn't say anything, and they stare at each 



other, Spike trying to remember exactly what the 
Harrises Senior looked like. He remembers vague 
outlines and a lot of bad language. Overall, not the sort 
of loss liable to drive a son to hustling. Then he thinks of 
something else. Could be the reason Red hasn't tracked 
him down is that she's the one dead. Best friend, first 
love—that would be enough to put him in a tailspin like 
this. Would explain a lot, really.  
 
"What about Re—" 
 
Xander leans forward, catches his weight on his palms on 
either side of Spike's waist, and presses his mouth to 
Spike's cock, through his jeans. It's a sudden movement; 
Spike jerks in surprise and automatically snaps a hand 
down to grab his hair. Not a good place to be bitten, no 
matter how fast you heal. But Xander's not biting, he's 
just mouthing, breathing heat through the fabric, diligent 
and devoted and a lot better at it than he was a few 
weeks ago. He smells angry, afraid, a little desperate. He 
doesn't even seem to notice Spike's hand knotted in his 
hair. 
 
"Stop it," Spike says, tugging. "Cut that out, we're 
talking." 
 



Xander shakes his head minutely, eyes closed, hands 
working around under Spike's back now, pressing into 
the muscles. Spike's getting hard, getting pissed off. He 
yanks a little harder. "I said, cut it out." Part of his mind is 
wondering what the hell he's doing—blow job first, talk 
second—but it's common sense really, if he lets Xander 
get him off, there'll be no talk later. He's used the same 
tactic himself enough times, he ought to know. "Stop it, 
Xander." He never uses Xander's name, so it's serious. He 
yanks again, for good measure. 
 
Xander gives him a quick, flickering black gaze up over his 
tented fly and his belly, then turns his head and 
suddenly, without warning, bites him. Fucking bites him 
in the thigh, the soft skin inside his leg. Hard. It feels like 
he's gone through the jeans and into the skin, feels for a 
second like a bigger, stronger man's come back to play. 
Smelling of rage and blood, biting him where he's tender. 
 
He doesn't even think; he just gets both hands around 
Xander's head and wrenches him off, then snaps him to 
the side and clear off the bed. There's a complicated 
thump of limbs hitting the floor, the baseboard, base of 
the wall. The pain in Spike's thigh is fading already, and 
he's sitting up, feeling the spot with panicky fingers. Spit, 
no blood. Not as bad as he'd thought; it was just the 



surprise. Jesus Christ. When's the last time someone hurt 
him?  
 
Then there's a tiny noise from the floor, and he realizes 
what he's just done and wonders if he's killed the kid. 
You could break someone's neck like that, no problem. 
Fucking Christ. He swallows hard and looks. Xander's on 
his side on the floor, wide dazed eyes staring at nothing, 
gasping for breath. Wind knocked out of him, is all. That's 
what Spike tells himself so he can get up off the bed and 
go over, crouch down, and hover like an idiot.  
 
"You all right?" Stupid thing to ask, and Harris's eyes just 
roll over him without showing an answer. His lips are 
wet, he can't get his breath. Spike puts a hand on his 
side, tentatively, expecting him to shudder it off. He 
doesn't. "You're okay, just…breathe. In, out." He 
demonstrates, and after another couple of bad seconds 
the kid's diaphragm unseals and he's breathing in great 
whooping gasps. Not bleeding anywhere, and his arms 
and legs all seem to work. So maybe he's all right. 
 
"You're all right," Spike says firmly, and stays there with 
his hand on Xander's side, the magic touch to make it all 
true.  
 



He is all right, just dazed and bruised. Black all up and 
down one side when Spike wakes up in the evening. He'd 
been dreaming of old times, Sunnydale, Xander getting 
swatted around by big monsters and never falling down. 
Never staying down, anyway.  
 
They watch television in silence, not touching, very 
polite. Spike doesn't ask any more questions.  

 

 
 

Things are a little different after that. Xander's both more 
distant and more aware, as though the wall knocked a 
few memories back into place. Reminded him how much 
stronger Spike is, and that he used to be, right, yeah, a 
monster. A kid raised on the Hellmouth can maybe be 
forgiven for forgetting that from time to time, even when 
he's the one who heats up the mugs.  
 
But now Xander's remembered, and he's a little less 
casual about it all. He watches everything, all the time. 
And says very little. Does what he's told and then goes 
off and watches television with the sound too low to 
hear, tracking the screen intently. The bruises fade 
slowly. He never relaxes in bed. 



 
It turns into a thing. Spike can't let go of it, can't stop 
coming back and coming back and worrying at whatever 
little bit of the kid he can get hold of, trying to make 
him…what? He doesn't know. The first few days after the 
fight, he finds himself posturing ridiculously, acting the 
Big Bad, trying mutely to convince both of them that it's 
Xander's fault for putting himself in harm's way. He 
smokes a lot, digs out the thumb ring, sits with his legs 
spread farther than usual, like some insecure kid in the 
back of the city bus. Xander gives him a wide berth. Just 
once while the bruises are still there, he works himself up 
to fuck the kid. Tries to do a decent, vigorous, Big Bad job 
of it and fails miserably the moment he puts his hand on 
Xander's hip and feels him wince. Ends up sitting up in 
bed reading Spin and rubbing the back of the kid's neck. 
Explain that one to the house of Aurelius. 
 
Once he's finished being that flavor of idiot, he starts 
trying to surprise Xander into being himself, somehow. 
Not consciously, not intentionally. At least not at first. 
But it's as if both of them hit the wall, got cracked over 
the head, and remembered what things used to be like. 
Xander used to be fucking annoying, loud-mouthed, 
unthinking, funny. He used to be fun to bait, and he gave 
as good as he got. Spike keeps remembering little things 



Xander used to say and do, most of them pathetic, but 
now strangely appealing. He's suddenly desperate to 
have some of them back again. 
 
Saturday morning he stays up after work and watches 
morning cartoons with the kid, hoping for some flicker of 
life out of it. They don't show the old, good ones 
anymore, though, and when he glances sideways he can 
see that Xander's not really into it either. Just watching 
the screen because it's ritual, it's Saturday morning, it's 
something to do. So that fizzles. He goes to bed and lies 
there feeling more depressed than he has since he first 
got the soul. Picking Xander Harris up off that street 
corner was the stupidest thing he's done in years. He was 
perfectly happy before all this started. 
 
He brings home a bag of donuts, a pizza, DVDs. Anything 
he can think of that he associates with the old Xander, 
which isn't much. It occurs to him that he doesn’t really 
know much about Xander's old life, what it was like, 
apart from a string of crap jobs and Christmas on the 
lawn. Xander doesn't eat much these days, and he 
watches whatever goes into the player, no 
discrimination. Spike starts renting increasingly shitty 
movies, just trying to get a reaction. "That was all right, 



then, wasn't it?" he asks idly after Hook, and Xander just 
shrugs and says yeah. Spike goes to bed and broods.  

 

 
 

There's a burst water main at work and he comes home 
at two am, just a few hours after he left. Lets himself into 
the silent flat, goes to the toilet to wash, comes out and 
flicks on the television. Volume low, so he won't wake up 
Harris. There's exactly nothing on at two am, and he's 
only got Steel Magnolias and Monkeybone rented, so he 
ends up turning the damn thing off and wandering the 
little flat, too keyed up to sleep. It's been a while since he 
read properly; he should read. He doesn't feel like 
reading. He could go back out, go have a drink, find some 
conversation, but he doesn't feel like seeing anyone. He 
stands drumming his fingers on the kitchen counter, then 
sighs, rolls his neck, and starts down the hall to Xander's 
room.  
 
Just outside the door he stops and secondguesses. He 
can't hear anything bad going on, which must mean the 
kid's sleeping decently for once, which means he should 
probably leave well enough alone. Xander's been looking 
tired recently, even though he has all day and night to 



himself when Spike's at work. He needs sleep.  
 
Spike thinks of Xander asleep—properly asleep, smooth 
face and untroubled brow and pearly moonlight, all 
that—and something in his belly softens a little. He'll let 
the kid sleep. But he opens the door quietly anyway, just 
for a look. 
 
The blinds are up, there's pearly moonlight. But the cot is 
empty. The boxes of LPs are lined up neatly against the 
wall by the closet, and the leftover junk is all there on top 
of them. Except the travel alarm clock, which is on the 
stand by the head of the cot. Spike stands there for a 
second, staring, then opens the door wider and steps 
inside. He already knows the room is empty, but he looks 
around it anyway, as if Xander might be hiding behind 
the door or possibly wedged inside the closet. Stupid. He 
steps back into the hall and stands still, testing. The flat's 
empty. How did he not notice that, as soon as he got 
home? 
 
For a minute he doesn't know what to do, can't even 
quite process the facts. Xander's always here. Well, he 
must go out for things, groceries and things, he has a key. 
Not a prisoner, after all. But he's always here, on the 
couch or in the shower or standing by the sink, when 



Spike gets home. He's always sleeping just down the hall 
when Spike wakes up at night. It's a certainty. Has been 
for weeks, months now. 
 
His first thought is that Xander's finally scarpered. Done 
what Spike used to expect every morning when he came 
home; just upped and disappeared, back to Sunnydale or 
the street or wherever. Would be the sensible thing to 
do. But he wouldn't do it like this, just gone, middle of 
the night. Would he? 
 
Spike goes back into the kitchen and looks around. 
Checks the counter, the table, the coffee table in the 
living room. There's no note. Xander owns a few more 
things by now; his own razor, for one thing. That's still in 
the bathroom. His clothes are still in his bedroom. So he's 
not gone, not really. Just…out for a walk. 
 
Spike sits at the kitchen table with his boots planted, his 
hands dangling, thinking about it. The nights he works, 
he's never home until early morning, even if he gets off 
shift early. He doesn’t check up; it's never occurred to 
him. Never caught a whiff of anything to check up on. So 
maybe this is a one-time thing, maybe Xander just went 
out to pick up a pizza or make a phone call— 
 



He sits there mulling that thought over and over, a phone 
call to Sunnydale, and what that would mean. Could 
mean. He doesn't know yet. Doesn't know anything. 
Could all be entirely innocent, could be nothing. Xander 
has to come back at some point, and he'll get answers 
then. Then he thinks about the last time he tried to get 
answers, and flinches away from that route. If Xander 
doesn't want to say, he won't say. So… 
 
He gets up, grabs his coat, and walks out. Goes down to 
the street and sits on the Dumpster in the alley opposite, 
smoking and waiting. Sort of thing he used to do all the 
time, almost nostalgic. After about an hour and a half, 
he's rolling the tip of his cigarette against the brick and 
thinking what he'll say if the Slayer gets into this, and 
Xander walks quickly up the far sidewalk. He's skinny in 
his windbreaker, hunched against the cold. No looking 
around, no dawdling, just straight home. He runs up the 
building steps, fiddles with the key for a second, then lets 
himself in and disappears. 
 
Spike gives it ten minutes, then tosses his cigarette, 
slides down off the Dumpster, and goes up. The flat's 
silent, dark. He gets his boots and coat off, pulls a bag of 
blood out of the fridge, and starts it warming. Taps on 
Xander's door on the way back from rinsing his face and 



hands.  
 
Xander comes out blinking, heart running a little fast, not 
as warm and cowlicked as someone who's been asleep 
five hours. He's in shirt and shorts, though, barefoot. If 
you didn't know anything, you wouldn't think twice 
about the look on his face. Spike's home early, after all; 
he might have just been woken up, wondering what's 
going on. 
 
"Pipe burst," Spike says, drinking his blood. "It'll be fixed 
tomorrow." 
 
Xander nods, his expression tamping down a little, his 
heart slowing. This part's familiar, it makes sense. He's 
propped against the side of the refrigerator, arms 
crossed over his chest, just waiting. Spike finishes his 
blood, drops the mug in the sink, and turns to him. They 
just stand there, staring at each other, until Xander drops 
his eyes to the floor. 
 
"Come on then," Spike says, and leads the way to his 
bedroom.  

Part Seven 



Patience has never been his strong point, but he 
manages to let the whole thing go for a full week, just in 
case Xander's got wind of anything. If he has, he doesn't 
show it. It's a week of everything the same, crap movies 
and Chinese takeout and sex that half-wrecks the 
headboard but doesn't dent the force field between 
them. It's a challenge, Spike tells himself. He's got the 
kid's body, now he's just trying to get into his head. 
That's all it is. Because who knew Xander Harris could be 
stoic? 
 
Thursday night he stops at a pay phone on his way to 
work and calls in sick. Sick, Texas repeats. There's a 
pause, while Spike studies the whores' adverts stuck to 
the walls of the booth and reminds himself why he has a 
job. Fucking soul. Hung over? Texas asks. Texas likes 
things to be clear. Spike says no, sick. He can hear Texas 
thinking that over, because they both know vampires 
don't get sick. Okay, Texas says finally. Don't be sick 
tomorrow, Spike. He says no, he won't, and surprises 
himself by not demolishing the phone when he hangs it 
up. 
 
He circles back home, parks the DeSoto around the block, 
and hops up onto the alley Dumpster. It's not even 
midnight yet. There's still a light on up there, and once he 



sees Xander walk past the window. Turning the television 
off. Then the light goes out, and a minute or two later 
he's coming out the front door of the building, wearing 
that cruddy old windbreaker that couldn't keep a 
Samoan warm, his hands jammed in the pockets of his 
crappy old jeans. He looks cold and taut and wired-up, 
even from across the street. Looks like the kid Spike 
picked up on a corner months ago. He lets the door fall 
closed behind him, tests the handle automatically, then 
heads down the steps and up the street. Walking fast, 
long strides, head down. 
 
This is the kind of thing Spike used to do best. Rooftops, 
lurking. It's a bit of a rush, really, scrambling up the brick 
and onto the tarred gravel, walking the edge so he can 
keep an eye on the kid six storeys down. Time was, he'd 
do a little herding, spook that little figure into darker and 
narrower alleys, till he got tired of playing and dropped 
down for a bite. He jumps the gap between buildings and 
realizes he's grinning. He's missed rooftops. If he had 
someone to do this with, it might be different, but 
there's no way he's turning vamp shamus like the poof, 
and who else can play this game without eating the 
rabbit?  
 
That gives him a funny pang, and he frowns. One more 



reason the kid's an idiot to go wandering around alone at 
night; anyone could be up here, looking for breakfast. 
Just because it's not the Hellmouth doesn't mean there 
aren't tigers in the city. He should know; he kicks them 
out of the bar when they play too rough.  
 
Xander turns left, crosses the street, and Spike has to 
take a running jump to make it across and follow him. 
He's out of practice, he misjudges and has to huddle 
down when he sees Xander pause, prickle, look around. 
So maybe he's not completely stupid. But still. No Slayer 
around to pull him out of harm's way, no Red to give him 
a magic protection bubble, or whatever. Just him, 
walking fast and alone down the row of streetlights, and 
if someone steps out of the next alley with a knife or a 
gun or a big set of teeth, what's he going to do about it? 
Bleed and bounce. 
 
They head east, then southeast, and the buildings get 
smaller and older and crappier, the streets get dirtier, 
there's garbage and halfway houses ("No Guns, No 
Alcohol") and little caged parks full of syringes. On one 
rooftop he skirts a plastic shanty with someone asleep 
inside; on another, there's a bloody rabbit hutch and a 
pile of emptied purses. Xander doesn't stop, doesn't look 
around, just keeps walking. A few times he passes 



people—groups of young men, gangling derelicts—and 
he just steps off the curb into the street and goes right 
around them, as if they're not even there. He doesn't get 
hassled. Spike realizes his shoulders have gone tight, and 
shakes them out. 
 
They hit a main street, the commercial zone, and Xander 
takes a right and heads down the sidewalk past the 
closed Sudanese grocery, the tiny pizza joint, the strip 
club with the guy out front listlessly proffering leaflets. 
It's the neighbourhood he was in when Spike found him; 
the corner he was standing on is just up ahead. 
Somehow, Spike's not surprised. Confused still, but not 
surprised. 
 
There are cars on the street here, cruising, and people on 
the sidewalks. Young people mostly, boys and girls both, 
standing around with their backs to telephone poles and 
shop fronts. Xander keeps walking, and Spike waits to see 
him stop, pick a corner, and start standing. Amazing he 
hasn’t smelled this on the kid before. And why the hell 
does it bother him that this is how Xander spends his off 
hours? He should applaud the kid for his ambition, 
working two jobs like this, putting something away for 
his retirement. Must have a roll under his mattress by 
now. Good for him.  



 
Xander pauses, looks both ways, then runs across the 
street between cars. There's no good place to jump to 
and there are too many people around anyway, so Spike 
just hunkers down. No point hanging around, now that 
he knows what's going on. He should go home, go out, 
have some drinks. Kill something. He could rip the head 
off just about anything right now. Must be the chase 
that's got his blood up.  
 
He's biting his thumbnail, considering his options, when 
Xander opens the door of an all-night diner on the far 
side of the street and slips in. Not the one Spike fed him 
breakfast in, all those months ago. A different one, big 
windows in front and big booths in them, full of 
malnourished kids in wifebeaters and quilted jackets, 
messed-up hair, plates of half-eaten eggs, pagers. As he 
watches, Xander walks around to one of the booths in 
the window and slips into it, next to a little whore with 
straight brown hair and no tits to speak of. She puts an 
arm around his neck and hugs him. The other kids at the 
table—two boys, another girl—smile and push their 
plates across for him to pick at.  
 
He's grinning. Keyed-up, happy-looking, and it's too far to 
hear what they're saying, but they're all talking, flicking 



eggs at each other, smoking cigarettes, making lewd 
gestures. Watching people walk past the window and 
critiquing. One of the boys checks his pager and leaves, 
rubbing his hand over Xander's head. After a while a girl 
comes in and takes his place. Forty-five minutes later 
he's back again, grinning, sitting in the girl's lap, fanning 
bills over the table. High-fives and teasing.  
 
Over the course of the next three hours, most of them 
get up and go out at least once, then reappear with 
money for more coffee, more eggs, the jukebox. Xander 
doesn't get up. He adds a little money to the pile on the 
table, the running tab, pulling it out of his back pocket 
and shrugging when the others laugh and point. The little 
brown-haired whore's pager goes off and she gets up, 
collects her purse and cigarettes, pats Xander's head, and 
goes out. He watches her go, and for a few minutes after 
she's gone he seems a little withdrawn, abstracted. Then 
someone else comes in and everyone has to move down 
a seat, and one of the boys puts his arm around Xander's 
waist and blows cigarette smoke in his ear. The waitress 
brings burritos. They all start melting straws into the 
ashtray. 
 
Spike watches without much of a sense of the time, his 
hands flat on the roof ledge, his chin on top. It's like the 



television with the sound off, except it's Xander. Smiling, 
talking. No cold film over his eyes, no rigid set in his 
shoulders. Eating crap diner food with someone else's 
dirty fork, taking a drag off a cigarette, sitting half in 
another boy's lap. Watching everything, sure, still got the 
big dark eyes and he doesn't talk as much as some of 
them, but looser and calmer than Spike's seen him in, 
well…ever. Doesn't seem to mind anyone's hands on him. 
Seems to like it.  
 
Spike's eyes are sore, and when he lifts his hands to rub 
them, there are little stones sunk in his palms. He's been 
squatting here hours. It's late.  
 
And it's as though somehow Xander has the same 
thought at the same moment, because he suddenly lifts 
his arm and checks his watch—cheap little watch, bought 
it a while ago with leftover grocery money, and Spike 
didn't give it a second thought—and his face is shocked. 
He sits up straight and says something, and everyone 
looks at him, eyebrows raised. The boy beside him grins 
and goes to grab Xander's crotch, and Xander swats him 
off, tries to stand up, but he's can't, he's trapped in the 
middle of the booth. The others are laughing, won't get 
up for him. Finally they make him stand up on the seat 
and step out over them. The little brown-haired whore is 



back by then, smiling too, but gently. He gets out, yanks 
his windbreaker closed, and hugs her fast. Everyone's 
waving mockingly, applauding. He gives them the finger 
and slams out the door. 
 
Then it's a long cold walk home, double-speed, not 
running because it's stupid to run in the city at night, it 
only attracts bad things. Good to know he's learned 
some lessons. Spike follows automatically, hardly 
noticing the route, hardly noticing his own jumps and 
landings, it's all old habit, like riding a bike. He's not 
thinking about much, really. He has a vague, unexplored 
sense that he should see Xander home, make sure he 
gets there all right, and then— He's not sure what he'll 
do then. He's got a few hours till dawn. He has a feeling 
he wants to stretch his legs a little. 
 
Xander makes it home all right, up the steps, into the flat. 
There's the faint reflected glow of the bathroom light; he 
must be showering. Takes more showers, that one. And 
the clothes he was wearing; he must stow them 
somewhere Spike can't smell them. None of it's 
surprising, really. Lived with the kid for weeks in that 
basement, in that house; he got a sense then of just how 
furtive Xander could be.  
 



He stands on the rooftop across the street watching the 
faint yellow light in his flat, thumbing first one palm and 
then the other. He's feeling the cold a bit. Maybe a drink. 
A drink and a walk to clear his head. He feels strangely 
jolted, off-balance. Sad, even. That's ridiculous. It's none 
of his business anyway.  

 
 
 
 
 

Part Eight 

In bed, he sits on the backs of Xander's legs and runs a 
hand from the base of his skull down to his tailbone, just 
alongside his spine. His skin's paler than it used to be, but 
he's a golden California boy, he'll never have that clear, 
almost blue English pallor. Had enough sun in his life he'll 
always have it with him, just under his skin. Spike puts 
the heel of his hand into the muscle under Xander's 
scapula and pushes. Xander shifts slightly, but doesn't 
loosen. He lets it happen, is all. Puts up with it, like 
everything else. Spike glances at him, sees that his eyes 
are closed, keeps pushing. 
 



"Been thinking," he says. Xander's skin is warm, his ribs 
are strong and hard. He doesn't respond at all to Spike's 
voice. "You must get bored here. All alone all the time."  
 
There's silence, except for the faint chug of the washing 
machine out in the closet. Monday's wash day. Outside in 
the world, it's eleven o'clock in the morning and sunny. 
White light edges through the blinds, just enough to 
make the room dim instead of dark. Snug little world 
they have in here. 
 
Xander still hasn't said anything, and Spike runs his 
thumb down his spine, finds a knot, and presses. Xander 
goes stiff, and his eyes open. 
 
"I'm not bored," he says quickly. "That hurts." 
 
"Sorry." Spike gives the knot a last knuckling and moves 
on. "What about money? You could use some more." 
 
A long pause, while his hands keep moving as if he hasn't 
said anything, as if he always rubs Xander's back, as if 
they're like that to each other. He realizes belatedly that 
it might be a bad combination, back rub and proposal. He 
just wanted some contact, something besides fucking, 
which feels increasingly useless and has started him 



dreaming about Dru again. Thought maybe he could get 
away with it if he was careless and incidental enough. 
Angelus always did. If he wanted to put his hands on you, 
he knocked you down and did it. Couldn't call him a poof 
because if you did he'd rip your fucking throat out. Clever 
bastard.  
 
But now that Spike's got his hands on Xander's back, now 
that he's said what he's been slowly thinking up for the 
last couple of weeks, he feels strange and awkward and 
Christ, poofy. Fucking's one thing, goddamn ayurveda's 
another. He leans back, lets his weight rest on Xander's 
legs so he's pinned, and puts his index finger on the kid's 
tailbone. Just the one finger, circling over the lowest 
possible point before this slips into something less 
complicated for both of them. Like that brief foray into 
the New Age never happened. He can feel Xander stiffen 
right away, can actually see it in his naked back, and God, 
he's sick of that. He used to want to see that. When did 
he stop wanting to see that? 
 
"I—" Xander's voice is rough, strained, and he has to stop 
and clear his throat before he can go on. His eyes are 
fixed on the far wall, his hands are hidden under the 
pillow. "I don't want to make any more money." 
 



"Everyone wants to make more money," Spike says, 
studying Xander's shoulders. 
 
"I don't." 
 
"Well, you're not going to get rich off what I give you for 
frozen entrees. And unless your sole ambition in life is to 
watch TeleTubbies on my bloody telly, you're going to—" 
 
"I don't want to make more money." That's loud. And 
Xander doesn't usually interrupt. Spike pauses. Xander's 
still staring at the far wall; while Spike watches him, he 
swallows convulsively and his shoulders flex. Must be 
making fists under the pillow. 
 
"Why not?" Spike keeps his voice quiet. Keeps his finger 
where it is, because moving it would just draw attention. 
 
Xander shakes his head and clenches his jaw. "I'm fine," 
he says. "I don't need more money. Thanks." 
 
"You could buy—" 
 
"Jesus Christ." Xander turns his head and buries his face 
in the pillow, then suddenly twists around hard and tries 
to buck Spike off. He's furious, frightened, his eyes are 



wet and every muscle in his side stands out as he lies 
there half-flipped, pinned under Spike's legs, panting. "I 
do not want another job, Spike. Please." He swipes at his 
eyes and wipes his wet palms on the sheet. "Okay? 
Please. No." 
 
Spike sits still, trying to catch up. Xander won't look at 
him, just lies staring fixedly at the wall, trying to get his 
breathing back down. He's fucking crying, for God's sake. 
Spike's baffled, shocked, a little scared. Then suddenly it 
all clicks into place and he gets it, and thinks, Oh, fuck.. 
He's an idiot. Never another back rub, that was a 
numbskull thing to do. 
 
He lifts up off Xander's legs, reaches down, and catches 
his wrists. Pulls him over onto his back and sits down on 
him before he can do anything about it. Xander's face is 
wet, furious, humiliated. The best thing to do is just 
ignore it, pretend it's not happening. Don't wipe his face, 
don't touch him. Just hold his arms in case he gets any 
bright ideas about using his fists. 
 
"The bar needs a busser," Spike says, calmly and 
reasonably, as if they're having this conversation at the 
kitchen table over blood and coffee. "Kid quit last week, 
they need somebody. Be good to have someone who 



knows about the clientele, won't pitch a fit if some of 
them have fins and fur." Xander's staring up at him, 
realization sinking in, and Spike watches the fear and 
anger drain out of his face and leave him just slack. He 
could ask now—What did you think I meant, more 
clients? Japanese businessmen? A pager? But there's no 
real point in asking, because it's right there in front of 
him, in Xander's arms going loose in his hands. Yeah, 
that's what he thought. And who can blame him? It's 
how he pays his rent, after all. 
 
"If you're interested," he says, and lets go of Xander's 
wrists. Xander takes his hands back and wipes his face, 
turns his head sideways against the pillow and lies there 
breathing, staring at the other wall for a change. After a 
minute Spike gets off his legs and, for lack of anything 
better to do with his hands, takes his cigarettes off the 
night stand. Here's where he should say, You can pay 
rent with it. He should say it, but he doesn't. So it all feels 
a little anticlimactic. 
 
He lights a cigarette and drops the packet and the lighter 
back on the night stand, blows smoke at the ceiling. The 
washer thumps.  
 
"Okay," Xander says finally.  



 
Spike studies the ash on his cigarette and tries to feel 
clever.  

 

 
 

The thing about the busser quitting is true, and so's the 
part about wanting someone who can be blasé about the 
clientele. The only part Spike didn't share is the reason 
he wants Xander to take the job in the first place, which 
of course is so that Xander will be there, working, instead 
of wandering around the city all night eating diner food 
with his little hooker friends. It's not safe, for one thing. 
And for another, he could use a steady job. A steadier 
job. One that doesn't involve him getting that sealed-
over look on his face.  
 
Spike's not sure when he turned into Xander Harris's 
keeper, and he's not sure he really wants the role. It was 
all less complicated when he just wanted a vengeance 
fuck.  
 
"I was due that much, wasn't I?" he asks nobody in 
particular, slamming the driver's side door and starting 
for the back entrance. Xander falls quietly in behind him, 



and he feels the ineluctable urge to lecture. 
 
"'s all under the table, so don't go asking for W2s and 
dental." 
 
"Right." 
 
"Texas is a surly motherfucker, won't tell you anything 
twice, and if he sees you slacking off he'll chuck a shot 
glass at your head." 
 
"Okay." 
 
"Seen him peg a bloke before, took twelve stitches." 
 
"Uh-huh." 
 
"So don't fuck around, and don't ask stupid questions, 
and don't go near him unless you have to. Don't talk to 
any women. Don't talk to anyone. Just bus, that's what 
you're getting paid to do." 
 
"Okay." 
 
They're at the door now, and Spike stops and turns on his 
heel. He's been strangely nervous all afternoon, couldn't 



sleep properly, and right now he feels edgy and 
carbonated and all out of sorts. Xander, on the other 
hand, looks calm. He's wearing a clean white T-shirt and 
dark jeans, left his jacket in the car because the bar gets 
hot and there's no point bringing it in. His eyes are dark 
and deep, his lips look soft. He's beautiful, Spike realizes. 
Immediately he feels knobby-faced, garish, short. At the 
same time, he's hit with a surge of anxiety, thinking it 
was a stupid idea to bring Xander here, introduce him to 
the bar where anyone could see him, have a go at him. 
He's, what, nineteen years old? Too young for a place like 
this. 
 
He reaches out and flicks an imaginary speck off Xander's 
shirt. Xander stands still and lets him do it, his eyes 
steady. Spike gives him a final once-over, turns to the 
door, then turns quickly back. 
 
"We're not fucking," he says sharply, getting a finger up 
in Xander's face. "You and me. You're just some bloke I 
know, thought you might be good for the job. That's all. 
Understand?" 
 
Xander looks down at the finger, then back at Spike's 
face. "Yeah," he says quietly. "I understand." 
 



Spike clamps down on the unhappy froth inside him and 
turns back to the door. Behind him, Xander says, "Do we 
live together?" 
 
"No." Wait, he'll have to give Texas a phone number for 
Xander. "No, yeah, we do." But fuck, if Xander's living 
with him it'll be obvious to everyone what's going on. 
"Fuck, look, just don't talk to anyone. Just do your bloody 
job." He'll say something to Texas, make sure it doesn't 
go any farther. This was a stupid fucking idea. He yanks 
the door open and heads in, grinding his teeth, hoping 
someone picks a fight early. He could use a good fight 
tonight.  

 
 
 
 
 

Part Nine 

"He's reliable." Texas doesn't ask a lot of questions; 
mostly he just says things, and if you want to argue the 
point, you do it carefully. Spike nods. "He knows what 
he's getting into." Spike nods again, and puts a careful 
finger out to prod one of Texas's sets of teeth. "Don't 



touch that." Got eyes in the top of his head, Texas does. 
Maybe not literally. Or maybe. 
 
"He's perfect," Spike says, shoving his hands into his 
pockets and turning away from the shelves before he can 
tell for sure whether any of those teeth are vampire. 
"Quiet, bright. Not too bright. Knows from demons. 
Keeps his mouth shut." 
 
"Lives with you," Texas says. He's doing ledgers, got his 
green eyeshade on, one big finger running down the 
page while he talks. Bit like Angelus, in some ways. 
Except for the scales. 
 
"Stays with me," Spike amends. "Got his own room." 
 
There's silence except for the rasp of the adding 
machine, while Texas finishes the column. Then he puts 
the pencil down neatly in the spine of the book and folds 
it closed. "Got his own room," he repeats, looking up. 
Unfair advantage, not having pupils. Makes it hard to 
read any expression in his face. He temples his fingers 
and waits. 
 
"He's an old…acquaintance," Spike says, seeing he has to 
explain further. "Saw him holding up a wall on the east 



side, thought I'd do him a favor. Help him find his feet." 
 
"Find his feet," Texas breathes. Still staring. Spike holds 
out another few seconds, then fishes for his cigarettes 
and shakes one out irritably. 
 
"All right, look. He's a stupid little twat I used to hate, 
and now I’m fucking him. Want him to have a job, 
somewhere I can keep an eye on him. You tell anyone I 
said that and I'll—" He flicks the Zippo and drags deeply 
so he doesn't have to finish that sentence. Threatening 
Texas isn't a good idea. "You happy now?" 
 
Texas just sits there, and Spike rams his cigarettes back 
into his pocket and raises his hands out from his sides, a 
what do you want from me? gesture. "You need a 
busser." 
 
After a moment, Texas inclines his head just a fraction. 
"True," he says. "Call him in here." 
 
Spike goes to the door, opens it, and leans out into the 
hall. "Harris!" 
 
Xander's behind the bar, watching with his hands at his 
sides while the bartender holds up each and every kind 



of glass and tells him what it's for. When Spike shouts, 
they both look around. The green light over the bar 
makes Xander's face look thin and young. Makes the 
bartender look puce. Spike jerks his hand at Xander, who 
turns immediately and comes down the hall to him. 
 
"Keep quiet," Spike mutters to him, standing aside so he 
can go inside the office. 
 
Texas is a pretty awesome sight for anyone to take in for 
the first time, much less a human kid who probably 
hasn't seen even a little ogre before. Texas is a big one, 
size of a small sofa on end, and he's got those snake-
black eyes of his already turned, watching. It's meant to 
be unnerving, and it is. When Xander sees what's waiting 
there behind the desk for him he sort of hitches and 
almost stops walking, seems ready to turn right back 
around and walk out. Spike doesn’t even think about it, 
just puts a hand out. Going to touch him on the waist, 
the small of his back, just to keep him settled and okay, 
remind him he's not alone, he's reasonably safe. Crazy 
thing to do, and he drops his hand as soon as he realizes 
it's out, but not fast enough that Texas doesn't see it. 
 
Xander swallows, gets his bearings, and walks the rest of 
the way into the room on his own. He looks small in front 



of Texas's desk, and he keeps his head down, his eyes on 
the floor.  
 
"You're Spike's friend." Texas is interested; Spike can 
hear it in his tone. Xander nods. "You want a job."  
 
Pause. "Yeah." It doesn’t sound too convincing. 
 
"You ever worked in a bar before?" 
 
Xander looks up briefly, and his eyes flick quickly to 
Spike, then back to Texas. "No," he says. Smart enough 
not to lie. 
 
"You know what kind of people drink here?" 
 
"Yeah." 
 
Silence, and after a few seconds Xander lifts his eyes and 
looks at Texas straight on. Texas just sits there, his hands 
folded neatly on top of the closed ledger. Spike chews his 
lip and directs radio mind waves at Texas to hurry the 
fuck up, say it's all right, don't be such a prick for once. 
 
"Spike," Texas says, without looking away from Xander. 
"You're on the door tonight, aren't you?" 



 
"Yeah." He drags on his cigarette, and there's a pause, 
and then he realizes that Texas means now, go get on the 
door right now. Leave. He looks at Xander, who's looking 
back at him, big dark eyes starting to flood with fear. Oh, 
fuck. "Right, yeah. I'll show Harris the lockers on the 
way." Xander gives him a look of pure, doglike relief and 
takes a step toward him, and Texas raises a hand. 
 
"He can stay." Xander freezes, really panicked now, and 
Spike clears his throat. 
 
"Look, Texas, maybe I was a bit unclear about what he's 
here for—" 
 
"No," Texas says. "You weren't unclear. You're fucking 
him, you want him to have a job." He turns his head and 
gives Spike that black, level look. "That's clear." 
 
"I just meant—" 
 
"I'm not a faggot, Spike." He says it mildly, reaches up 
and snaps the green shade off his head. "I'm not going to 
touch him. Now, unless you think I'm unclear on tonight's 
schedule, you need to go get on the door." 
 



Spike just stands there for a second, trying to decide 
what to do. If he didn't have the soul, of course, he'd be 
over the desk and elbow-deep in Texas's ribcage by now, 
but if he didn't have the soul he'd have been that ages 
ago. He glances at Xander, who's still staring at him, 
vibrating almost, smelling like barely suppressed terror. 
Never should have brought him here. 
 
"Okay," he says. "I'll do that, then." He pinches his 
cigarette out and palms the end, rubs the back of his 
neck, then nerves himself up and takes two quick steps 
over to where Xander's standing. Kisses him quickly on 
the lips, before either of them can think about it. All he 
gets is a moment of warmth, a second or two of Xander's 
skin and fear and toothpaste. Then he turns on his heel 
and stares straight into Texas's swampy black eyes. 
Standing between them, even if he's the smallest one in 
the room. 
 
Texas smiles slightly. "Go on, Spike," he says. "I just want 
to talk to him." 
 
"I'll see you on break," Spike says over his shoulder to 
Xander, and leaves without looking back.  
 
He's savage with the clientele, rips up three fake IDs in 



the first two hours. All the time feeling warm lips against 
his own, that slight trembling push that seemed to say 
take me with you.  

 

 
 

"Go all right?" He's rooting in his locker for his car keys, 
the roll of bills he dropped in there earlier. The break 
room's empty except for the two of them. Xander's 
sitting propped against the wall by the door, his eyelids 
heavy, his hands hanging loose and slack in front of him. 
He was there already when Spike came in, after the last 
drink he couldn't stop Bitte pouring him. The rest of 
them are still out there, leaning on the bar, chewing 
limes and quartered voles and drinking Jagermeister. 
Someone's lit a joint, by the smell of it.  
 
Xander's nodding, though he might just be falling asleep. 
"Fine," he says after a second.  
 
"Get a break?" He'd caught a few glimpses of Xander 
during the night. Mostly on the far side of the room, 
carrying crates of glasses, keeping close to the walls. No 
sign of him in the break room when Spike was in, around 
two. He just shrugs. So, no break. 



 
"Texas give you any trouble?" That's the real question, 
that's what he's been thinking about, off and on, most of 
the night. He keeps a careful, sideways eye on Xander as 
he asks, but Xander doesn't look troubled. He actually 
looks fairly indifferent, and he shrugs again. 
 
"No." 
 
In some ways, Xander was less of a pain in the ass when 
he talked more. 
 
"What did he want to say to you?" Spike asks, speaking 
clearly and slowly. 
 
"Just…he just wanted more details. About how you know 
me." 
 
"About how I know you." 
 
"Yeah." 
 
"And you told him what, exactly?" 
 
"That I used to hang out with the Slayer, and you used to 
try to kill us, and now you have a soul and I needed a 



place to stay." Xander's eyes are on his hands, and then 
he yawns and covers his face momentarily with his 
palms. "Jesus, I'm tired." 
 
"You told him about the Slayer?" 
 
"Yeah." Xander braces himself against the wall and 
heaves to his feet. "He could have found out anyway." 
 
"That's no reason to bloody tell him." 
 
Xander just stands there, looking tired, and Spike realizes 
his own tone's gone shrill. He eases back onto his heels. 
"Not that I give a rat's arse." 
 
Xander nods, and then seems to remember something. 
He reaches into his jeans pocket and pulls out a crumpled 
bill. When he unfolds it, Spike sees it's a fifty. Xander 
folds it along its length and twitches it slightly, showing it 
off. A faint, distracted smile on his lips. 
 
"How'd you make that?" The shrill's back in his tone, he 
realizes, and again he has to lower his weight off his toes. 
Dammit, he can't say he doesn't give a rat's arse—he just 
said that. He's getting transparent. 
 



"Just—" Xander doesn't seem to notice Spike's tone; he's 
staring at the bill, flicking it back and forth. "Some guy 
had me run a drink order, told me to keep the change." 
He pauses. "Bitte said it was okay." 
 
"Bitte's not the boss." 
 
"No." 
 
"If Texas thinks you're working the place, he'll pound 
your head into your pelvis." 
 
"Right." Xander studies the bill a second longer, then 
holds it out, arm's-length, so it's almost brushing Spike's 
chest. "Here." 
 
"What?" Spike just stares. 
 
Xander waggles the bill. "Take it." 
 
"Don’t want it." He can't keep the edge out of his tone 
now; he wants to step away, but there isn't room to go 
around Xander to the door, and he doesn't want to back 
up. "Keep it, it's yours." 
 
Xander lets his hand fall, but when Spike moves to walk 



past him, out of the room, he raises it again. Just to waist 
level, just barring the way. "Earlier," he says. "In Texas's 
office, when you kissed me." 
 
Spike stands frozen, waiting for the rest. That's not a 
question. It's not even a complete sentence. He can't be 
expected to say anything to that. Xander's face is tired 
and sober, and his eyes are very dark. They stare at each 
other for a few seconds. 
 
"Thank you," Xander says. His voice is quiet. Then he 
glances down at the bill in his hand, and Spike sees 
there's bitterness in his expression too. He reaches out 
and tucks the folded bill gently into the waist of Spike's 
jeans. Like threading it through a stripper's G-string. His 
fingers are momentarily warm against Spike's belly, 
through his shirt. 
 
"For services rendered," he says, and smiles as if it's a 
joke.  

Part Ten 

 



I also want to dedicate this section to fitofpique, 
because her icons make me laugh and laugh.  
Especially her Angel icons. "Kitty!" Ah, Fit. Comedy gold. 

The rest of the work week goes by fast, just a blur of loud 
nights and silent early mornings listlessly reading 
headlines while the blood and coffee brew. The 
weather's slowly getting warmer, the nights are 
shrinking, which means the bar's getting wild. Saturday 
night just before closing, some idiot shoves a glass in 
Spike's face and he spends two hours in the break room 
with Bitte picking bits out and stitching him up. It fucking 
hurts.  
 
"Fucking hurts," he snaps, when Bitte tells him again to 
sit still. 
 
"It'll hurt more if I stick this in your eye by mistake," she 
says, showing him the bloody needle. He scowls and 
keeps smoking. His hand's covered in blood, there's 
blood on the cigarette. He feels strangely shaken, almost 
embarrassed; even though he gets attacked pretty 
regularly at work, it's been ages since anyone actually 
hurt him. Last person to do that was Xander, snapping 
down on his inner thigh. And isn't that a pleasant 
memory. 

http://www.livejournal.com/users/fitofpique/
http://www.livejournal.com/userinfo.bml?user=fitofpique


 
Xander's there now, sunk down against the wall by the 
door where he always sits when he's waiting for Spike 
after his shift. He's wearing his white T-shirt, and there's 
a streak of blood down the front that must have come off 
Spike when he was being walked back here. It was all 
confused for a little while. Everyone was milling around 
with bar rags and advice, and somewhere back by the 
door one of the swamp crew was holding the guy up so 
Vincent could pummel him. Loud, messy. In the middle of 
all that, being hustled back here while Bitte harangued 
him, saying You could have lost an eye with her accent at 
full strength because she was upset—Yoo koot haff lost 
un eye—he'd caught a glimpse of Xander. His face white 
and shocked, staring at all the blood. Like he'd never 
seen blood before. 
 
"You have to wash this when you get home," Bitte says, 
glancing away from her needlepoint down to the front of 
Spike's shirt. "Not with the other clothes, it'll stain." She 
pauses and looks back over her shoulder at Xander. 
"Yours too. Cold water right away, or it stains." 
 
"Right," Spike says tightly, through his cigarette. "Will do. 
Mind finishing that up now, love?"  
 



Bitte turns back to her stitching. "I don't know why I 
should, if you don't care enough about your face to do 
this to it."  
 
"I didn't bloody do it. That wanker—" He starts to 
gesture back to the front of the bar, then gives up. She's 
just upset. His eye falls on Xander though, who's still 
sitting there, waiting, staring at his hands. His expression 
is strangely lost, almost confused. Spike takes the 
cigarette out of his mouth and says, "You all right?" 
 
For a second or two Xander just sits there, his eyes fixed 
on his hands as if he's got some kind of puzzle there 
between his fingers. Then he wakes up and lifts his head, 
startled. "I'm fine." 
 
"Don't have to watch. Go wait in the car if you want." 
 
"I'm fine." 
 
"You don't bloody look—" 
 
"Stop talking," Bitte says, and stabs him with the needle. 
He growls. 
 
When she's finally done with him the whole right side of 



his face feels hot and tight and sore. He brushes his 
fingers over it and feels the stiff prickle of the stitches. 
 
"You'll be a movie star again next week," Bitte says, 
wiping her hands on a towel. "Prettier than the rest of us 
put together." 
 
"Good," Texas says from the doorway. "That's why I hired 
him." He lowers one hand and passes an envelope down 
to Xander without looking at him. "First week's pay. 
Spike, you want a go at this asshole before we dump 
him?" 
 
He probably should, for form's sake, but by the sound of 
it Vincent's doing a decent enough job and anyway, his 
neck's sore. Also, Xander looks ready to keel over. Spike 
shakes his head and Texas disappears. "Thanks, Bitte." 
She grabs his hand before he can pat the stitches again. 
 
"Leave those alone. And he drives home." She's looking 
at Xander. "You drive." 
 
"I can bloody drive." 
 
"Your eye's swelling." She turns, opens Spike's locker, 
roots inside, and comes up with the keys, which she 



throws to Xander. "You drive, Piaf." 
 
Xander catches the keys and jams the envelope into his 
back pocket. "You need anything from—?" he says, 
standing up and starting for Spike's locker. 
 
"I'm not fucking crippled." That comes out in a snarl, and 
he pauses to regroup. "Fine, you can bloody drive. Just to 
keep this harpy off my back." 
 
"He'll need the stitches taken out tomorrow," she says to 
Xander, taking her own coat out of her locker. "Can you 
do that?" 
 
Xander looks blank. 
 
"I can do it," Spike says. "Come on, let's go." 
 
"You can't see yourself," she says. "The boy can do it. 
Yes?" 
 
"Sure," Xander says, not sounding sure at all. "Yeah, 
okay." 
 
"I'll fucking do it," Spike growls. He's in a rotten mood 
again now, itchy and sore and generally pissed off. "Get 



stuffed, Bitte." 
 
"And sleep properly, both of you." 
 
"Sod off, you nosy bitch." 
 
"Bye," Xander says uncertainly, and Bitte blows them a 
kiss, and then finally, finally, they're getting out. There's 
barely enough time to get home before light, so Spike 
propels them fast through the bar, where Vincent's still 
wiping down his knuckles with a rag, and some of the 
other bussers are hanging around debriefing. 
 
"He's polenta," Vincent says over his shoulder as they 
walk by.  
 
"Ta, Vin." 
 
"Any time." 
 
The DeSoto's parked in the alley right outside, but by the 
time they get there he's got to admit, Bitte was probably 
right. His eye's closing up and his head aches and he just 
wants to be home. Still, it's weird to go around to the 
passenger side of his own car. Xander seems to find it 
just as weird to be on the driver's side. He sits there for a 



second, just staring at the steering wheel and the pedals, 
as if he's not sure he remembers how to drive. Spike 
opens his mouth to ask, and Xander quickly turns the 
key, and they're off. 
 
They don't talk at all in the car. Once he's sure Xander 
knows what the hell he's doing, Spike closes his eyes and 
checks out. He's tired, he doesn't feel like dealing with 
any of it. It's just a fucking job. He's pretty sure he felt 
the glass go in to the bone. But he'll be a movie star 
again next week, so there's no point dwelling. 
 
The engine stops and he wakes up, startled to find 
they're already home, parked across the street from his 
building. The sky's dark blue, lightening to day. Xander's 
holding the keys in his hand, looking at him.  
 
"Right," Spike says, to cover the fact that he was just 
asleep. His mouth feels strange and stiff, and his right 
eye's almost closed now. "Home." 
 
Xander nods and keeps looking at him. He looks 
fascinated and also appalled. Spike puts his hand out, 
palm up, and Xander just stares at it mutely. 
 
"Keys," Spike says after a second. Xander gives him the 



keys, and they get out without another word. Spike leads 
the way up to the flat, and has to stab the lock a few 
times with the key before it fits right. Someone's tied 
lead sinkers to his arms and legs. He drops the keys on 
the counter, drops the duster on the floor, and starts for 
the fridge. 
 
"I'll do it." Xander gets between him and the fridge 
somehow, and pulls out a blood bag. "You want to take a 
shower?" 
 
"I—no." He stands there in the middle of his kitchen 
watching Xander pour blood into a mug, feeling useless 
and irritated and tired. "No, I want to fucking eat 
something and go to bed. To sleep." He has no idea why 
he says that, except that for some reason he thought he 
had to make it clear he didn't want company this 
morning. He didn't have to say that, it was stupid. He 
remembers Bitte's advice and yanks his shirt off over his 
head, catching the stitches. "Fucking hell." 
 
"Here." Xander helps him get it off, then looks at his face 
and frowns. "You should put ice on it, maybe." 
 
"I should go find that miserable fuck and ram a Tom 
Collins through his cheek, see how he likes it." 



 
"You're bleeding again. Just a little." Xander's fingers are 
light and cool on his cheek, dabbing. Behind him, the 
microwave dings. "Do you have alcohol or something?" 
 
"I'm fine. I just need a kip—" Xander's turning away, 
popping the microwave open, turning back and pushing 
the mug into Spike's hands. "Thanks. Look—" 
 
But Xander's walked out, and Spike can hear him 
rummaging in the bathroom, running water in the sink. 
He stops in his own room on the way back, and when he 
reappears he's wearing a different shirt. The bloody one 
must be soaking in the sink with Spike's. For some 
reason, the thought of Xander washing a sink full of 
bloody shirts makes Spike feel miserable. He's exhausted, 
he just needs to sleep, he'll be fine.  
 
"You don't have alcohol," Xander says, as if alcohol were 
electricity. 
 
"Don't need it," Spike says. "Going to bed now." 
 
"I think you need to—" 
 
"Going to bed now," he says again, and closes the 



conversation by walking away from it. His bedroom's 
dark and quiet and the pillows are cool against his face. 
He'll be fine when he wakes up. He can take the stitches 
out by touch.  

 
 
 
 
 

Part Eleven 

When he wakes up that evening the flat's silent and his 
face is stuck to the pillow. He's bled more during the day, 
apparently. And he hasn't moved from the position he 
fell down in: flat on his belly, arms and legs wide, still 
wearing one boot. Bit pathetic, really. Good thing he 
closed the door first; last thing he needs is Harris 
wandering in for a look-see at a time like this. 
 
He pries the gory pillowslip off his face, rolls over, and 
assesses. His face is singing a high, curdled soprano, and 
his neck feels stiff too. Definitely went to the bone. And 
for the first time he thinks about what Bitte said on the 
way back—Yoo koot haff lost un eye —and winces. Never 
tried regrowing an eye before. Not completely sure it'd 



work. The bar job seems suddenly like a stupid, useless 
thing to be doing, the kind of thing he never should have 
stooped to. It pays the bills. He shouldn't have bills—he's 
a vampire. He can walk up walls, for God's sake. He 
misses rooftops. 
 
He closes his eyes, sighs, and gently palms the stitches. 
They itch; they'll have to come out soon. Sitting up 
makes him groan. Feels like he's been hit with the broad 
side of a wall, all over. It's just a little glass in the face. 
When did he turn into such a nance, exactly? 
 
He turns to get up, thinking with some small fraction of 
his brain about the poof, out there helping the helpless 
with his swirly coat and mammoth head, and charging 
them for it, so maybe he's onto something after all—and 
sees a bottle of Tylenol on the night table, next to his 
cold mug of blood. Wasn't there when he came in this 
morning. For a second he can't process it at all, and then 
he realizes what it means. Xander must have come into 
the room at some point while he was asleep.  
 
He puts out a hand and picks up the bottle. Not his; he 
doesn't have alcohol, doesn't have Tylenol. Never thinks 
of the stuff, even though once or twice he's been given 
pills and they've worked. Vampires don't take painkillers. 



The bottle feels about half full; the pills rattle inside as he 
turns it. 
 
He stands up with the bottle in his hand, waits a second 
for his balance to come back, then realizes he's shirtless. 
Didn't think anything of it last night, but somehow 
knowing that Xander came in and saw him like that, 
asleep like that, makes him feel strange. Embarrassed, 
almost. That's stupid. He's turning into a neurotic twit, he 
needs to go back to fucking the kid and calling it rent and 
full stop, right there.  
 
"Bloody tenant," he mutters, and digs for a shirt in his 
drawers. 
 
Out in the kitchen, he can hear the flat's empty. There's a 
smell of fresh laundry, and the week's accumulation of 
dirty mugs and plates is all washed up and draining on 
the board. He shuffles to the fridge, pops a blood bag, 
and sits down at the table with a mug. The newspapers 
are boring. After a few minutes he flips the Tylenol bottle 
open and takes a few. Why not. 
 
He's been sitting there about ten minutes, rubbing at a 
bit of dried blood on the leg of his jeans and putting up 
with the pain in his face and wondering if Xander's gone 



walkabout with his little hooker friends, when he hears 
feet come up the stairs. Xander's feet; no point 
pretending he can't tell that by now. He finds himself 
straightening up like a suitor and only just manages to 
slouch back down before the key's in the lock and the 
door is opening. 
 
Xander comes in carrying a couple of shopping bags, 
walking quietly. The kitchen's dark, Spike realizes; he 
should clear his throat or something so the kid knows 
he's there. But he doesn't, he just sits there and watches 
while Xander puts his keys silently down on the counter, 
pulls his windbreaker off, and rubs his hands over his 
face. He looks distracted, a little tired. Spike remembers 
the laundry; probably means Xander didn't sleep well. 
Hard to think why. 
 
Xander puts the bags on the counter and starts taking 
things out—milk, bread, a box of Weetabix—then seems 
to realize he's working in the dark, and flicks the light on 
with the back of his hand. Spike squints in the glare, 
makes some little movement that's enough to catch 
Xander's eye, and suddenly they're staring at each other. 
Xander's face is surprised, then shocked. 
 
"Oh—wow." He swallows. "Wow." 



 
Spike frowns. "What?" 
 
"That's…got to hurt." His eyes are fascinated, a little 
impressed, stuck on Spike's face. Spike pulls himself 
upright and grips the edge of the table. He's not a bloody 
circus attraction. 
 
"Went shopping," he says, nodding at the bags. Xander's 
still staring at his face, still got that transfixed look, 
disbelief and sympathy. Spike looks away and pokes the 
pile of newspapers irritably with one finger. "Took a little 
change from my coat, did you?" 
 
For a second Xander just looks baffled; then his face 
reddens and he shakes his head. "I got paid." He turns to 
put the milk away, and closes the fridge door harder than 
he has to. 
 
"You can keep that," Spike says. "Don't have to use it for 
groceries." 
 
"I eat," Xander says. "You don't. I'll buy my own food." 
 
"Never going to save up like that." 
 



"I don't need to save up." 
 
"Keep your money. It's not like he's paying you enough to 
get by anyway." 
 
"You get by." 
 
"I don't eat." That's neat, satisfying; it makes him feel like 
he's just closed the lid on that conversation, even though 
he's not really sure what it was about. He's annoyed, 
edgy, looking for something to nitpick. He fiddles with 
the Tylenol bottle, then holds it up. "You came into my 
room." 
 
Xander's putting boxes into the cupboard; he looks over, 
confused again. "What? Oh—" For a second or two he 
just stares at the red and white bottle in Spike's fingers, 
and it's like magic, Spike can see the dark anxious 
tremble start up in him. That watchful look, ready to 
spark up into fear if you look at him the right way, talk to 
him sharply enough. The mood Spike's in right now, he 
actually likes seeing it. He rolls the bottle in his fingers, so 
the pills click. 
 
"You came into my room while I was asleep," he says, 
and now there's a little fear in the air. It's a sharp, acrid 



tickle and he likes it, he does. Xander should be afraid of 
him. Should remember that day he got tossed into the 
wall and stop toeing around playing nursemaid to a 
fucking vampire. "Don't remember inviting you in." 
 
"I just thought you'd want—" Quiet voice, shoulders up 
around the ears. Good, that's how he should look. 
 
"Come here." He points at the floor between his feet and 
Xander hesitates, one hand still clinging to the cupboard 
as if it's some kind of safe harbour. Spike tips his head 
and stares, and Xander lets go and walks quietly over to 
stand in front of him.  
 
"Get down." He points at the floor again, for clarity's 
sake, and Xander stands with his hands loose at his sides, 
a hopeless look on his face. There are circles under his 
eyes, and he smells like fabric softener. Spike's stomach 
tightens, and he points again. Xander drops to his knees. 
"Look." 
 
He turns away as if he's going to pull something from the 
newspapers, but it's just so he can go to game face with 
his expression hidden. Because it hurts. Pops a couple of 
stitches, actually, and is probably overall a really stupid 
thing to do right now, but he feels better for it. He never 



uses game anymore, except as a tawdry flash at the bar. 
Feels like showing his dick for a living, sometimes.  
 
This hurts and feels realer, feels like something he's just 
remembering how to use, and it feels even better when 
he looks back down at Xander kneeling between his legs, 
and sees that he's scared. Shrinking away, lips pressed 
tight and fingertips finding the floor, like he wants to sink 
straight through it. Heart hammering. That's good. Things 
have been getting confused lately; it's time he 
straightened them out. 
 
"I don't need these," he says, holding up the pills in one 
hand and then, while Xander stares, crushing the bottle. 
"Vampire, pet. Remember?"  
 
Xander gapes, and Spike lets the bottle go, so it hits the 
floor with a hollow plastic clatter. Not as good an effect 
as breaking glass, but it'll do. No more chasing after 
Xander fucking Harris, hoping to make him laugh or quip 
or cry a single, perfect tear. No more giving a damn 
about what Xander's thinking and feeling and dreaming 
about at night. This has all gone on long enough, and he 
might have a soul but he's still a creature of the night. 
He's tired of this. 
 



"All right then," he says, and he's about to say Now get 
those fucking clothes off when a drop of blood hits the 
linoleum beside his foot. They both notice it. Then a 
second one hits Xander's knee, and they both look at 
that. "What the—?" 
 
Xander looks up at him and frowns. "You're bleeding," he 
says, and reaches up gently to touch Spike's cheek. His 
fingers come away red and wet. "Hang on, I bought 
Bactine."  

 
 
 
 
 

Part Twelve 

He's tired all weekend, and he tells himself it's just the 
healing but he knows there's more to it than that. He 
feels strangely passive, almost depressed. Nothing ever 
goes the way he wants it to. Not like Angelus, who'd have 
broken your hand before he let you touch his game face 
without asking. But then, look what happened to 
Angelus.  
 



Spike's starting to feel some sympathy for Angel. This 
really is depressing. 
 
He spends his days quietly, sleeping and reading and 
watching television with half an eye, taking a couple of 
long solitary showers that end with him sitting down 
half-asleep under the spray. He lets Xander take the 
stitches out of his face, inch by bloody inch. By the time 
they're done, Xander looks pale and his hands are 
shaking, but he wipes up the mess on the counter 
efficiently enough, and gives Spike a clean towel for 
blotting. He doesn’t try to offer Tylenol again. Things 
haven't got that bad, at least. 
 
Nights, Spike says he's going out drinking and follows 
along on the rooftops like a bloody superhero while 
Xander trots across town to the diner and his friends. 
After a couple of trips, Spike starts to recognize the core 
members of the group. There's the little brown-haired 
tart, a blonde, and a couple of boys who seem to be a 
matched set. They come and go together, turn up with 
home dye jobs at the same time, always sit next to each 
other, practically in each other's laps. When Xander's 
sitting with them they're like ducks in a row, three skinny 
white boys with too much black hair and eyes too big for 
their faces. Xander's the best-looking, Spike decides. Not 



that he gives a damn. 
 
When Xander puts money on the table the first night, the 
rest of them make a big deal about it, picking the bills up 
and checking them over, poking him, crowing for more 
eggs they won't eat. Spike can see him explaining about 
the job, can see the reception that gets. Sort of quiet. 
The little brown-haired one grins at him, though. Got a 
smile a bit like Red's.  
 
When she goes out for a date a little later, he argues with 
himself for a few seconds, then follows along. More 
interesting than watching the rest of them loosen the 
tops on the salt shakers, is all. And he only sticks around 
till he sees her get into a car that's waiting at the curb a 
few blocks up, because once he's seen that the driver has 
a reflection, it's her lookout.  
 
On his way back, he wonders whether Xander's warned 
them about things that go bump in the night. Or whether 
they'd even care. Maybe he's not the only monster 
whose currency has been devalued. It's a bizarrely 
comforting thought. 
 
He sees Xander home, goes back out and wanders 
around a bit, resisting the urge to scratch his healing 



face. When he can't stand city views anymore, he goes 
back to the flat and creeps off to bed like a good boy, like 
an unmarried daughter, like someone who doesn't have 
anything better to do or any reason to hate himself for 
not doing it.  

 

 
 

It's another week before he sees the little brown-haired 
tart in the line to get into the bar. He's taking money, 
stamping, smoking a cigarette with one hand and 
keeping an eye on a couple of Luftmenschen pushing 
each other back and forth on the sidewalk, working 
themselves up to scrap. He's not paying attention, and 
then suddenly there she is. Holding up a tenner in two 
fingers and staring up at him with big grey eyes like he's 
going to ferry her to the promised land. Can't weigh 
more than a hundred pounds soaking wet. And wearing a 
duffel coat over a sneeze and a prayer, by the look of it. 
He stands there frozen, stamp in hand, staring down at 
her. 
 
"I have I.D." That's a mistake, talking first. Someone 
ought to tell her that. It gives him a chance to snap out of 
it, blink, and pretend she's nobody. He shakes his head 



and waves her off. The Clixor behind her presses forward 
and she stumbles, then catches herself. "Wait—I can 
pay…" She's fiddling with her purse now. Jesus Christ. 
 
"No slags," he says, and takes the Clixor's money, stamps 
its mucous pod, lets it through. The Luftmenschen are 
heating up; there's foul language now. Misbegotten 
adoptee of an unlicensed distillery franchiser. Villainous 
misuser of public beachfront, frogspawn hide of a twice-
flayed actuary. In a minute he's going to have go to down 
there and put a stop to it. 
 
"Please." She's still there, holding up twenty now, trying 
to get him to meet her eyes. He won't. "Please, I just 
want to get in—" 
 
"You don't want to get in here," he says. "Not your kind 
of place, love." 
 
"I just want to see a friend—" 
 
"You don't have friends here," he says, and pushes her 
gently but firmly out of the line, then chains the door and 
goes down to sort out the Luftmenschen.  

 



 
 

She's persistent. She turns up the next night, and the 
next, then skips a night and turns up the Saturday with a 
black eye. Holding up fifty now. He stares at her, standing 
there in her cheap knee-high boots and her tiny skirt, 
hair uncombed, bruises around her mouth. Holding up 
the single bill, folded the same way Harris folded his fifty, 
might even be the same bill except he knows it's not 
because he's still got the one Harris gave him. The one he 
had to pull out of his jeans. It's sitting on top of his 
dresser at home, like a letter he hasn’t found time to 
read yet. 
 
"What happened to you?" He says it before he can stop 
himself, before he can even think. It's busy, wild, there 
are people drinking and singing in line; he's distracted. 
And he's so used to seeing her now, he almost feels like 
he knows her.  
 
She doesn't say anything. Just keeps holding up the fifty, 
staring at him with hard eyes and a hard mouth. Red 
could look like that, too. Like if you said another word 
she was going to Latinate you into a fireplug and walk 
right around you to get where she wanted to go.  



 
He stares at her a second or two longer, then shakes his 
head. "Can't, love." 
 
"Why not?" 
 
"Policy." He's making a mistake, talking to her so much 
instead of just telling her to fuck off. He has a bad feeling 
he's getting himself into more trouble here, and he drops 
his head to count the bills in his hand, even though he 
knows perfectly well what's there. If he doesn't have to 
look at her, maybe he won't bend.  
 
"What's the policy?" she asks. 
 
"No slags," he says automatically. "Sorry, not my rule. 
Can't have you doing business in there." 
 
"I'm not here to do business," she says. "I'm here to see a 
friend." 
 
"And I told you, you don't have friends here." 
 
"I do so." 
 
"Look, love." He gives her a long, steady look, willing 



himself not to blink. Maybe this time it'll stick. "This is 
not a good place for you to be. These are not your kind of 
people." 
 
"I know what kind of place this is." She shoves the fifty 
toward him, and he holds his hands away from it. "Look, I 
just want to go in and say hi to my friend. Ten minutes. 
That's all I—" 
 
"Not your kind of place," he says again, turning away 
from her to the next creature in line. "Bugger off home 
now, love, that's a good girl." 
 
He takes money and stamps hands and turns the other 
night's Luftmensch away, and when he looks up again 
she's finally gone.  

 

 
 

Sunday night, he stays home and watches telly with his 
feet on the couch, flicking rapidly and irritably through 
the channels. Xander sits on the floor by his feet, hugging 
his knees in silence. The clock on the stove ticks over, 
eleven o'clock and then midnight. There's fuck all on. 
Xander doesn't say a word, but he checks the time and 



sends quick glances in Spike's direction.  
 
"This bloody country," Spike says finally, and tosses the 
remote onto the coffee table. Xander sits up straighter, 
ears perked. Spike feels a twist of something sharp in his 
chest. Xander's hardly said a word all night, hardly said a 
word all week. They don't see each other at work, and 
they sleep separately. He rubs a hand over his cheek, the 
healed one. That’s when all this started going so wrong, 
when he took the glass in his cheek. Or maybe before 
then. He can't remember now.  
 
"Right," he says. "Guess I'll take a nap, then." Xander's 
face falls. Actually falls, like his battleship's just been 
sunk. Then he seals it over fast and just nods, but it's too 
late, it's fucking obnoxious is what it is. Before he even 
thinks about it, Spike reaches out a foot and shoves him 
in the shoulder. Hard. Knocks him sprawling sideways, 
half into the couch, head on the carpet.  
 
He scrambles upright again immediately, swallows, and 
sits looking sideways at Spike. His heart's going a mile a 
minute. Spike lies still, not sure what to say or do. Can't 
pretend it was a love tap; too hard, and besides, they're 
not in love. But he can't very well say what it was, either. 
That he's—what, jealous? That's fucking stupid.  



 
"Come here," he says, realizing as he says it that he's 
half-hard. So maybe it is just all about sex, in the end. 
Maybe he's kidding himself, thinking it's anything else.  
 
Xander sits still, just staring at him, his heart hammering. 
His face is flushing, he's sweating a little. Spike frowns. 
 
"I said, come here." 
 
Xander stares at him a few more seconds, then very 
slowly gets to his feet, turns his back, and starts to walk 
out of the room. 
 
For once Spike knows exactly how Angelus must have 
felt, all those times he was disobeyed. It's a strange 
thing, it's like a license. Xander knows what he wants, 
knows what he is. Might not know how frail a leash the 
soul is, but he's had plenty of clues about that so far, so 
there's really no excuse. Might not know exactly what's 
filling Spike's chest and head right now, the heat and 
bleed of it, but that's too bad, that's what he's going to 
find out. 
 
Takes less than a couple of seconds to get behind him, 
slam him up against the wall and pin him there. He 



makes a high breathy sound as the wind's knocked out of 
him, and it's so familiar that Spike has to stop himself 
from the automatic sequence, the bite. His head's 
burning. Got his face in the kid's shoulder, his neck, 
breathing in hard while his hips jolt against the kid's ass. 
 
"Spike—" 
 
"You didn't do what I said," he says into Xander's skin. 
"Why didn't you do what I said?" 
 
"I didn't mean to, I didn't—" 
 
He puts one hand over the kid's mouth and starts with 
his other to work at the fly of the kid's jeans. He feels 
drunk, senseless, furious and hot. Just like that first night, 
the only night he really did what he meant to do, really 
did anything right. He's hard, he wants to fuck. Wants to 
smell blood and fear and come, wants silver cups and 
bended knees and rooftops, everything he's owed. 
Wants to just take, for once. Xander should give this to 
him, should want to give it.  
 
There's a little strangled whimper behind his hand, and 
he realizes Xander's fighting. Twisting, trying to push 
Spike's hand away with both of his. He pauses. Xander 



tries to turn his head but can't. Spike leans back onto his 
heels and for a minute just stands there holding him, 
looking at him. His jeans half off and his shirt rucked up, 
his ribs showing white under his skin when he heaves for 
breath. Sweet curve of his ass, tight line of his neck. Spike 
puts a finger out and touches the knobs of his spine, one 
two three four and so on up to where it disappears under 
his shirt. He's still breathing hard, but he's stopped 
struggling. Waiting. 
 
Spike leans in again, breathes beside Xander's ear, close 
enough that his cock presses Xander's ass through his 
jeans. Both of them with closed eyes, just standing still 
like that. Xander's heart slows down. After a while he 
gives a low, quiet moan through Spike's fingers. He's 
getting hard. Spike buttons him back up, pulls his shirt 
down, and steps away. 
 
"Sorry." He's not sure what he's doing, not sure what he's 
supposed to say or whether what he just did was a 
disaster or a blip. His head's buzzing, he has to test with 
his fingers to make sure he's in human face. Xander 
stands facing the wall, breathing in short shuddery gasps. 
Slowly tucking his shirt back in. When he turns around, 
there's a red spot on his cheek and forehead where he 
must have hit the wall. His eyes are glossy, black, a little 



blind. His mouth is wet. 
 
"I—" Spike says, and Xander blinks at him like an addict. 
Then he turns and walks slowly out, down the hall to his 
room. Spike stays where he is, trying to think of what to 
say next. When Xander comes back down the hall, he 
says, "Look, I didn't mean to—" 
 
But Xander's got his coat on, and it's as if he doesn't hear 
a word of it. He just walks straight to the door and out, 
closing it quietly behind him without a backward look.  

Part Thirteen 

Sitting on the rooftop opposite the diner, watching the 
blonde and the boyfriends smoke their way through a 
second pack of Salems, he has plenty of time to call 
himself an idiot. Unbelievably stupid to have just let the 
kid go like that, as if there were some law against 
opening the door and walking down the hall after him, 
talking to him, grabbing him even. He'd just stood there 
like a moron, hands at his sides, while Xander walked out 
of the building and disappeared. Could have done it 
anytime. Was going to do it eventually. But still.  
 
He lights another cigarette of his own and watches the 
kids. The little brown-haired tart hasn't been there in two 



nights. Neither has Xander. The rest of them show up, 
run the regular routines, but they seem subdued. The 
weather's turned cold again, which must make it bad for 
business. All he has to do is go down there and ask. Buy a 
round of coffees for the table, settle in, work the charm. 
He looks like a movie star, after all. But if Xander doesn’t 
want to be found, they either won't know where he is or 
he'll have told them not to say. Spike imagines sitting 
there while the three of them close ranks against him, 
skinny hard faces all in a line, all of them thinking he's a 
bad, bad man. Which he is. But he can't go down there 
and take that right now. He's got enough to think about. 
 
Like whether Xander's going to show up for work, for 
instance. Flinging himself from ledge to ledge on the way 
home, he thinks about how he said Xander was reliable. 
Not a risk to take on, even though he used to work for 
the Slayer. And now— If Xander's had enough, if he's 
gone back to Sunnydale or just made that phone call 
from some booth here in the city, Spike's not the only 
one who could be in for it. Texas, Bitte, everyone. He 
thinks about Bitte staked and bleeding, or imploded by 
the witch, and feels a surge of shock, like his finger in a 
socket. He's such an idiot. Darla was always right, forever 
and ever, amen. 
 



He'll have to tell Texas, that's all. Tell him there's been a 
slight problem, he's working on finding the kid and 
bringing him back home, nothing to worry about. Lovers' 
quarrel, is all. He can imagine how Texas will take that. 
He's tolerant for an ogre, but he has his limits.  
 
For the first time, it occurs to Spike that he might be out 
of a job. 
 
That's a nasty thought, enough to occupy him for a few 
hours of drinking alone at the kitchen table, all the lights 
off and his elbows buried in old newspapers. Then, when 
he's done worrying about that, he slips into a darker vein, 
thinking about Harris. Replaying the shove, the sudden 
boil of fury that felt like an epiphany, like something he 
had no hand in. It's like self-flagellation, repeating it over 
and over—his body up against Xander's, crushing him to 
the wall, yanking down his jeans. Thinking he was owed 
that much. Which maybe he was, but still. He pours 
himself another drink and rubs his eyes. He hasn’t slept 
much since Xander left. Logistical worries, mainly. 
Logistical worries are plenty to think about, no need to 
spend time on that look on Xander's face, the sound of 
his feet disappearing.  
 
God, he's an idiot. 



 
He falls asleep on the couch, the bottle in reach, half a 
mug of blood there that he doesn't really want. Angel's 
smiling at him, and then the smile starts to creep down 
his chin and jaw, a black slit in his face like something you 
could post a letter into. Spike wakes up sitting up, 
blinking, reaching around him frantically to figure out 
where he is. 
 
Xander's just closing the door. He glances back over his 
shoulder, looks at Spike for a second, but doesn’t say 
anything. Just flips the lock and walks away down the 
hall. 
 
"Hey." He's not awake yet, he's not tracking. He gets up 
and glances around. The flat's still dim and stale and 
littered with mugs, papers, bottles. The oven clock reads 
5:45. Down the hall, Xander closes the bathroom door. 
 
Spike stands there a minute, then remembers whose flat 
it is in the first place, and goes down the hall. Opens the 
bathroom door without knocking first. Xander's standing 
in front of the sink, brushing his teeth. He glances at 
Spike and keeps brushing. 
 
"Where were you?" It comes out sounding sharp, too 



proprietary. Or proprietary in the wrong way, in a 
womanish kind of way, as if he should be wearing a 
housecoat and curlers, brandishing a frying pan. Xander 
pauses, spits, and goes back to brushing. Not going to 
answer that, apparently. 
 
"You can't just take off like that," Spike says, keeping his 
tone a little lower this time. "Can't just walk out 
whenever you feel like it." He's starting to work himself 
up to angry now, and it's good. Lot more satisfying than 
what he's been feeling the last couple of days.  
 
Xander spits again, wipes his mouth, rinses his 
toothbrush. "I'm back," he says.  
 
"I can see that. It's Wednesday, Harris. You left Sunday. 
Two bloody days without any word where you are, that's 
not bloody on." 
 
Xander just stands there staring at him, and after a 
second Spike takes a closer look. He's wearing the same 
clothes he had on when he left, he smells like he's been 
in them the whole time. He's tired and drained, blue 
circles under his eyes. And he's got a look, a sort of bored 
dead look, that he hasn't had before. Like everything 
Spike's saying is just noise, and he's waiting it out in 



some private inner room until he's allowed to go.  
 
It's not a good look. It's the kind of look that kids on 
street corners have, the kind he'd never mastered 
before. Spike pulls up short and they stare at each other. 
 
"I have to piss," Xander says, reaching for the door 
handle. Spike steps back, out of the room, and Xander 
closes the door.  
 
Back in the kitchen, Spike tries to decide whether he 
could smell any of her on him. That's where he must 
have gone, must have been with that little friend of his, 
and maybe she was more than a friend. But then why did 
he come back? Well, his things are here. But all he owns 
is a couple of changes of clothes, a razor, that cruddy old 
backpack. Maybe he just didn't want to start over. Or 
maybe he couldn't make a go of it on his own. It's still 
cold out there. 
 
He's standing at the counter, worrying it over and over, 
when the bathroom door opens and Xander pads up the 
hall. He comes and stands in the kitchen doorway, his 
windbreaker in his hands, his eyes flat. He smells a bit 
off, come to think of it. Not just like streets, more like 
sickness. 



 
"You going to bed?" 
 
Spike just stands there a second, smelling, then realizes 
what Xander's said, and nods. "In a minute. I guess." 
 
"I'll come with." He steps forward, and Spike's hand goes 
up automatically. Probably insulting, but it's all moving 
sort of fast and he's not sure he's keeping up. 
 
"You should sleep." 
 
"I'm fine."  
 
"I'm going to sleep." 
 
"We'll be quick." There's a grim set to Xander's jaw. He's 
never done this before. Never offered, never been the 
one to bring up sex. It made sense; it was rent to him, 
and if he could get away without paying rent, he would. 
Spike didn't blame him, didn't take it personally. He finds 
himself wanting to take a step back. 
 
"Not today," he says lamely. "Tomorrow, maybe." It's 
weird, suddenly the last thing he wants to do is fuck 
Xander. It feels all wrong, like an imposition. "Not right 



now," he says again. Kid smells like he's getting sick. 
 
Xander's eyes skim over him, take in the way he's 
retreating. "Okay," he says. "But soon."  
 
"Soon what?" 
 
"Soon I start paying rent again," Xander says sharply, 
almost angrily, as if Spike's just insulted him.  
 
"Rent. Right." 
 
"I pay rent to live here," Xander says slowly, as if he's 
talking to a child. "That's the way it works." 
 
"Right." 
 
"Unless you don't want it to work like that anymore." 
There's no way to tell what he means by that, what's the 
right thing to say in response. He's standing there with 
pink circles on his cheekbones, eyes bright and black and 
glassy, gripping his windbreaker like it's going to try to 
wrestle free. Smelling more and more like something 
curdling.  
 
"You feeling all right?" Spike asks. 



 
Xander stares at him for a second, then turns on his heel 
and goes back out, down the hall to his room. Closes the 
door. There's the sound of the cot springs settling under 
him. 
 
Spike stands still, trying to sort out all the smells, trying 
to decide whether any of them are sex or anything like.  

 

 
 

He's right about the sickness, at least. By noon the kid's 
in the toilet again, sweating and shivering and puking. By 
one he's in the cot with a thermometer in his mouth, 
eyes sunk down and half-closed, sweating through his 
sheets. 
 
"A hundred and four," Spike says, reading the mercury 
line and then shaking it down. The room smells hot and 
sharp and awful, like something dirty burning. "What'd 
you do, sleep in the gutter?" 
 
Xander says nothing. He hasn't said anything at all, not 
since the kitchen this morning after Spike turned him 
down. As soon as the thermometer's out of his mouth he 



rolls over and faces the wall, his back to Spike and the 
rest of the world. Spike drops the thermometer on the 
night table. 
 
"Bloody idiot."  
 
He calls a delivery service for aspirin, ice, a few pieces of 
fruit. He's got no idea what humans do when they get 
like this, but he's pretty sure they don't use leeches 
anymore. He orders soup from a Thai place, then 
wanders around at loose ends until he finally winds up 
sitting on the floor of Xander's room, going through the 
boxes of LPs. He has a lot of Tom Waits he should listen 
to more often. 
 
"You didn't let her in." 
 
He looks up at that; it's the first thing Xander's said in 
hours.  
 
"Beg pardon?" 
 
Nothing, just the slight squeak of the springs as Xander 
shivers. After a second or two he gets up and walks over 
to the bed. Xander's got every blanket there is on him, all 
bundled up and still shaking, his hair wet with sweat. 



Christ, maybe he should go to the hospital. Is a hundred 
and four dangerous?  
 
"She came and you didn't let her in," he says clearly, 
without opening his eyes. He's talking about the little 
brown-haired tart, Spike realizes. Well, of course. She 
must have told him she'd tried to come see him, told him 
the mean blonde bouncer wouldn't let her in. 
 
"Wouldn't let who in?" he asks anyway, because he's still 
got a little cagey left in him.  
 
"To the bar," Xander says. "Jesus, I'm freezing." 
 
"You're sick." He ponders for a second. "You want a cup 
of tea?" 
 
Xander doesn't say anything. After a second he pulls the 
blankets a little higher, almost over his head, so Spike 
can't see much more than a few wet black curls. He 
reaches down, hesitates, then rests his hand on the back 
of Xander's head, through the covers. Xander flinches, 
and he takes his hand back quickly.  

 

 



 

He gets a little aspirin between Xander's lips, chases it 
with a sip of tea, and sits back down to go through the 
albums. The springs squeak chronically, perpetually, like 
a mouse problem, and he tries not to pay any attention 
to it. Humans get like this, they get sick, they sweat it 
out. All perfectly natural. Doesn’t mean he's dying. 
 
There are more albums than he remembers, more than 
he'll ever know what to do with. In some part of his 
mind, he knows he's never going to manage anything 
with them; they'll sit in their boxes for however long he 
keeps the flat, and when he goes he'll leave them behind. 
Not like he's got room in the car for this kind of crap. And 
it's stupid collecting it in the first place. The seventies are 
long gone. 
 
Xander mutters something and throws the blankets back, 
and Spike glances over. He's in shirt and shorts, soaked 
through both of them, one hand over his eyes as if 
there's too much light in the dim little room. "My 
backpack," he says. Spike stands up quickly, Meat is 
Murder in one hand. 
 
"What, you want something from your pack?" He glances 



around, can't see it, toes a pile of dirty clothes aside and 
catches a glimpse of the corner. Beat-up old army 
knapsack, the straps just barely holding on. 
"You…awake?" 
 
Xander doesn't say anything, and Spike stands there for a 
few seconds, chewing his lip and wondering what he 
should do. Do doctors make house calls anymore? 
Probably, if you pay them enough. He's got some money 
stashed away, but he doesn't know who to call. Xander 
rolls his head into the pillow and mumbles something 
incomprehensible.  
 
"Right, look." He stands there tapping Morrissey against 
his palm, trying to come up with a plan of action. 
"Maybe—" Without thinking, he steps forward and puts 
his palm against Xander's forehead. Xander tries to twist 
away, and Spike keeps his hand there firmly, trying to get 
a sense of how hot he is. Hot. Funny, how he doesn't 
trust the thermometer to tell him that. He had fevers 
once or twice when he was a boy, and he remembers his 
mother's cool hand against his forehead about as clearly 
as he remembers anything from those particular mists of 
time.  
 
"Not my backpack," Xander says, and Spike takes his 



hand away, kicks the clothes to one side, and picks up 
the bag. It feels empty, but he opens it and looks inside 
anyway. Nothing. Kid might as well be saying ice cream, 
probably. But there's something small and heavy in the 
outside pocket, and he unbuckles it with one hand, his 
eyes already back on Xander, wondering what he'll do if 
this just keeps getting worse.  
 
"You're a needy little bugger," he says out loud, sticking 
his hand into the pocket without looking. Then he yanks 
it out again fast, because it feels like something's bitten 
him. His fingers are all right, no holes. No blood. He 
blinks at them, then turns the bag upside down and 
shakes it. Something small falls out and hits the carpet 
with a thump. 
 
Crouching down, he sees it's a little black stone on a 
string. No design on it, no sharp edges, just smooth and 
shiny and black, with a little drilled hole in one end. The 
string's just green twine, like garden twine. He stares at it 
for a few seconds, then puts out one finger and pokes it. 
It feels like it's vibrating, very slightly and very fast.  
 
He looks back up at the bed, at the wet bony outline of 
Xander's shoulder through his shirt. "Huh."  
 



He doesn't recognize it, but that doesn't mean anything. 
It's magic, he tries to keep clear of magic as much as 
possible, there's all kind of things he has no clue about. 
The bed springs are still squeaking, maybe a little louder 
now. Xander's hand falls down, gropes for the blankets, 
and pulls them awkwardly back up. 
 
"Don't think you need this right now," Spike says, half to 
himself and half to Xander. He picks the stone up 
carefully by its string and drops it back in the pocket, 
then buckles it and puts the whole thing back in its 
corner.  
 
"I used to know him back in Sunnydale," Xander says, and 
Spike straightens up sharply. "Then I met him again here, 
and now—" 
 
There's nothing else, and after a few seconds Spike says, 
"Now…what?" in a prompting tone. Nothing. Xander's 
teeth have started to chatter. A cold finger goes down 
Spike's spine. 
 
Bitte. He's stupid not to have thought of her before. He 
goes to the phone and dials her number, tells her it's an 
emergency. Yeah, he knows he owes her already. He'll 
pay her back. It's Xander. Piaf. The kid. He's sick. 



 
She says she'll be there in ten minutes, and she is.  

 
 
 
 
 

Part Fourteen 

One hundred and four degrees isn't good, it turns out. In 
the bathroom, Bitte runs a towel under the cold water 
tap, folds it neatly in half, and smacks him in the head 
with it. Then she hands it to him. He takes it and just 
stands there, and she raises her hand to smack him 
again. He backs away. 
 
"It's not for you, Dussel. It's for him." He stands watching 
her warily, and she pushes past him to go back down the 
hall. "He has a fever, you idiot. Put it on him." 
 
"But he's cold." The towel's leaden and icy in his hands, 
and he thinks about Xander yanking the blanket up 
almost over his head. Bitte makes a hair-tearing gesture. 
 
"Is he cold?" 



 
"He feels—" 
 
"Is he cold?" He's followed her down the hall, and they're 
at the door to Xander's room now. She looks in and 
frowns. "He looks hot to me." 
 
"Right, technically, but—" 
 
She smacks him in the back of the head and he growls. 
"Wait, let me see—" She grabs his chin and turns his 
face, surveys his cheek critically, then half-smiles and 
pats it. "You're a movie star again. Now put that on him." 
She shoves him through the door. 
 
He stumbles in and stands there for a couple of seconds, 
holding the dripping towel. Xander hasn't moved; he's 
still facing the wall, still buried under the blankets, still 
smelling like combustion. Still shivering. Spike studies the 
towel, then nerves himself up, steps forward, and pulls 
the blankets back. Xander starts to twist around, one 
hand reaching, a look of confusion on his face. 
 
"Sorry about this," Spike says, and drops the towel on 
him. 
 



Xander's eyes go wide, and he tries to flip over, shake the 
towel right off. Spike pins him down with a hand on his 
shoulder.  
 
"Jesus Christ," Xander gasps. His eyes are red-rimmed, 
very clear and sharp. His face is wet with sweat, and he's 
got his legs tangled in the sheets, can't get them free for 
leverage. He looks shocked. Beyond shocked. Betrayed. 
Spike tries to smile. 
 
"You sure about this?" he calls over his shoulder. Bitte's 
doing something in the kitchen.  
 
"Men are idiots!" she yells back. 
 
"Just checking," he mutters, and gets his other hand on 
Xander's hip to hold him in place. Xander's panting, his 
face is drained white and he's writhing as well as he can, 
shaking all over. Not an unfamiliar look on him, but Spike 
hasn't seen it recently, and it's a little disconcerting just 
now. He sinks down beside the bed so he doesn't feel 
quite so much like he's drowning kittens. 
 
"You're fine," he says in what he hopes is a reassuring 
tone. "Look, you've got a fever, it's so you'll get better—" 
 



"I'm fucking freezing," Xander snaps. "Dickhead." 
 
"Right, yeah, but technically—" 
 
"Get it off." 
 
"Sorry." 
 
Xander's worked one hand up from under the blankets 
by now, and he wedges it under Spike's and starts trying 
to pry his way free. His fingers are hot and weak. 
"Motherfucker." 
 
"See, you've got a fever—" 
 
"Bite me. Get it off." 
 
"Not my idea, believe me." 
 
"Christ, I don't fucking believe this—" He works at Spike's 
fingers a few more seconds, then gives up and lies there 
shivering, his eyes closed, his jaw welded shut. Spike 
rests his elbows on the mattress. After a minute or two, 
he smoothes the towel over Xander's shoulder. The 
terry's room-temperature already. 
 



Bitte's still in the kitchen, and somehow the sounds she 
makes in there—pots, the refrigerator, water running in 
the sink—make the rest of the place feel even emptier. 
Xander's breath is fast and throaty. He's turned his face 
away, to the wall, into the wet pillowslip. Spike stares at 
a lock of brown hair stuck to the back of his neck.  
 
"You're a mess," he says absently, smoothing the towel 
some more. Just with his fingertips. Xander doesn't say 
anything. Bitte releases a low, irritable chain of German. 
"I'm sorry." 
 
Xander still doesn't say anything, and Spike blinks, looks 
away, and finds himself staring at his albums. The boxes 
look shabby now, dusty and picked-over, and suddenly 
he's amazed that he's bothered to keep them. He can't 
think of a single record in there that he gives a damn 
about. And Xander could probably use the space.  
 
He's got to do something about this situation, he realizes. 
It's stupid to keep pretending. Stupid and dangerous.  
 
"Look," he says quietly. "When you're better, we need to 
have a talk. About…things." It feels as though Xander 
stiffens under his hands. "Not right now. But later. When 
you're up to it." 



 
There's a long silence. Xander doesn't lift his head or 
open his eyes, and he doesn’t stop shivering. His tongue 
wets his lips.  
 
"If you want," Spike says lamely, and uncertainly. Xander 
opens his eyes and lies staring at the wall. Sweat crawls 
down his temple. 
 
"Talk," he says flatly, and Spike opens his mouth to say 
Yeah, you used to know how to do that— But there's a 
sound behind him, and when he turns, Bitte's in the 
doorway with a bowl in her hands.  
 
"Heart and nettle soup," she says. "It will kill you or fix 
you, Piaf. Sit up."  

Today's German term of belittlement thanks to anniesj 
and her link to Insultmonger. Thanks, Annie!  

 
 
 
 
 

Part Fifteen 
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The soup doesn't kill him, doesn't really fix him, but it 
puts him to sleep, which seems like a good compromise. 
At half eight Bitte checks her watch and stands up from 
the kitchen table, where she's been reading Trakl in 
silence for the last two hours.  
 
"Time for work," she says. Spike rolls his head sideways 
on the couch and looks at her. "No." 
 
"I didn't bloody ask you anything." 
 
"No, I won't tell Texas you're sick." She tucks Trakl into 
the pocket of her coat and shrugs it on. "Go kiss the boy 
good-night and then we go." Just enough sweetness in 
her tone that he knows she's mocking him. 
 
"You need a decent shag," he tells her, heaving himself to 
his feet. "My condolences to the bloke who does it." 
 
"Because I turned you down, yes. Five times, now? Six?" 
 
Six, but not recently. He gives her a sour look and 
considers just leaving without checking on Xander. Now 
that she's said it, he feels like a ponce doing it. But she's 
clearly expecting it, probably ready to smack him in the 
head again if he doesn't, so he scowls and tromps back 



down the hall like a child sent on an errand. 
 
Xander's room is quiet. No squeaking, no shivering. Just 
long, slow breaths and the smell of faded sweat and 
nettles. Spike steps around the door and peers through 
the darkness. He's lying on his back with one arm flung 
out, the other folded across his chest like an orator, the 
fingers loose. His face is drained and peaceful. Bitte's a 
genius. And she said to kiss the kid, so on the off chance 
it actually matters... He takes a silent step over to the 
side of the cot, crouches down, and breathes in the 
warm fug of sleep.  
 
"Going to work," he says quietly. "See you later." Xander 
doesn't move. His lips are apart, his eyelids flickering. 
Spike touches his mouth lightly to Xander's cheek. His 
skin is still hot, the blood still fighting with itself just 
under the surface. Fascinating, really. He could sit here 
hours, breathing it in. 
 
In the living room, Bitte starts to hum the theme to Love 
Story. Cunt. 
 
He stands up fast and stalks out, grabs the duster and his 
keys, and yanks the door open. She's innocent, a pixie, 
blinking up at him with guileless blue eyes as she walks 



under his arm. 
 
"Also, you should speak to him about the little magic he 
has in there." 
 
"What—?" He stands holding the door, staring after her. 
She smirks and starts down the hall to the staircase, 
floating bleak, incomprehensible German poetry back 
over her shoulder.  

 

 
 

He tells Texas that Xander's sick, no, not hung over, really 
sick, but he'll be back in a day or two. Texas gives him a 
long look and says nothing, and Spike walks away with 
the back of his neck prickling over. Maybe Texas already 
knows about the two days away. Texas always seems to 
know everything. Fuck Texas. None of his business 
anyway.  
 
It's Wednesday, slow night, and he stands at the door 
smoking, watching the stars, feeling the bass beat thump 
up through the soles of his feet from the dance pit 
downstairs. Thinking whether he should call home on his 
break to check in, or whether that'll just wake the kid up, 



and then realizing with a kind of dull shock that he's 
actually thinking about calling home for someone. Not 
just someone. Harris.  
 
It should be an appalling thought, but once he gets over 
the fact that he's had it, he finds he's not appalled. The 
last two days, alone in the flat, were rotten. He likes 
having the kid there. Likes having him sit on the floor by 
the couch to watch television, likes letting a hand fall 
down to touch his head. Likes having him fill the fridge 
with juice and bread and stupid, normal things. Likes 
having him, period. In a lot of ways. 
 
He drops his head to light a cigarette, smiling to himself, 
and realizes a couple of seconds too late that someone's 
appeared in front of him. Someone small, and like an 
idiot he automatically thinks of Xander's little brown-
haired tart, even though she could never get within fifty 
feet of him like that.  
 
The cigarette's out of his mouth, plucked neatly like a 
hair. Then it's being ground into the back of his hand, and 
he yelps and falls back against the door.  
 
"Spike." Oh, fuck. "Long time, no stake." 
 



"Slayer," he says, picking himself up and finding that 
actually, there's a stake there right now. Right against his 
chest. He goes still. 
 
Been a couple of years since he's seen her, and part of 
his brain can't help but notice that she's grown into 
herself a little since then. She's leaner, firmer, not as 
blonde. She looks good. She smells like citrus perfume 
and someone else's ashes. And she's pressing the stake 
into his chest, hard enough to make his flesh dimple 
under his shirt. 
 
"Ow," he says, reaching up with one finger to edge the 
point a little to the right. She digs it in harder. "Soul, 
remember? And where the hell did you come from?" 
 
"You're slipping," she says grimly. "So here's the deal, 
Spike. I'm going to ask you a question, and you're going 
to answer it. And if you get all truth-is-relative with me, 
your boss is going to need one of his other door apes to 
sweep you up. Okay?" 
 
"Got a bloody soul—" he says, twisting to see if anyone 
else—Vincent, another bouncer, anyone—is around. 
Buffy grabs him by the throat and rams him up against 
the door again. Hard. Where is everyone? "Okay." 



 
"Have you seen Xander?" 
 
He knew it, the second he realized who was burning 
him—he knew that was why she was here. Didn't know 
why now, or how she'd found him, or how much she 
already knew. But he knew it was about Xander. And he 
knows she's serious about dusting him. More than 
serious; she wants to. He can see it in her face, the need 
for an excuse and violence and loose ends neatly tied up. 
 
"Xander," he says, as if trying to get his head around the 
question. "Harris. No." 
 
The stake doesn't move. She keeps a hand around his 
throat and they just look at each other. There are lines 
around her eyes, he sees now. She looks a bit tired. Bit 
strung out. Bit like someone who's been asking questions 
over and over, walking wider and wider circles, for 
months on end. 
 
He lets his eyes fall just a bit, to the stake, then lifts them 
back to hers. "No," he says again. "I haven't seen him. All 
right?" He lifts the finger again and pushes gently at the 
tip of the stake.  
 



He's been lying a hundred something years now. 
Buffy's…what, nineteen? Kids these days. They think they 
know it all. 
 
Slowly the stake leaves his chest, though she keeps her 
eyes on his face as if she thinks he's going to suddenly 
break, blurt something out, betray himself with a 
grimace or twitching lid. He watches her in return, until 
the stake's down at her side, almost out of sight. Then he 
reaches carefully into his pocket for another cigarette. 
 
"So." He lights it, blows the smoke to the side, then 
belatedly offers her the packet. She gives it a disgusted 
look. "Lacking a lackey, are you?" 
 
"Spike, you—" She seems overwhelmed suddenly, too 
angry to speak. Then he realizes her eyes are full, and 
that she's actually fighting not to cry. He tries to take a 
step back, but he's already up against the wall. "You…" 
She shoves the stake into her pocket, heels her hands 
over her eyes, and stands staring up at the sky for a 
second. "You're a bouncer." 
 
"Uh." He doesn't have a handkerchief, and even if he did, 
he's not sure he'd want to offer it to the Slayer. Seems 
wrong, somehow. "Yeah, right. I am." 



 
"God." She sniffs, shakes her hands out, and fixes him 
with a hard look. "You haven't heard anything about 
him? Nobody's said he was in town?" 
 
"Xander? No. Thought he was in Sunnyhell with the rest 
of you lot, playing moving target." 
 
"He was. He left." 
 
"Why?" He takes a drag on his cigarette and watches her 
carefully through the smoke. Only natural to be curious, 
doesn't mean he's hiding anything. The trick is, you have 
to believe, yourself, whatever you're telling the twit in 
front of you. She's still eyeing him, checking for cracks. 
 
"We tracked him this far, we know he's here. Or…he was 
a couple of nights ago. Willow has a spell, it hasn't been 
working but the last couple of nights something came 
through, and it said he was here." 
 
"Here," he repeats, thinking fast. The nights Xander 
wasn't home, wasn't in the flat. "What, in the city?" 
 
"No, here on this planet, Spike." 
 



"Could have hopped a bus to anywhere, love. That's what 
people do." 
 
"He's here," she repeats, not because she knows but 
because she wants to know. "You must hear things, 
Spike. He's a Scooby, if he was here people would talk. 
Demons. Would talk. You'd hear." 
 
"And I haven't heard. Maybe Red's spell is having you 
on." 
 
"Spike. Please." She's got water in her eyes again, and he 
has to stop himself from looking away or frowning. Last 
thing he needs is a Slayer weeping on his shoulder; that's 
the sort of thing Texas wouldn't overlook. "He's my 
friend. I need your help." 
 
"Look, love," he says quietly. "Bygones are bygones, 
right? Hatchet's buried and all that. If I could help you, I 
swear on this fucking soul of mine, I would." He pauses, 
so she looks at him. "Haven't seen him, haven't heard 
anything about him. I'm sorry." 
 
"But—" She stares at him with her mouth ajar, and he 
has to take it back, she doesn't look older. She looks 
sixteen years old and half-demolished. He has a moment 



of indecision. 
 
Then he thinks of Xander in the kitchen, head down, eyes 
black and unreadable. I'm not calling them. They don't 
know where I am.  
 
"If you do see him," she says, and then just seems to lose 
steam. They stand looking at each other, and he raises 
one eyebrow, waiting. "Tell him…just tell him we're not 
mad. Nobody's mad at him, we just want him home." 
 
"What'd he do?" 
 
Her face closes over again, as if she's just realized who 
she's talking to. "Nothing. It doesn't matter. If you see 
him and you don't get in touch with me, you'll—" 
 
"Be a happy, fading memory for all my friends and 
business partners, yeah. I get it." 
 
She wipes her nose, turns away, then hesitates and turns 
back. A little unwillingly. "How's…how's the job?" 
 
"Fine." 
 
There's a short silence, and she just stands there looking 



uncomfortable. He counts to five, then heaves an inward 
sigh and says, "Slaying going all right?" 
 
"It's fine, thanks." 
 
"Good, good." 
 
Another silence, and then she shakes herself slightly, 
straightens up, and gives him a strained smile. "Okay, 
then. Well…bye." 
 
"Bye. Oh—watch the step going down." 
 
She puts her hands in her pockets and pushes down the 
steps past a couple of kobolds just coming up. One of 
them pauses and glances back after her, its eyes 
speculative. 
 
"Oi," Spike says. "Newt. Up here now."  

 

 
 

Nobody was mad at him, they just wanted him home.  
 
Past closing, and he's sitting at the bar with four empty 



shot glasses at his elbow, smoking a cigarette down to 
the filter and staring vacantly through the blue lights 
reflected in the mirror. Behind him, the bussers are 
sweeping up, collecting the last glasses and ashtrays. 
Down at the other end, the bartender's swabbing the 
fixtures. Someone's put Foreigner on the sound system. 
Texas has odd taste in music. 
 
Obviously, Xander did something. Something bad. And 
took off in the aftermath, found some way to keep Red 
from finding him, and what could have been so bad he'd 
rather suck cocks on street corners than own up to it? 
Spike taps his cigarette and turns a bottle cap over 
thoughtfully between finger and thumb. Didn't sound like 
anyone was dead, exactly.  
 
"Buy a girl a drink," Bitte says, sitting down next to him. 
He glances at her, then slides his remaining shot over 
with the backs of his fingers. She takes it, sniffs it, gives 
him a sceptical look, and downs it in one. "Not bad," she 
says, rubbing a thumb over her teeth. "So, you love 
him?" 
 
He's in a strange head space; he doesn't give her a dirty 
look, exactly. Just looks at her, most of his brain still 
puzzling over the question of what Xander could have 



done. She studies him for a few seconds, then lifts her 
arms and stretches. The flight membranes are pretty 
with the light shining through like that. 
 
"I once was in love with a Piaf," she says, running her 
finger around inside the empty shot glass. "Pretty little 
human boy." 
 
He drags on his cigarette, wonders if anyone's been 
maimed in Sunnydale, and then says, "Yeah?" 
 
"He didn't mind me being…" She ripples her shoulders, 
pops up the musculature a bit. Shorthand. He nods. "I 
thought I might marry him, even." 
 
"Really." He gives a bit of a laugh at that, ashing over the 
bar. "Marriage." 
 
"Well, I was young. And then his family…" She rolls her 
eyes. "We would elope, go to Austria, maybe I would join 
the circus."  
 
"Sounds like a plan." 
 
"Yes, right. But then one night I went to meet him in the 
park, where I could fly a little, and—" She makes a 



vanishing gesture with both hands.  
 
"Scarpered?" 
 
"No, dead." 
 
"Dead." 
 
"Yes, it was very silly of us to meet in the park at night. I 
found him in a thicket with half his clothes off." She says 
it simply, without any emotion. He frowns, feeling the 
cigarette ember creep down almost to his fingers. 
 
"What—mugged?" 
 
She gives him a steady look, then turns and twitches two 
fingers at the bartender. When he looks up, she holds up 
the empty glass, and he nods. 
 
"No," she says, looking back. "Dead, drained. Vampires."  
 
He just sits there while the bartender brings another shot 
down and sets it in front of Bitte. She picks it up in her 
pale fingers and sips it delicately, like tea.  
 
"You are dangerous people," she says after a while. 



"Does your Piaf know that?" 
 
"Yeah." 
 
"And do you know that?" 
 
"Yeah. I know that." 
 
"Well." She's finished the shot; she puts the glass 
carefully back down on the bar and shrugs. "Then it's 
none of my business, is it?" 
 
He sits in silence, studying the nicotine stains that'll be 
off his fingers by the time he gets to the car. The music 
switches over to Toto, and Bitte winces. "Thanks for 
sewing my face up," he says finally.  
 
"You had a visitor tonight. Does Texas know the Slayer 
was here?" 
 
"Texas knows bloody everything." 
 
"Yes, right. You should be careful, Spike. If you push him 
too far, he may not need a movie star on his door 
anymore. And then—" She smiles slightly. "Is there still a 
circus to join?" 



 
"I'm careful." He puts his fists into the small of his back, 
straightens up, winces. Starts collecting his cigarettes and 
lighter, his duster off the stool beside him. Bitte watches 
him stand up, one finger still playing with an empty shot 
glass. He feels strangely small, standing in front of her. As 
if he could lean over and put his head on her knee and 
just rest like that for a while. 
 
"Need a ride home?" 
 
She shakes her head, and he nods, turns to go, then turns 
back. Without thinking about it, he reaches out and puts 
a hand on the nape of her neck. He can feel the little 
spikes down her spine, hard as rocks against his palm.  
 
She tolerates it for a few seconds, then pops her muscles 
and pokes his hand off without even looking around.  

Part Sixteen 

The flat's quiet when he gets home, and when he walks 
past Xander's door to the bathroom he hears the same 
deep, unhurried breathing that he left behind ten hours 
ago. Kid's out like a light. He's tempted to go in anyway, 
just to sit and listen, maybe finish sorting those albums 
he doesn't give a damn about, but that's stupid. He goes 



down the hall and washes up. 
 
On the way back, he opens Xander's door and goes in 
anyway, because he's unpredictable like that. 
 
Xander's laid out on his side, soft face, pearled skin, 
fingers loose and open. The soup bowl's on the night 
stand. Albums all over the floor. It's a still life, the blue 
dawn just starting to seep in and touch things, and 
everything in the room is crap except Xander, who's 
beautiful. For the first time in a long time, Spike doesn't 
mind being immortal. 
 
He undoes his jeans for comfort's sake, pulls the curtains 
tighter, and gets in at the bottom of the bed, between 
Xander and the wall. The cot protests, and Xander gives a 
low, querying sigh. Spike shuffles over, gets an arm 
around his waist. Warm. 
 
"Go back to sleep," he says quietly, and kisses the back of 
Xander's neck. Smells like clean laundry, vanished sweat. 
Xander hovers a minute, his body trying to work up the 
energy for tension, and then just slips right back down 
the slope. Warm and loose and pliant. Spike shoves a 
little closer, buries his head between Xander's shoulder 
blades, and drifts.  



 

 
 

He dreams Xander's kissing him, mouth and neck and 
chest and so on down, until finally his tongue is on 
Spike's cock, lips around the head, and it's fucking 
amazing, better than the first night even and all because 
he can still feel Xander's mouth on his. Because Xander 
kissed him. He's grinning like an idiot, reaching down to 
touch Xander's head, saying stupid things out loud. He's 
happy. He's going to come. 
 
He wakes up and realizes he has no imagination, because 
Xander's mouth is on his cock and his own hand is 
already down there, fingers in the kid's hair. Hot and 
sweat-damp, right on the edge. Xander's holding his hip 
with one hand, got the other one under him, expert 
touches. His shoulders are shaking a little. Shouldn't let 
this go, it's a bad idea, wasn't why he came in here in the 
first place. 
 
He comes hard, messy, his hips snapping up savagely. His 
hands yanking at Xander's head. Trying to get deeper, 
trying to get inside. 
 



When Spike's done, Xander wipes his face and then just 
rolls sideways and collapses down at hip level. He's 
sweaty and hot, breathing hard, eyes closed. Face 
unreadable. Spike lies still, studying him. Trying to tell 
how much he dreamed, how much was real. 
 
"Feeling better," he says. Xander makes a mm sound 
without opening his eyes. Spike puts a hand down and 
runs it through Xander's hair, close to his scalp. Wet, 
silky. "Did you—?" He feels like an idiot, having to ask. If 
Xander says no, what then? More embarrassment. 
 
Xander doesn't follow it up, thank God. His lips part and 
he sinks away into sleep without saying a thing.  

 
 
 
 
 

Part Seventeen 

When Spike wakes up next he's alone again. The 
shower's running, the soup bowl's gone. He sits up 
slowly, rubs a hand over his head, then thinks to do up 
his jeans. Xander's clothes are all shoved to one corner of 



the room, and his backpack's been put away somewhere.  
 
In the kitchen, Spike balances on two bare feet and 
drinks a long, warm mug of blood. It's five thirty in the 
afternoon, be time to go back to work again in a few 
hours. He feels loose and light and better than he has in 
ages. 
 
The shower shuts off while he's staring at cans of soup in 
the cupboard. He can hear Xander messing around in 
there, towelling off and shaving and whatever the hell 
else, making the little necessary sounds he's made for 
months without Spike noticing. He doesn't even really 
notice now. He just hears them somewhere in the back 
of his mind while he takes a can of bouillon down and 
empties it into a saucepan, puts the heat on, and walks 
away to find the newspaper. They're good sounds, after 
two days of deadly silence. If he wanted to live in a crypt 
he would. Still. 
 
He reads headlines, thinks about Bitte's Piaf, considers a 
cigarette but doesn't light one, and when he hears 
Xander go back down the hall to the bedroom, gets up 
and pours some of the bouillon into a mug. Leaves it on 
the counter for him and goes back to the newspaper. 
 



Xander comes in after a couple more minutes, wet-
headed and smelling of soap. He looks thinner than ever, 
as if two days in the world and one in bed have pulled 
ten pounds off him. Maybe they have. His jeans are loose 
and low. He goes to the fridge without saying anything, 
opens it, and stands spectating. 
 
"Soup right there," Spike says, looking back down at the 
paper. He feels weirdly jumpy all of a sudden. Nervous, 
even. He needs to find his cigarettes. 
 
Xander looks around at him blankly, one hand still 
propped on the refrigerator door, as if Spike's just asked 
him if he has the society section.  
 
"Soup," Spike says, concentrating on the newspaper. "On 
the counter." 
 
Xander twists his head around further and looks at the 
mug behind him. There's a brief silence, and then he 
closes the refrigerator, steps back, and stares into the 
mug. Spike lifts his head and watches. Xander studies the 
soup for a couple of seconds, then picks it up and carries 
it over to the kitchen table. Sets it down in front of Spike 
and starts to walk back to the fridge. 
 



"'s not bloody well for me," Spike snaps. "It's for you. 
Nitwit." 
 
Xander pauses, turns back, and studies him. His eyes are 
black and cool, but there's a slight amused curl at the 
corner of his lip. 
 
"Thanks," he says, sounding just a bit surprised.  
 
"Yeah, you're welcome. Smells fucking disgusting." He 
prods it away with one finger, and Xander picks it up and 
carries it back to study the refrigerator some more. For a 
few minutes Spike tries to read an article about an 
exploded sperm whale. 
 
"How you feeling?" he asks finally, rattling pages. 
 
"All right."  
 
Silence. Xander takes a container of yogurt out of the 
fridge and turns it slowly in one hand, trying to find a 
date on it. Spike watches out of the corner of one eye. 
 
"Still got a fever?" 
 
"Nah." 



 
What did you do in Sunnydale, exactly? He doesn’t ask 
that; he pats his pockets and remembers he left his 
cigarettes in his locker at work. Fuck.  
 
"Touch and go there for a while. Had to call Bitte over." 
 
"Bitte?" For a second Xander looks confused; then his 
face clears. "Bitte was here?" 
 
"Last night. Sadistic little bint, made you drink bull piss." 
 
"Bull—?" Xander's face is troubled, uncertain.  
 
"Got you back on your feet, didn't it?" 
 
Xander puts the yogurt carefully back into the fridge and 
closes the door. "I guess," he says faintly, setting his mug 
down. 
 
"She also slapped a cold towel on you. Tried to talk her 
out of it, but—" 
 
Xander's looking at him oddly. "That was you." 
 
"Right, well, it was her idea." 



 
"I remember that. It hurt." 
 
"Well." For some reason Spike can't think of anything to 
say to that. It's something about Xander's tone, which is 
matter-of-fact, no grudge in it at all. His expression is 
distracted, as though he's trying to remember what else 
might have gone on. "Wasn't really bull piss," Spike 
mutters after a minute, rubbing his thumb. 
 
"Good." Xander turns away again, goes over to the 
couch, and picks up the remote. Spike watches him flick 
on the television, mute it, and sink down onto the carpet 
to flick through channels. 
 
"How come you don't ever sit on the couch like a normal 
person?" 
 
Xander shrugs and says nothing, flicking. It's as though he 
hasn't really heard what Spike's said, or has just heard 
enough to know he doesn't really need to pay attention 
or answer. Spike frowns.  
 
"You coming to work tonight?" 
 
Xander nods. Again, not really making it past the anvil 



and stirrup. Spike licks a spot of blood absently off one 
knuckle.  
 
"Come here," he says after a second. Perverse, but he 
can't help it.  
 
Xander looks over, a little surprised for a tick, then not 
surprised at all. He kills the television, stands up, and 
walks over. Drops to his knees on the linoleum in front of 
Spike without waiting to be asked. 
 
"Look—" Spike says, already bracing himself. We need to 
have a talk about some things. When you were sick… Or 
maybe When you were gone… He's not sure. He doesn't 
have a chance to think about it, because Xander's leaning 
forward, running his hands up Spike's thighs to his 
crotch, popping the button on his fly. His eyes are black 
and flat, his mouth wet already.  
 
Spike jerks back and grabs Xander's wrists. "Wait, hang 
on. Not doing this right now." 
 
Xander goes still and looks at him. "What are we doing, 
then?"  
 
"Just talking. We need to talk. And don't bloody bite me 



for saying it this time, either—" 
 
Xander leans back on his heels, and Spike lets go of his 
wrists. "We don't talk," Xander says flatly. 
 
"Right, no, that's the point. Maybe we should." 
 
"Spike." Xander leans forward, as if he's going to impart a 
secret, but he's just getting up off the floor. When he's 
standing, looking down, he still looks small somehow. 
Small and bored and hollow. "I pay rent here. That's all I 
do." 
 
"So pay it by talking." 
 
"Fuck off." 
 
"Well, that's a start at least. Just—" He lapses, can't think 
what to say next. "Look, just sit down and have a bloody 
conversation, is that so hard?" 
 
Xander's face hasn't changed. "I pay rent," he says again. 
"You can take that out of me any way you want, it 
doesn't matter. But I don't have to have a conversation 
about it." 
 



Spike sits silently, folding and unfolding one corner of the 
paper between his fingers. On the far side of the room, 
the stove clock ticks over to six fifteen.  
 
"You shouldn't go in to work tonight," he says finally, 
staring at the picture of the dead whale on the 
pavement. "Take another night, get some sleep." 
 
Xander turns away and goes back to the floor and the 
silent television. Spike stares at whale guts. Stupid.  

 
 
 
 
 

Part Seventeen 

 

They go to work. Half an hour before opening, Spike's 
getting his float from the bartender and Xander's at the 
far end of the bar, unloading glasses. Texas appears. God 
knows how he does it, must have trapdoors everywhere. 
Spike doesn't look up, just keeps counting fives and tens 
and twenties, and Texas pauses in front of him for just a 
second, as if giving him a chance to say something if he 



wants to. He doesn't. He watches out of the corner of his 
eye as Texas walks down to Xander's end of the bar. 
 
"You were sick." It's just an observation, but Texas has a 
way of making observations sound a lot like threats. 
Xander's hands falter, hesitate, then keep racking 
glasses. 
 
"I'm better." 
 
A pause, while Texas studies the top of Xander's head. 
Spike loses count of his tens and has to start over, 
frowning. 
 
"You get sick a lot?" 
 
"No." 
 
Another pause, and then Texas reaches down with one 
hand, size of a catcher's mitt, and Xander flinches. Spike 
looks up sharply, fuck the tens, but Texas is just pushing 
Xander's face to one side. Looking at his neck. Both sides. 
Spike stands frozen, his hands numb, his head throbbing, 
breathing like an idiot. Xander keeps his eyes down and 
waits it out. After a few seconds, Texas looks back over 
his shoulder, directly at Spike. 



 
"Okay," he says, letting go of Xander's chin. "Don't cough 
in anyone's drink." 
 
Xander goes straight back to the glasses, and Texas 
slopes off to his office, closing the door behind him. Spike 
stands there with his hands full of bills, staring at 
nothing, shaking slightly. Not even sure what's pissing 
him off so badly, because it's not like he's really above it. 
 
"You can't blame him," Bitte says in his ear, pulling a tray 
from the holder beside him. "The last thing he needs is a 
dead human on his hands."  

 

 
 

From there, the night pretty much goes downhill. It's not 
even midnight when the little brown-haired bint shows 
up, glaring and flashing a hundred dollar bill like she's got 
more where that came from. Wearing some kind of 
cheap silvery top, might be sexy on a woman who 
weighed more than eighty pounds and didn't look like 
she wanted to kill him. 
 
"Keep it," he says, when she pushes the bill at him. She 



opens her mouth to start in and he holds up his hand, 
unchains the door, and pushes it open for her. 
 
She just stands there staring, her mouth hanging open, 
like he's told her she's the lucky millionth customer and 
would she like the cash prize or the holiday. Then she 
looks past him through the door, into the black pulse of 
noise, and her face falls slightly. She's ridiculously young, 
he realizes. Probably younger than Xander and Buffy, 
that whole lot. She looks a little awestruck, more than a 
little scared. 
 
"Go on," he says, making a hurry up gesture with his free 
hand. She looks back at him, and her eyes narrow 
slightly. Suspicious. Good. 
 
"You're letting me in." 
 
"Trying to, yeah. Want to move it along, love?" 
 
"Why?" 
 
"Well, the door's heavy, for one thing—" 
 
"No, why are you letting me in?" 
 



"Because you're a bloody pest." 
 
"Oh." She studies the door again, then firms her lips, 
tucks the hundred firmly back into her sluttish little 
purse, and steps forward. He waits till she's on the 
threshold, then catches her arm, leans in with her, and 
puts his mouth to her ear. She's edgy, startled. Probably 
a second away from macing him.  
 
"Don't talk to anyone else," he says, loud enough that 
she can hear it over the music. "Understand?" She 
hesitates, then nods. "Don't cruise in here, love. Say hello 
and off you go. Right?" She hesitates a second longer, 
then nods again. "Right, have fun." 
 
He lets go, lets her spin off his hand into the crowd like a 
fish released into moving water, and steps back outside. 
It's cold and quiet and bright on the step, after even just 
a few seconds in the bar. Christ, Xander spends all night 
in that din. God knows if she'll even be able to find him, 
or if they'll even be able to hear each other if she does. 
 
"No fucking way," he tells the gargoyle hovering 
hopefully on the bottom step. "Now piss off before I 
come down there and break your stony fucking neck 
myself."  



 

 
 

They close at four, and by four thirty he's cashed out, 
drunk a quick hard shot with Vincent, and heading for 
the break room for his things. Hasn't seen Xander all 
night, not that that's unusual. Didn't see the girl leave, 
but most people leave by the back door, so that's normal 
too. Still, there's a part of him that's thinking he's going 
to go in there and see Xander's locker cleared, find out 
nobody's seen him since midnight. Stupid to let her in in 
the first place.  
 
He's actually surprised when he opens the break room 
door and Xander's in there. Sitting slumped on the bench 
with his coat on, hands hanging down between his knees, 
while Bitte rubs the back of her neck with a towel and 
talks to him about pastries.  
 
"Strudel," she says, glancing up as Spike comes in. "I miss 
that, nobody can make a proper strudel here. And 
kuchen, apple kuchen." 
 
"America is a land of donuts," Xander says wearily, not 
looking up. "Donuts and donut holes, that's about it." He 



pauses. "Well, fritters." 
 
Bitte makes a face and throws her towel in her locker. 
"Proper food. You need more soup, Piaf. Heart makes 
you strong, nettle makes you piss." 
 
"Plus, they taste memorable." 
 
"Tell Spike you need more soup." 
 
Xander raises his head and looks at Spike. His eyes are 
glassy and shot with red. "Bitte says—" 
 
"I heard." Spike goes to his locker, opens it with a bang, 
and yanks out his coat. For some reason he's annoyed, 
even though just a minute ago he was afraid Xander had 
left, afraid he'd done something stupid enough to let him 
leave. Bitte makes a chiding sound behind her teeth, and 
pulls her own jacket on. 
 
"Soup," she says, giving Spike a knowing glance. "And 
sleep. He needs both." 
 
"Jawohl," he mutters into his locker. She goes out and 
lets the door bang behind her. 
 



"Right," Spike says, turning around with the keys in his 
fist, half his brain still fixed on the girl, whether she 
found Xander and what she said if she did, whether she 
made it out after. Not that he cares. "You all set to—" 
 
Xander doesn't stand up, but he reaches one hand out 
and catches hold of Spike's belt, right above his fly. Spike 
stands still, a little startled, looking down at Xander's 
fingers against his belly. "What are you—" 
 
Xander pulls, and when Spike doesn't step forward, he 
slides neatly off the bench onto his knees between 
Spike's legs. Leans forward, presses his mouth to Spike's 
crotch, and breathes out warmth. Eyes closed, palms 
running up the inside of Spike's thighs. So apparently she 
found him after all. 
 
"Jesus Christ," Spike says, getting a hand on Xander's 
shoulder and shoving him back. Firmly, but not sharply. 
Xander's eyes spring open, and his gaze hooks on Spike's 
face. Glazed, black, pupils full as moons. Lips apart. He'd 
be fine to do it right here, on the floor of the locker 
room. Jesus Christ. 
 
"Not here," Spike says quietly, his hand still on Xander's 
shoulder. He doesn't want to let go for some reason, and 



not just because of the sex. There's something else there 
between them, some little spark, there has to be. He did 
something right, found something Xander wanted. That 
has to be a good thing.  
 
"Where?" Xander asks, not missing a beat. Jesus Christ. 
 
"Come on," he says, pulling Xander to his feet and 
pushing him out the door with a hand on his elbow. The 
car's parked in the alley, it's still dark out there. God 
knows they've both had worse.  

 
 
 
 
 

Part Eighteen 

The little brown-haired tart keeps coming back, two or 
three nights a week, you'd think she didn't have a job to 
go to. And for some reason he keeps letting her in. He's 
got no idea why except that somewhere behind him, in 
the dark booming bar, it makes Xander happy. Stupid; he 
should have found something Xander liked that wasn't 
warm and female and liable to suggest one-way trips to 



somewhere else. But for the moment it's the best he's 
got, so when she shows up he doesn't say anything, 
doesn't even look her in the eye properly, just unchains 
the door and holds it open without a word. She slips in 
fast, before he can change his mind. Not stupid. 
 
He starts taking his breaks in the bar, holding up the 
walls, instead of in the alley or the breakroom, where it's 
quieter. He smokes a cigarette and drinks some blood 
and keeps an eye on Xander. Who is never talking to the 
tart, strangely enough. He just works, head down and 
crate on his hip, hoovering glasses off tables and the bar 
till he's got a full load, then hoisting the whole thing up 
over his head and back through the swing doors to the 
swamp. He's getting big hands, cords in his forearms. 
Must have tired the hell out of him, the first couple of 
days back after he was sick. The brown-haired tart makes 
a Coke last an hour at a little table against the wall. When 
Xander passes they smile at each other. When she stands 
up to leave, he cuts across the room to balance the crate 
on her little table and hug her. It's too loud to talk; at 
most, she yells something into his ear, and he nods, and 
that's it. She's out the back door with her purse clamped 
under her elbow, and he's collecting her glass.  
 
The first time Xander noticed Spike propped against his 



wall, he looked startled, almost afraid. Now he just 
passes by with a quick sideways look, the usual look, the 
one that means he's just using the basic radar to see if 
Spike wants anything from him. Spike tries to look like he 
always takes his breaks in the bar, like he's enjoying the 
music. The bloody awful fucking music. 
 
He needs a new job. 
 
He's considering that over a blood and tan one tartless 
Thursday night, wondering if Bitte's right, if the circus is 
really the next step and if the poof's detective agency 
counts as centre ring, and if he can possibly walk the high 
wire for that bastard again. Everything in him recoils at 
the thought, but he can't carry on here, it's ridiculous. 
He's a bouncer, for God's sake. And Xander can't keep 
working at a bloody demon bar. The poof could give him 
something useful to do, something with some dignity and 
maybe benefits. Office work, maybe. Or building things—
didn't he build things, back in Sunnydale?  
 
He lifts his head to drink and sees Xander and someone 
else on the far side of the bar, heads bent together over 
something in their hands. Not the tart--she's not here 
tonight. They're half-hidden behind the wall, and it takes 
a second for his eyes to understand that it's one of the 



other bussers. Feeding Xander a bump off the end of a 
matchstick.  
 
He drops his glass onto the table beside him and shoves 
through the crowd. For once he can't hear the music at 
all, can't hear anything. By the time he gets over to them 
the match is gone, the little packet's disappeared. 
Xander's leaning back on his heels, scrubbing his nose 
and mouth with his palm, reaching clumsily for his crate 
with his free hand. He doesn't see Spike until too late, 
until Spike's put a hand on his arm and stopped him from 
going anywhere. Then his heart goes through the roof. 
 
The other kid's new, just some random dipshit with big 
blue eyes and pinpoint pupils and a high-pitched giggle 
that he turns on Spike like it's all a joke. Not bright. Not 
reliable. Not getting it. 
 
Xander's got it right away, even though he's riding the 
rocket straight up. He hooks his hand through the crate 
of glasses he was supposed to be carrying, then just 
stands there staring at the floor with big blotto eyes and 
his heart going racehorses. Waiting. Spike glances at him, 
then turns a tight smile on the other idiot.  
 
"What's all this, then?" He has to say it loud so they can 



hear him, but he keeps it civil. The blue-eyed fuckwit 
grins and shrugs. 
 
"Spike, my man. My man." He picks up his own crate and 
nods at Xander. "All work and no play, right?" 
 
Spike puts his other hand out and takes hold of the idiot's 
bicep. Harder than he's holding onto Xander's arm; hard 
enough to hurt. He doesn't have the chip anymore, after 
all. "What's your name?" 
 
"Spike, Ron, Spike. That hurts."  
 
"Right. Ron, if you ever give Xander drugs again, I'll rip 
you into little bits and FedEx you back to Tarzana. Got 
it?" He squeezes harder. Really hard. Ron's eyes go wide, 
and he sucks in air. Going to have to carry the crate with 
the other arm for the rest of the night. Going to have 
black bruises. 
 
"Jesus Christ, Spike—" He's nodding, tripping over his 
words. "Fuck, all right, I didn't know—" 
 
"Well." Spike lets go and gives him a little pat on the 
shoulder. "Now you do." Ron gives him a baffled, 
frightened look and tries to go, but Spike grabs him by 



the collar and yanks him back. "What was that, anyway?" 
 
"Just meth, it's cool—" 
 
"Fuck off now, Ron." He lets go and Ron disappears into 
the crowd. Which leaves him with his hand still around 
Xander's arm, and Xander still attached, still staring down 
at the dirty glasses in his crate. Swallowing hard, blinking 
fast, but not trying to go anywhere. "You idiot." 
 
Xander doesn't say anything, and Spike gets a hand 
under his chin and tips his face up. His eyes are bright, 
shiny, hyper-alert, the pupils shrunk to pencil dots. His 
heart's thundering. He smells scared and sweaty, and 
standing that close to him, Spike feels his fangs start to 
lower. He pushes Xander back a step and wipes his 
mouth. "Get back to fucking work, will you?" 
 
Xander gives him a baffled look, hefts the crate, and 
starts to turn away. Then he turns slowly back. Frowning, 
repositioning. "It's not like you never—" 
 
"Shut up," Spike snaps. "I'll deal with you later." Xander's 
shoulders go up, and he lowers his head, gets a surly bull 
terrier look, and Spike's fangs are itching, the press of 
blood-filled bodies all around is suddenly almost too 



much to stand. If Xander pushes it any farther he's going 
to get punched in the mouth. Or something else. And he 
can see that Xander's going to push it. 
 
So he turns on his heel and walks fast back through the 
crowd, loses himself, and ends up in the back room with 
the lockers and a few quick shots of Jim Beam, 
onetwothree, just enough to keep him from ripping 
anything apart. Just enough to get him back out to the 
rope more or less on time, break over, time to punch 
back in. He doesn't see Xander again until they're closed, 
five and a half hours later. They get their coats out of 
their lockers and head to the car without a word.  

 

 
 

"I'm sorry." Xander's slumped down in one of the kitchen 
chairs, legs spread wide, arms crossed sulkily over his 
chest. He's better at displaying himself now, Spike 
notices. He's more convinced he's got something to 
display, assets worth having. He's starting to look like a 
proper hustler—long-haired, spoiled, carelessly dressed. 
Sometimes it's incredibly fucking hot. Sometimes it 
makes you want to wring his neck. 
 



"It was one hit," Xander says. "It wasn't a big deal." 
 
"I'll tell you what's a big deal and what isn't." He's making 
tea at the counter by the stove, dunking the bag irritably 
with a teaspoon. The water isn't hot enough, and he 
hates using a mug. Without thinking, he says, "As long as 
you live here, you do what I tell you." Then he really 
wants to take it back, because when did he turn into 
Xander's bloody father? 
 
Xander laughs, a sharp bitter little laugh, and for a 
second Spike can't really blame him. He's confusing 
himself, frankly. Why does he care if Xander does drugs? 
Well, it's illegal, and the last thing he needs is official 
scrutiny. And there's the soul. It's probably the stupid 
soul. He spoons the teabag out of the mug and flings it 
into the sink. The milk's gone bad. He misses proper tea.  
 
"You start paying rent, you get to decide house rules," he 
says, dropping the spoon in after the teabag with a 
clatter. "Or go find somewhere else to doss. Maybe your 
friend Ron'll have you."  
 
Xander takes that in, one hand rubbing the back of his 
neck. "I think," he says quietly, "that I pretty much pay 
my own way around here." 



 
They stand there in silence for a few seconds, while Spike 
thinks seriously about throwing his mug into the wall.  
 
Xander's mouth tightens, and he slides off the chair onto 
his knees on the linoleum. Seems to like that, kneeling 
like that—he does it enough. His eyes are black and big, 
emptied.  
 
"You want an installment?" He settles back, rests his butt 
on his heels and his hands calmly, palm down, on his 
thighs. "Okay. I can do that." 
 
"Get up." 
 
"No, seriously. It's been, what, a couple of days? You 
should collect." 
 
"Get up, you idiot." 
 
"Come here." He just sits there staring, no emotion in his 
face, and after a few seconds Spike doesn’t want to be 
stared at anymore. He puts his mug down and walks 
over.  
 
"Get up, wanker." He puts a hand out, but Xander leans 



around it and rests his forehead against Spike's thigh. It's 
surprisingly gentle. Spike stands there nonplussed, the 
anger shifting uncertainly and then somehow falling out 
of him, sand through a sieve. He reaches down and runs 
his fingers through Xander's hair. Nice to be able to touch 
him like this, without complications. Just heavy black 
curls falling through his knuckles, and the warmth of 
Xander's skin through his jeans. For a minute or two 
things are simple, almost good. 
 
Then Xander's hands run slowly, lightly up Spike's legs, 
over his knees and up his thighs, the long muscles in 
front. Just his palms, just smoothing. He rolls his 
forehead and his cheek brushes Spike's crotch. Lightly, 
almost accidentally. Spike tightens the hand in Xander's 
hair, and opens his mouth to say That's enough. Opens 
his mouth but doesn't quite say it. Xander's lips brush the 
fly of his jeans. His fingers slide between Spike's legs, run 
over the trembling tendons, retreat. Spike stands still. 
He's hard already. 
 
This is old, it's all familiar and depressing, how he can't 
help reacting even though he doesn't want it anymore. 
Hasn't wanted it in weeks. Or maybe he does; he can't 
tell, he just knows he wants something, and that this is 
all he gets, and that he feels like shit most of the time. 



And what the hell is it to Xander? His heart's sped up. 
When he lifts his face and shakes the hair out of his eyes, 
his cheeks are a little flushed. Big pupils. God, he has nice 
lips. And smiling a bit, like he's making all this up from 
scratch, just figuring it out for the first time. Pleased with 
himself. Pretty and smooth and hard as the tile in the 
underground gent's, and he didn't use to look like that at 
all.  
 
Spike pets the hair gently back off Xander's forehead and 
wonders if he can bend down and kiss him. Wonders 
what would happen if he tried. He's afraid if he tries it 
he'll lose even this, this cagey flat promising smile up 
from between his legs. So he doesn't try. He stands very 
still and lets Xander open the button of his jeans, then 
pull the zipper down with slow tiny ticks. He doesn't 
want this. Shouldn't want it. Of course he wants it. Jesus. 
 
He's so hard he has to close his eyes, can't watch Xander 
free his cock from his jeans with little nuzzles, forehead 
and cheek, his hands holding loosely to Spike's buttocks. 
Warm palms. God. In the last four months, Xander's 
sucked him off more times than he can count. Always 
good. Ever since that first night, the night on the couch, 
his first time—always good. He dreams about it. Takes 
Xander to bed with him, uses him up, crashes, and 



dreams incredible dreams about his cock in Xander's 
mouth, that sweet feeling he can't get enough of. In the 
best dreams, Xander doesn't just suck him off; he smiles 
and laughs and kisses him. Lies beside him and talks to 
him. He wakes up iron-hard from those, almost 
desperate. 
 
He's that hard now, that close to the edge, just feeling 
Xander's breath on his cock, the skin of his thighs. He 
wants to knot a hand in Xander's hair or his shirt, actually 
get hold of him somehow, but if he does that it'll change. 
Be less gentle, less like his dreams. He keeps his hands at 
his sides and just takes it, lets Xander drive, lets it 
happen. 
 
"We're quitting that place," he says quietly, watching 
Xander kiss the inside of his leg. "The bar. We're not—
we're finding something else." 
 
Xander slides his cheek along Spike's skin and gives him a 
considering look. "There isn't anything else," he says. 
"This is all there is."  

Part Nineteen 

Another couple of weeks slide by like that, business as 
usual, everything operating right on the edge of collapse. 



We're quitting that place, he'd said. Right. Because the 
circus pays so very bloody well.  
 
Spike stops following Xander around on his nights off, 
because that's always the same anyway—the diner, the 
little hooker friends. Instead he finds himself standing on 
ledges five storeys up, staring down at lone stragglers 
heading home and running the plays in his head. Thinking 
without doing: across the street, into the alley, down the 
fire escape, corner, bite. Wallet. He wonders whether 
Angel ever thinks that kind of thing, watching the idiots 
he's supposed to protect. Maybe he does; maybe that's 
what gives him that fucking constipated expression. 
 
There's really no other game in town, and at two o'clock 
Friday morning, sitting propped against the break room 
lockers with a cigarette burning down between his 
fingers, he wonders whether that's a sign. Whether it's 
time to leave this town. It's a strange thought. Only 
reason to do it is to find something else, some other 
place where he can…what? Support Xander in the style 
to which he is accustomed? Find him a good therapist 
who'll get him to bloody talk? Hope the sight of the 
Chrysler building wipes that blank look out of his eyes? 
Stupid. The whole situation's fucked, and he needs to get 
shut of it. He should just leave. On his own. Leave all this 



behind. 
 
He's rolling the tip of the cigarette against the sole of his 
boot, lost in thought, when Bitte bangs in.  
 
"That girl's here," she says, without preamble. "Again." 
 
"Yeah." He doesn't look up. "I let her in." 
 
"Stupid!" She goes to her locker, flings it open, and grabs 
a towel. It's hot in the bar tonight, she's sweating 
through her shirt. The nights keep shrinking, all that 
manic energy keeps getting packed tighter and tighter. 
"Why in God's name do you let her—" 
 
"She's Xander's little friend," he says, taking a drag. 
"She's not hurting anything." 
 
"She's a nuisance, sitting there all night. One Coke, she 
drinks." 
 
"So charge her double." He has no idea why he's 
defending the tart, and he cranes his neck sideways and 
watches Bitte while she slugs water from the bottle in 
her locker. "Put on a few pounds, haven't you?" 
 



She coughs, stares at him a second, then flicks the neck 
of the bottle around and hits him with a line of water. 
"Skinny little herring-fish of a man." 
 
"Built big where it matters though, love." 
 
"I wouldn't even feel you. A little tickle is all. Like a 
sneeze." 
 
"Right, the kind of sneeze that leaves you walking 
bowlegged." He glances down and frowns. "You put my 
cigarette out." 
 
She sits down and goes back to wiping her throat and 
neck while he relights the cigarette, and for a couple of 
minutes they sit in silence, listening to the thump of 
music through the door. 
 
"You think I could get work somewhere else?" he asks 
after a bit, studying his cigarette. She looks over with an 
expression of faint surprise. 
 
"Work like this," she says, "yes. Another kind of work?" 
 
He waits. 
 



"Your sire—" 
 
"Not my sire," he says automatically. 
 
"He could give you work, yes?" 
 
"Not an option." 
 
She accepts that, wipes her neck, studies the ceiling. 
"Maybe…a night job, somewhere. Security. The 
garbage—they collect it at night." 
 
He keeps studying his fingers, and she falls silent. 
 
"Right, well." He drags hard, then butts his cigarette out 
and stands up. "Just thinking out loud." 
 
"I'll think about it, Spike." 
 
"Yeah, thanks." He hauls the door open and lets in the 
blast of noise. "Charge the silly cow triple next time. 
Maybe that'll get rid of her." 
 
Bitte shrugs and goes back to wiping her neck, and he 
lets the door fall closed and heads out into the noise.  



 

 
 

The night takes forever to end. Feels like he's taking bills 
and stamping hands for ten more hours, and it's still only 
four o'clock when he has to call Vincent out so he can go 
down into the alley and break up a fight between a six-
foot junior vamp and a couple of goblins. He gets clipped 
in the gut pretty well, which pisses him off, and after the 
goblins scatter he finds himself slamming the vamp's 
curly red head against the bricks, over and over. Past the 
point of deterrence, really. All he's aware of is the hard 
frenzied body under his hands, the stink of cold blood, 
the roar in his ears. When he finally lets go and staggers 
back, the vamp has to crawl before he can stand. 
 
"Judas," the vamp spits, getting slowly to his hands and 
knees. "Faggot." 
 
"Loser."  
 
He walks back to the door, rolling the fury out of his 
shoulders. "Go okay?" Vincent asks mildly, glancing at 
the blood all over his hands and shirt. Spike grabs a 
kobold, wipes his hands on its shirt, and lights a cigarette. 



They keep taking money and stamping. After a while 
there's another fight inside, and Vin goes in to take care 
of it, and the night just drags on. 
 
Finally it's five o'clock and he kicks everyone off the step. 
They're shoving them out the back door, too—closed by 
dawn, club policy. He can hear Bitte back there, 
haranguing some poor sod who's tried something dumb. 
Vincent never has to yell; he just looms. Takes half an 
hour to chuck everyone out, and then Foreigner's back 
on the sound system and they're cashing out, cleaning 
up, closing shop.  
 
Xander ghosts past with a crate full of glasses, his face 
pale and tired. No sign of the tart; she must have left 
hours ago. Spike does another shot and goes back to 
counting his float out of his total. He could be a rubbish 
collector. Christ. He does another shot. 
 
"What a fucking night," Bitte says, slamming trays into 
the rack. "If it's going to be like this, Texas needs more 
people." 
 
"You tell him that," Spike says. "I'm going to change my 
shirt." 
 



He's in the break room, shirtless, when Xander walks in. 
Doesn't look surprised, just nods and goes to his own 
locker, swings it open, and hooks his jacket. He moves 
like his shoulders hurt. Been a busy night for everyone. 
 
Spike pulls a spare shirt on, stands for a minute fiddling 
with his keys, then says, "You know how I said we were 
going to quit this place." 
 
Xander sits down heavily on the far end of the bench. His 
expression is dead tired, not really listening, not really 
interested. Spike studies him, swings the door of his 
locker back and forth absently, and then says, "What if 
we went—" 
 
The door opens and Texas leans in. "You," he says, 
pointing at Spike. "Come with me. Now." 
 
Spike stands there, eyebrows raised, mouth still open. 
Without thinking, he turns his head and looks at Xander. 
Who is looking back at him with a little more attention 
now, a slight frown. He starts to straighten up, and Texas 
shifts the finger to point at him. 
 
"You stay put." He lets the door fall shut, and it opens 
again right away—Bitte. Her face is white and locked, her 



eyes stunned. The back of Spike's neck prickles up. 
 
"What's—" 
 
"Go," she snaps, not really looking at him. Xander starts 
to stand up and she shakes her head. "No, you stay here, 
Piaf." 
 
There's a long second of silence, while Spike tries to read 
her face and can't. Out in the bar, someone cuts the 
sound system, and suddenly the place is very quiet. He 
swallows and looks back at Xander. "If there's 
something—" 
 
"Texas wants you," she says, walking past him, still not 
looking at him.  
 
He stares at Xander over the back of her head, sees his 
own confusion and trepidation reflected back, then 
thinks, Well, fuck it, and turns on his heel. Whatever it is, 
it can't be that bad. 
 
"Where's Texas?" he asks the swamp crew, who are 
hanging around by the bar doing nothing. One of them 
nods to the back door. He heads back and sees that it's 
propped open. Texas is standing on the back step, staring 



down into the back alley. A few people are down there, 
standing around looking useless. Vincent's leaning 
against the wall. 
 
"What the hell is going on?" He says it just as one of the 
swampers steps aside and he sees the skinny white arm 
flung out across the pavement. His stomach drops. 
"What—?" 
 
Nobody bothers to answer, and he shuts up. It's Xander's 
little brown-haired tart, of course, half-buried under a 
pile of rubbish bags, most of her throat gone missing. Her 
purse still around her wrist, a look of bewilderment on 
her face. 
 
"What do we do with it?" someone says. "We can't just 
leave it here." 
 
"She," Spike says automatically. Texas gives him a 
sideways look. 
 
"You know her," he says.  
 
Spike blinks, pulls his eyes away, and straightens his 
shoulders. Not like he's never seen a dead girl before, no 
reason to go all wobbly. "Sure," he says. "Yeah, she was 



Harris's friend." 
 
Texas gives a long low breath, almost but not quite a 
sigh. "Friend," he repeats. 
 
"Friend," Spike says sharply. 
 
"Name?" 
 
Spike shrugs. One of the swampers leans down, plucks 
delicately at her purse, and comes up with a card. 
"Angeline Suarez?" Spike shrugs again, under Texas's eye. 
 
"I didn't bloody know her, I just let her in." 
 
"You let her in," Texas says thoughtfully, watching the 
swampers start to move the bags off the body. Spike 
feels his shoulders go up an inch. 
 
"I didn't do this—" 
 
"No. You just let her in." 
 
"I just—" He stands there open-mouthed, staring at 
Texas, who stares evenly back at him. Then there's 
commotion behind them, someone's being shoved, and 



before he has time to react, Xander's standing on the 
step. Oh, fucking hell. 
 
There's a long, long second while he just stands there, his 
face white, his lips open, his hands cupped at his sides as 
if he's going to put them to his mouth and yell. His eyes 
are fixed on the girl, completely blank. Like he's waiting 
for the next slide to fall into place, the new reality to take 
over from this one. Behind him, Bitte appears and makes 
a grab at his shoulder. He doesn't notice. 
 
"Xander—" Too late, Spike realizes he should do 
something about this, should stop this from happening. 
He puts a hand out to pushes Xander back a step, herd 
him back into the bar. "Come on—" 
 
Without any warning, Xander suddenly starts fighting 
him. With his knees and fists, his whole body, everything 
all at once. His knuckles catch Spike's temple, his knee 
gets the nerve inside Spike's thigh, and then he's shoving 
past, back to the step. Spike grabs for him, but he keeps 
going. 
 
"Vincent—" 
 
He's there already, all seven feet of him, solid as a wall. 



Filling the door, letting Xander get a few punches in 
before he wraps his big hands around Xander's forearms 
and pushes him back, off his balance. Thank God for 
Vincent. His expression is sorrowful and disturbed. 
 
"I'm sorry," he says, lifting Xander off his feet an inch and 
carrying him back into the bar. "I'm really sorry, Xander." 
 
Spike stays where he is, beside the door, one hand on his 
temple. Bitte stands opposite him, biting her lip. Outside, 
the swampers are doing something with the body—
shifting it, carrying it somewhere. 
 
The doorway blackens and Texas steps in between them. 
"LeRoy'll bring you a stake," he says to Spike as he 
passes. "Don’t come in to work tomorrow. Or the kid, 
either." 
 
It takes a second for that to sink in. Texas is halfway 
across the bar, heading for his office, when Spike thinks 
to call after him. "I'm fired?" 
 
"Don't come in to work for a while," Texas says over his 
shoulder, and disappears into his office. 
 
Vincent's got Xander over at the bar, sitting down on a 



stool now. Spike starts to head that way, but suddenly 
LeRoy's there, holding up a stake. 
 
"Texas said give this to you." 
 
He takes it with a ginger hand, as if it might bite him. 
Bitte's still standing beside him. Her face is pinched and 
closed. 
 
"I didn't mean to—" he starts. 
 
She walks away to the bar, sits down next to Xander, and 
signals to the bartender for a bottle.  

 

 
 

Xander's dead drunk by the time they leave, and Spike 
tells himself that's why he's like this. Dazed, glassy-eyed, 
stumbling instead of walking. Hasn't said a single word, 
and doesn't say anything when Spike tries to draw him 
out, asks him if he's all right, if his arms are all right, did 
Vincent hurt him, stupid things like that. He just sits 
slumped in the passenger seat, staring straight ahead 
while Spike breaks laws getting them home because it's 
practically light already. He's got the girl's blood under 



his fingernails. She hadn't been turned, she was just 
dead. 
 
In the flat, Spike leaves Xander in the kitchen and goes 
down to the toilet to wash up. He wants a proper 
shower, but it's not the right time, he should make sure 
Xander's all right. He has to use the brush to get his nails 
clean. 
 
When he goes back into the kitchen, Xander's still 
standing by the doorway, wavering slightly on his feet as 
if he's just waiting to fall down. Doesn't look as if he's 
moved. Spike pauses. 
 
"You all right?" 
 
No response, and he frowns, walks forward, and touches 
Xander's shoulder. Xander sways slightly, turns his head, 
and looks at Spike. Like Spike's a mild curiosity, 
something he's heard about, something he's withholding 
judgment on. The smell of alcohol rolls off him in waves. 
 
"Come on," Spike says, slipping a hand inside Xander's 
jacket, along his shoulder. "Get this kit off you."  
 
Xander doesn't put up any kind of fight, just stands there 



with limp arms while Spike slides his jacket off and 
chucks it onto the sofa. Keeps standing there while Spike 
takes his own coat off, toes off his boots, and then can't 
think what to do next. Stupidly, he finds himself wishing 
Bitte were here. She'd have a soup for this. 
 
"All right, come on." He tries to sound like he knows 
what he's doing. For some reason that seems important. 
"Let's get you to bed. Or—you hungry?" Xander just 
stares at him, fumey and addled, and after a few seconds 
he nods. "Okay, bed then."  
 
He starts for his bedroom, realizes halfway there that 
Xander's not following, and turns back. Xander hasn't 
moved. Spike frowns.  
 
"Just bed," he says after a second. "Just sleep." 
 
That takes a second or two to penetrate, and then 
Xander starts obediently across the room toward him.  
 
In the bedroom, he pulls his shirt off and is working on 
his jeans when he notices that Xander's just standing 
again. Jesus Christ. Drunk, he reminds himself. 
 
"You sleeping, or not?" Xander glances at him, and his 



eyelids lower slightly, as if he's suddenly been hit with a 
wave of fatigue. He sits heavily down on the edge of the 
bed, pulls his shirt halfway off over his head, and gets 
stuck. Spike reaches across and yanks it off him. "Christ, 
you're hammered." 
 
Xander nods woozily, prying at the button of his jeans. 
Spike lets him do that bit, but helps pull them off his legs. 
He's already half asleep, or maybe half passed out, his 
head rolling back on his neck as he tries to thumb his 
waistband down.  
 
"Take it easy," Spike says inanely, folding the sheets over 
him. "Just…just go to sleep." 
 
Xander nods and closes his eyes, and in no more than a 
minute or two, he's gone. Sunk straight to the bottom 
like a rock dropped overboard. 
 
Spike stays awake a while, thinking of Bitte's face, the 
thin arm outflung, the nail brush bristles turning brown, 
then yellow.  

 

 
 



Xander sleeps ten hours straight without moving. Eyes 
closed like they're stitched that way, mouth open, deep 
belly breaths. It would look restful if it didn’t look dead. 
Spike stands in the bedroom doorway with a mug of 
blood, just watching. He can't sleep much, himself—it's 
thrown him off, knowing he's not going in to work. 
Knowing he's fired, or something like it. Knowing that 
sooner or later Xander's got to wake up, and not knowing 
what's going to happen when he does. 
 
It's not much of an event, as it happens. He's given up 
watching and is sitting on the sofa with a book open in 
his lap, staring at the carpet, when he hears movement 
in the bedroom. Waking-up sounds, and he's on his feet 
and halfway back there when Xander appears in the 
bedroom doorway. His hair's flat and tangled, and he 
looks puffy, confused, a little sour. He braces one hand 
on the doorframe, rubs the other down his jaw, and says, 
"I feel like shit." 
 
"Yeah?" Cat's got his brain as well as his tongue, 
apparently; he can't even quite make the quip he should, 
here. Look like it, too… He just stands there, holding the 
book open at his side, as if he's expecting Xander to 
order a pot of coffee and a couple of eggs sunny. Xander 
nods, rubs his forehead, and then realizes Spike's still 



standing there. He gives him a funny look. 
 
"What?" 
 
Spike shakes his head, steps back, and drops the book 
onto the sofa. Maybe this isn't going to be the fiasco he 
thought. Maybe the kid's dealt already. Maybe— 
 
"Shitty dreams," Xander mutters, and starts for the 
fridge.  
 
Spike just stands there waiting, while Xander plucks at 
the refrigerator door with clumsy, hungover hands. He 
can't seem to get it open, and after a couple of seconds 
of watching him try, Spike realizes that he knows they 
weren't dreams. Isn't awake yet, but knows. He's just 
giving Spike and the rest of the world a chance to take 
him up on that theory. Dream, yeah, sure, it was all a 
really bad dream. Next time don't drink that shit Bitte 
pours down your throat. 
 
Xander's fingers latch onto the refrigerator handle and 
he jerks it open, rattling the bottles inside. Digs around a 
second and comes up with a bottle of orange juice. 
"Really fucking shitty." He uncaps the bottle, leans on the 
open refrigerator door, and starts to drink without 



turning around. Spike listens to his throat work and work 
until he has to stop, put the bottle down, and take a long, 
shaky breath. He wipes his eyes, then wipes his hand on 
the back of his shorts. Wet.  
 
"I'm gonna shower," he says to the cupboards, and closes 
the refrigerator door. He takes the juice with him. Spike 
stays where he is. 
 
The thing about being so fucking acute all the time is, he 
can hear Xander crying even over the running shower. 
For what seems like an hour. The practical part of his 
mind notes that the water must be cold by then. The rest 
of him is…distracted. Wants to sit and think, wants to do 
things. Heat up soup, change the sheets, call for 
takeaway. Call for Bitte. Because God knows he doesn't 
know what to do.  
 
It's his flat, it's his bathroom. If he wants to go in there, 
he's got every right. 
 
He sits at the kitchen table and reads the job ads. Night 
watchman, corner shop clerk, cleaner at the morgue. 
That last one seems almost possible. When the shower 
shuts off he sits bolt upright, then eases back in his chair 
and looks around for his cigarettes. It's afternoon, almost 



evening, and he hasn't smoked a one yet. No wonder 
he's on edge. 
 
He hears Xander go down the hall to his room, hears him 
root around in there and find his clothes, and then he's 
coming back down the hall to the kitchen. When he 
appears in the doorway he looks wrung-out. His eyes are 
red and tired. He's dangling the half-empty juice bottle in 
one hand, and he stands in the doorway and looks 
around the room as if he's just seeing it for the first time. 
 
Spike rubs his mouth and says, "You want…a coffee?" 
 
Xander doesn't respond for a second, until he's done 
looking around the room, or until the question filters into 
his brain. Then he raises the juice bottle and shakes his 
head slightly. He's barefoot, wet-headed, dressed in 
jeans and a cruddy old shirt. The way he always is. He 
looks different, though.  
 
"You hungry?" 
 
Xander turns his head and looks at Spike. Calm deep tired 
look, and when he's done looking he shuffles across the 
linoleum and sits down in the chair opposite Spike. 
Studies the paper Spike's reading, upside-down, and then 



looks over his empty blood mug, his cigarettes and 
lighter, as if all this is new too. 
 
"Nah," he says. "I'm still a little hung over." 
 
His voice is quiet and raw, and he clears his throat with a 
look of irritation, then reaches out and drags Spike's 
cigarettes toward him. 
 
"You don’t smoke," Spike says automatically. 
 
"I know." He separates a cigarette carefully from the 
packet, draws it out, and studies it. "I feel like one right 
now, though." 
 
Spike takes it from him, puts it between his own lips, 
lights it, and hands it back. 
 
"Thanks." He takes a small drag and frowns. "Fuck." 
 
"You sure you don’t want something to eat?" 
 
He sits back in his chair, the cigarette out in front of him 
with the tip straight up, the smoke drawing a line toward 
the ceiling. "Did you get fired?" 
 



Spike just sits there, staring at the red tracks in Xander's 
eyes. Like something's scratched him. Miserable. "Don't 
know," he says finally. "Maybe." 
 
"Did I?" 
 
"Why would you be fired?" 
 
"I wanted her there. I'm the one—" His voice hitches and 
he stops short, studies the burning tip of his cigarette 
intently, then tries another short drag. "This is fucking 
disgusting." 
 
"It grows on you. And you're not fired." 
 
"Was she—" He stops again, and this time he can't quite 
pick it up. He just sits there, staring at his cigarette and 
blinking, his throat working like a bird's. Spike looks 
away. 
 
"Wasn’t turned. I took care of it." He checked, is what he 
means; he doesn't know what the swampers did with the 
body. Better not to ask too many questions about Texas's 
methods.  
 
Xander nods, still staring at his cigarette. "Okay," he says, 



after a couple of minutes. "Okay, thanks." 
 
Now is not the time to say No problem or You're 
welcome, and thank God he has the soul to tell him that. 
So he just sits there feeling increasingly bad, increasingly 
uncomfortable, while Xander tries a couple more drags 
of his cigarette and finally leans over to drop it into the 
empty mug. There's a sizzle and a quick niff of burnt 
blood. 
 
"Look," Spike says, lowering his head and studying one 
thumbnail. "I know there isn't anything I can—" 
 
"I'm going back to bed," Xander says, standing up and 
scraping his chair back. "I think I need to sleep some 
more." 
 
Spike sits there with his mouth still open while Xander 
walks back across the kitchen and disappears into his 
bedroom. Not the little spare room with the cot; Spike's 
room. As if it's his now, as if he belongs there. Spike 
hears him set the juice down on the night table and fall 
heavily onto the mattress. It gives him a quick, 
completely unlooked-for shock of pleasure.  



 
 
 
 
 

Part Twenty 

Xander sleeps a couple more hours, and Spike wanders 
the flat in circles. He's restless, antsy, can't sit down for 
more than a few minutes at a time. He keeps picking 
things up and carrying them around with him, then 
putting them down when he realizes he's got them in his 
hands. Outside the blinds, the world's getting dark again.  
 
He's in the bathroom holding a fork when he hears a low 
thump from his bedroom. Sounds like something's hit the 
wall, and he frowns and starts back down the hall, 
tapping the fork absently against his leg. Halfway there 
he hears Xander's voice, low and muffled, saying 
something about the Slayer. Talking to her, sounds like. 
He can't help it—his brain flashes to the phone on the 
night table. That jolts him in the heart and the gut at the 
same time, and sends him walking fast back to his 
bedroom.  
 
He's an idiot, of course. Xander's not on the phone, he's 



talking in his sleep. He's worked himself around so he's 
got his back pressed to the wall at the head of the bed, 
curled in a nest of pillows. While Spike stands there 
watching, he frowns and jerks one hand back suddenly, 
as if he's reaching for something. His knuckles hit the 
wall, and there's the thump again.  
 
Spike goes in and stands by the bed for a minute or two, 
just looking. Xander's hair is thick and heavy on the 
pillow, so dark it's almost black. From hip to throat he's 
white as a sugar mouse, his ribcage a bony ledge under 
his skin. Carrying crates has built his shoulders up. He's 
pretty, sure. But he's something else too, different from 
all that, nothing to do with what he looks like lying there, 
more about the fact that he's been here months now and 
his skin smells familiar.  
 
Xander's face twists, he frowns and sighs and reaches 
back again against the wall—thump. Spike walks over 
and kneels on the side of the bed. 
 
"Here, look." He gets hold of Xander's shoulder and hip, 
drags him down off the head of the bed and feels him 
wake up in the process. "You're all turned around." He 
expects Xander to stiffen and pull out of his hands—it's 
the pattern, he's resigned. But Xander twists, looks up, 



computes, then flips over and presses his forehead to 
Spike's knee. Spike kneels there for a couple of seconds, 
not sure what to do. He's still got the fork in his hand, he 
realizes. He puts it down on the night table and holds his 
palm over Xander's shoulder. Carefully, he pats. 
 
"You…okay?"  
 
Xander doesn't reply. One arm snakes through the 
sheets, curls around the back of Spike's leg, and clings. 
Spike pats his shoulder a few more times, then starts to 
feel a little off-balance and stupid. "Hang on a second." 
He edges back off the bed, and Xander gives him a 
bleary, baffled look. "Shove over." 
 
Again, he expects Xander to wake all the way up and 
retreat back to arm's length, and again, it doesn't 
happen. He lies down and Xander's on him without a 
second's hesitation, arms wrapped clumsily around his 
neck and chest, heel hooking his ankle to pull them right 
together, head to toe. He's warm and heavy and lax, and 
he drives his head into Spike's side as if it gives him some 
kind of relief.  
 
It turns into a kind of wrestling, a warm slow urgent 
negotiation of limbs, Xander finding way after way to 



latch on and pull them tighter, closer, as if he's trying to 
climb into Spike's clothes or right into his body. He finds 
one position, lies still a few seconds as if he's testing it, 
then gives it up and moves on. His arm behind Spike's 
head, around his waist, under his shoulders. His legs 
twined through Spike's, overtop and pinning him, then 
flat to the sheets. Like he's telling a litany of every 
position they've ever lain in, everything that's possible. 
He keeps his head down, pressed to Spike's side, and 
doesn't say anything. 
 
Spike lies still, trying to figure it out. He's not sure 
whether he should be doing something, anything—saying 
there there or asserting some kind of discipline, pinning 
the kid down and making him talk or sleep or whatever. 
At the same time, he's aware of a growing heat in his legs 
and crotch. For fuck's sake. Even without the soul, he'd 
know this wasn't the time, but apparently his dick is still 
evil. He starts trying to hold himself so that Xander won't 
feel it, but it's awkward and useless and thinking about 
dog racing does no good. It's another few minutes before 
he realizes that Xander's hard, too. Well. That's a relief. 
Or it's worse—he can't decide which. 
 
"Hey—" He gets his hands on Xander's shoulders and 
pushes gently, trying to get enough room to see his face. 



"Look, you should get some sleep." His dick, meanwhile, 
prods Xander's leg. Xander mutters something into his 
chest and curls closer around him. "What?" 
 
"Don't go." Xander stops moving, just lies still. His face 
hidden, his dick prodding right back.  
 
"You need sleep." 
 
Xander lies still a minute, then rolls his head sharply 
against Spike's chest and rears up out of the sheets. 
Spike tenses, but he's leaning away, across the bed to the 
night table, yanking the top drawer open, rummaging. He 
flips the lube onto the covers with a careless flick of his 
wrist, like he's tossing Spike a beer. Spike tenses. 
 
"Not sure this is the best time for—" 
 
Xander drops down beside him and starts grappling 
again, harder this time. Like he's testing the strength in 
Spike's arms and legs, or in his own. Spike tries to lie still 
and let him do it. It's not bad, just baffling. Mainly it's 
warm and rough, and at some point Xander's started 
shaking in the shoulders. He's not crying, just shaking. He 
drags his face over Spike's chest, scuffs his palms over 
Spike's belly and thighs. Looks for handholds. Finds them, 



gives up. Looks for better ones. 
 
After a bit Spike realizes he's started making quiet little 
noises, the same little shushing sounds he used to give 
Dru. It's automatic. Probably stupid, but really there's 
nothing wrong with it. Nothing wrong with telling the kid 
he's all right, it's all right, just be quiet, he's all right. He 
does it until finally he can't stand being mauled anymore, 
then brings his arms up around Xander to hold him still.  
 
"It's all right," he says softly, to the top of Xander's head. 
Hot breath against his chest, a hot cheek pressed to his 
skin. For a few seconds, things seem all right. 
 
Then Xander plants his palms against Spike's hip and 
shoulder and shoves away. Spike lets go, and Xander 
lunges straight into him again. Hard, his hip in Spike's 
belly, his chin digging into Spike's neck. They're both 
jarred by it, and Spike flashes on the bite on his thigh, 
Xander stunned and breathless against the wall. God, not 
again, not back to that, he has to get out before this 
turns sour. 
 
At the same time, he feels Xander's weight heavy on him, 
desperate and clumsy, and realizes it's not an attack. It's 
more of the same, except now Xander's shaking all over, 



pressing them together everywhere he can. Grinding 
their cocks together so hard it hurts, breathing hard. Not 
speaking. Not until Spike gets a hand in his hair and pulls 
his head back, too disgruntled to be gentle, to get a look 
at his face. His eyes are drenched, black, lost. His mouth's 
wet and open. He's panting. 
 
"Please," he says. 
 
Spike stares at him, then realizes he's still got a fistful of 
black hair, and lets go. Xander topples over onto his back, 
lets his legs fall apart, and grabs for Spike's arm. 
 
"You want that?" Spike says slowly, avoiding Xander's 
hand. Stupid question, when he can smell it. Of course 
Xander wants it. Spike's not made of stone; he wants it 
too. Doesn't mean it's the right thing to do, though. 
"Xander—" 
 
"Please." Xander gets hold of Spike's shoulder and tries 
to yank him over, somehow make it a done deal by sheer 
force of will and physics. He's damp now, sweating a fine 
sheen.  
 
"You're upset," Spike says, trying to sound like the 
reasonable one, because one of them has to. If only he'd 



had more reasonable role models. "This is a bad time for 
you, and—" 
 
"I'm not a kid," Xander spits. His face is suddenly white 
with fury, maybe hatred. Spike pulls back instinctively, 
and Xander's fingers dig into his shoulder. He smells like 
a bullet's just been fired. Explosive tang, rage. 
 
"I know that." 
 
"I want you to fuck me, Spike." 
 
"I know." 
 
"So fuck me already." Xander yanks at Spike's shoulder, 
and Spike puts a careful hand between them, on the 
mattress, and pushes away. "What, you suddenly grew a 
conscience?" 
 
"I don't—" He doesn’t know what to say to that one—
yes? Or maybe he just grew a healthy sense of self-
preservation. Right now, Xander smells like he could kill 
someone. For the first time, it occurs to Spike that he's 
been doing something very stupid and dangerous here. 
"It's not a good time." 
 



Xander gapes at him for a second, then drops his head 
back on the mattress and laughs. Two short barks like 
coughs; they sound painful. "Not a good time?" he 
repeats, and Spike winces. Shitty thing to say, he didn't 
mean it. There's nothing he can say right now, the only 
thing he can do that isn't complete hypocrisy is fuck the 
kid, and he's not going to do that. Couldn't even if he 
wanted to, at this point.  
 
"I'm sorry," he tries to say, but Xander's rolling over and 
fixing him with a too-bright, too-sharp, predatory gaze. 
Feels like the tines of a fork raking him, but he can't get 
up and walk out; he doesn't have that right anymore. He 
sits silently with the sheets gathered in his lap, waiting to 
hear what Xander's going to dish out. 
 
"You took me in," Xander says, in a musing tone. "I was 
making minimum wage letting guys suck me off in alleys 
and you found me and brought me home and kicked it up 
a notch. Room of my own, three meals a day, and a 
regular dick up my ass. Like Bible camp." He props his 
head up on one hand. Looking at Spike like he's a 
curiosity in a museum the whole time. "I've been paying 
rent here with my mouth for, what, six months now? And 
the one time I want you to fuck me, you won't fucking do 
it." 



 
Spike sits in silence. Outside in the street, faint music is 
driving by. 
 
"You asshole," Xander says, and drops his head back onto 
the mattress. His eyes are wet, his lips are a thin line. 
 
"You didn't have to," Spike says. Probably going to 
unleash all hell, but it's true and he's still got some spine 
left in him.  
 
Xander lifts his head and just stares at Spike, like he's 
speaking Urdu. 
 
"You didn't have to do anything," Spike says. "Nobody 
chained you to the radiator, Harris. You could have 
walked out anytime." 
 
"I could have—" Xander cuts himself off and the 
sentence just hangs there in space between them, while 
his eyes go blank and internal as if he's just realized 
that's true. Spike studies him, picks at a loose thread on 
the sheet, studies him again. 
 
"Yeah. Could have robbed me blind and taken off, could 
have found a proper job and taken off. Could have just 



bloody taken off. Back to Sunny—" 
 
Xander's face tightens like a mask, and he lets out a 
sharp, involuntary sound, something between a laugh 
and a sob. Spike just looks at him. 
 
"Sunnydale," Xander says after a second. "Right. You're 
right, Spike. I could have gone back there." 
 
"Why the hell not?" 
 
"Well, for one thing I'm not sure my newly-discovered 
superpower of taking it up the ass would really fit in."  
 
Spike frowns. "You want to tell me what's really going on 
here?" Xander drops his head and sneers at the sheets. 
"Buffy came looking for you, you know." He had no idea 
he was going to say that, but as soon as it's out, he's glad 
he did. It splits the sneer right in two, and suddenly 
Xander just looks young and shocked. He looks quickly at 
Spike, then away. Spike waits. 
 
"I didn't know that." 
 
"Told her I hadn't seen you. Practically got staked doing 
it." 



 
Xander stares at the edge of the bed. "Nobody asked you 
to do that." 
 
"Oh, fine, it's all right she knows you're here? I'll just ring 
her up then." He moves to swing his legs off the bed, all 
show, but Xander puts a hand out halfway before he can 
stop himself, and that's enough. Spike sits back. "So what 
happened?" 
 
There's a long silence. Then Xander drops flat on his 
back, head back on the mattress, and laughs. Not sharp 
and hard this time, just deflated and bitter. "Nothing 
unusual," he says. "I'm a fucking idiot, is all." 
 
"What did you do?" 
 
"Dropped the Orb of Jebel Moya." 
 
After a few seconds of silence, Spike raises an eyebrow. 
"Right, I don’t want to look stupid or anything, but 
maybe you could explain what that means." 
 
"The Orb of Jebel Moya," Xander says, putting his palms 
over his face and rubbing, "is the crucial ingredient in a 
really big protection spell. It's like…the sand in the 



concrete. But you put it in last. Or, if you're me, you get 
suckerpunched by a vampire and you drop it, and it 
breaks. And your friends get pretty much ki—" He stops, 
swallows, and gives another sharp little chuckle. "Killed." 
 
"Who got killed?" 
 
"Nobody. Barely." He's still got his hands over his face; 
it's a little hard to make out what he says. "Buffy was 
really—" Long pause. "Really, really, really…"  
 
After a minute, Spike says, "Mad?" 
 
"Hurt," Xander says, wiping his face and then wiping his 
palms on the sheet. "Really bad." 
 
Spike lets that sit a minute more, then says, "Looked all 
right when I saw her." 
 
"That's good." The news doesn't seem to interest Xander 
much; he just lies staring at the ceiling, his hands loose at 
his sides.  
 
"So, you decided you weren't a Slayerette anymore, and 
came to the big city to—" 
 



"Make it," Xander finishes wryly. "Yeah. And things just 
kind of…snowballed." 
 
Spike picks at his thumbnail, considering. "If it's any 
consolation, you're not bad at it." 
 
"Thanks." 
 
"Sure." He leans over, fishes the bottle of lube out of the 
covers, and studies it. "What's the amulet?" 
 
Xander lies still for a second, then raises his head. He 
looks confused. 
 
"In your backpack. That little—" Spike gestures to his 
neck, and Xander's face clears. Then he looks pissed off. 
 
"You went in my stuff?" 
 
"You asked for it, when you were sick. Some kind of spell 
on it, so Red can't find you?" 
 
Xander looks at him warily, then shrugs and drops his 
head again. "Yeah. Except when I left I forgot to take it, 
and it wore off." He lifts his head and looks at Spike 
again. "Buffy was really here?" 



 
"Yeah." 
 
"Did she look…okay?" 
 
Spike looks down at the lube in his hands, then sits up 
carefully, reaches over, and drops it into the drawer. 
Shuts it with a quiet click. "She looked tired," he says. 
"And she cried a bit." 
 
Xander crosses his arms over his chest and goes back to 
staring at the ceiling. 
 
"I've been thinking," Spike says. "It's time for you to fuck 
off." 
 
Xander doesn't move. 
 
"I'm out of a job," Spike says. "Time to get out of this 
bloody city anyway, never liked it here. Too close to the 
Slayer. Think I might go back to London for a bit." He's 
never given it a second's thought; he can't quite believe 
he's hearing himself say this. Something in his chest is 
splitting. Slow and easy and awful, like a piece of rotten 
wood.  
 



Xander still hasn't said anything. 
 
"You can keep the job if you want it," Spike says. "I'll 
have a word with—" 
 
"I don't want it." 
 
The pain's up in his throat now, and he has to swallow 
hard to be able to talk. "Right. Well, then. You want to 
keep the flat?" 
 
"No." 
 
"Right." The fork's still sitting on the bedside table, 
useless and out of place. He reaches over, picks it up, and 
stands up slowly. Every movement feels precise and 
clear. "I'm going to have a shower. You can sleep here if 
you want." 
 
He heads for the door, the fork in his hand, every muscle 
in his neck and shoulders wired tight. It's dark out, thank 
Christ, he can go out, he doesn't have to be here in the 
flat with Harris in the other room and silence in between. 
And God, the pain behind his eyes, that's stupid, 
hypocritical, he's got no right to it. Or to the little sawing 
of hope he gets when he hears Xander shift on the 



mattress behind him. 
 
"I'll sleep in my own bed," Xander says, getting up. "And 
I'll be out tomorrow morning." 
 
Spike nods briskly without looking back, and goes to take 
his shower.  

 
 
 
 
 

Part Twenty-One 

It was the red-haired vamp, the one that called him a 
faggot. It only takes about two hours to find that out—a 
lot less time than he spends in killing the bastard. 
Afterward, wandering rooftops with blood on his hands 
and ashes up his nose, he can't decide whether it's made 
him feel any better. Which must mean it hasn't.  
 
He goes in for his last week's pay, and Texas makes him 
come into the office. Tells him to close the door. Spike 
stands there in front of the desk with his knuckles 
tingling, wondering if Texas knows how pitiful and weak 



the soul is right now. 
 
"Where's the kid?" Texas asks, not looking up from the 
ledger he's perusing. 
 
"Gone." 
 
Texas licks one huge thumb and turns the page. "Gone 
where?" 
 
"Home." 
 
"You taking his last week's, too?" There's another 
envelope on the desk, Spike notices. He stares at it for a 
few seconds, then shakes his head. Texas still doesn't 
look up, just puts out one hand and slides the envelope 
back into the open drawer beside him. Shuts the drawer. 
"You killed that vamp?" 
 
Spike says nothing. Texas's thick yellow thumbnail 
creases a line in the page beneath a row of figures, and 
he frowns. Then he lays his pencil down carefully in the 
spine of the book, folds his hands on the pages, and looks 
up at Spike. "You might want to leave town." 
 
"Is that a threat?" 



 
Texas watches him, those cold black eyes showing 
nothing at all. "No," he says at last. "That guy had friends. 
You don't. You might want to leave town tonight." 
 
Spike stands there trying to look certain, or at least big. 
He feels small. Feels like he's made of broomstraws and 
loose string, nothing to hold him together. Killing that 
vamp was the last thing that made him feel like anything 
at all, and that wasn't much.  
 
"Right, okay," he says finally. Texas nods and picks up his 
pencil again, and Spike shows himself out. 
 
"Where will you go?" Bitte asks while he's clearing out 
his locker. He shrugs. 
 
When he closes the locker door and turns to go, he 
almost runs into her, startling both of them. She grabs 
him around the shoulders and wraps him in a punishing 
hug, her forehead buried in his neck. She's warm and 
firm, and she smells like linden flowers.  
 
"It's all right," he says, patting her shoulder awkwardly. 
 



"Oh shut up," she says, and squeezes him tighter, until 
the only thing he can do is squeeze her back.  

 

 
 

He fully intends to leave town that night, but he gets 
caught up in little things—the albums, an extra razor on 
the edge of the tub, a folded fifty he'd completely 
forgotten, still sitting on his dresser. The silence. He 
doesn't know what to do with any of it. And then 
suddenly he's drunk and it's nearly dawn and he's stuck 
there another day. That's when the vamp's friends arrive 
and beat the crap out of him. Four of them, with stakes, 
and the only way he gets out of it alive is by chucking 
himself out the window onto the fire escape and 
scrambling up to the roof with his hair on fire. He's 
medium-rare by the time he gets into the shade of the air 
output.  
 
He spends seven hours up there counting the breaks in 
his ribs, watching the sun slope across the sky until the 
shadows are long enough that he can make a running 
jump across to the building opposite. On that roof he 
rests again. After a few minutes, another jump. Finally 
it's dark enough to half-fall down another fire escape and 



drag himself into the sewers. 
 
When he gets back to his flat, he's not surprised at what 
he finds. The albums are snapped to pieces, his books are 
confetti. The television's been kicked in. Couch cushions 
in ribbons. There's stuff written on the walls; he doesn't 
bother to read it. He stands in the middle of the mess, 
looking around. Feeling a strange sort of satisfaction. 
 
There are still bandages in the bathroom, so he fixes 
himself up as well as he can, then pats his pockets for the 
keys to the DeSoto and leaves. 
 
It's not strange, knocking on Angel's door—it feels like 
something he's been meaning to do for a long time.  

 

 
 

Autumn in New York isn't moody or nostalgic or any of 
the things they put in movies. It's cold and busy. He's 
supposed to be keeping tabs on three leads, picking up a 
shipment from LA down on Pearl, and somehow getting 
back up to Morningside Heights in time to check the park 
for kreblins. Angel's a prick about schedules. 
 



He gets two of the three leads squared away—one's in 
custody, won't be going anywhere for at least 24 hours, 
they tell him at the precinct desk; the other's 
conveniently dead. The third one's a loose end, there's 
no answer at the apartment when he tries it and the 
work address doesn't exist. He drives down to Pearl with 
his head propped in one hand, mulling over his options. 
He could give it up for the night, call LA and tell them the 
information was bad, he couldn't find the guy. Not like he 
doesn't have enough to do as it is. Or he could pick up 
the package and then go talk to Lewis, see if he's heard 
anything about a werewolf running around loose.  
 
He leans forward over the steering wheel and peers up at 
the moon through the top of the windshield. Round and 
bright, almost full. He almost rear-ends the car in front of 
him, staring. 
 
By the time he's down to Pearl and found a place to park 
he's smoked three cigarettes and bitten both his 
thumbnails down to nothing. He's in a shitty mood. He's 
in a shitty mood a lot these days.  
 
He sometimes thinks those ribs may not have healed 
right. From the beating, that last night in his flat. His 
chest aches a lot. His shoulders are heavy. 



 
Cynthia usually keeps packages in the back, but this time 
when he walks in she just looks him over and goes back 
to her Palm Pilot. He stands there a second, breathing in 
the warm stale smell of all the dried whatsits in the 
drawers, then raises his eyebrows at her. 
 
"Got something for me?" 
 
She nods at the back of the shop without looking up. He 
frowns, considers asking for a little more input or else 
just turning around and walking right out—he's not in the 
mood for inscrutability—then remembers he'll just have 
to come back tomorrow if he doesn't get it today. 
Whatever it is. 
 
"Want to give me a hint?" He's already walking away 
down the first narrow little aisle, letting one hand knock 
against the handles of the drawers, scuffing his boots. If 
it's too big for Cynthia to drag around, he doesn't want to 
try to get it into the car. What a fucking night. 
 
He rounds the corner, ducks a hanging bundle of some 
kind of nasty dried seedpods, and freezes. 
 
"Hi," Xander says. 



 
He's standing there with his back pressed against the 
counter, his hands gripping it on either side, the knuckles 
a little white. Wearing clean blue jeans and a white T-
shirt and a down jacket over that. He's gained a couple of 
pounds. That's good; he was too thin before. His hair's 
been cut. Short and a little choppy. Makes his head look 
different. And he's brown, face and hands and throat, 
like he's been out building split rail fences in the sun all 
day. Or something.  
 
He looks older.  
 
"Hi," Spike says. 
 
They just stand there, looking at each other, until Xander 
finally looks away. He's been opening drawers back here, 
occupying himself by peering in at the powders and 
bundles; he carefully shuts each drawer. Spike watches 
his knuckles, the back of his neck. The hair's cut so short 
there he can see the skin through it. Short enough to 
prickle against your palm if you touched it. When the 
drawers are all closed up, Xander turns back. 
 
"So," he says. He smells like himself. Like skin and soap 
and warmth, and a little bit like he's scared spitless. 



 
"You eat on the plane?" Spike asks. 
 
Xander gives him half a smile, and shakes his head.  

 

 
 

"Number two." Xander studies the menu a few seconds 
longer, then adds, "And a number thirteen." 
 
The waitress takes the menu and turns to Spike. "You?" 
 
He shakes his head. "Coffee." 
 
After she's gone, they sit there in silence for a bit. Xander 
plays with his cutlery, lining them up fork knife spoon, 
then knife spoon fork, then spoon fork knife. Spike 
watches him do it. He's filled out more in the shoulders, 
just in the few months since he left LA. He's solid now. 
Substantial. And by the look of his knuckles, he's been 
doing some fighting.  
 
"Buffy showing you the ropes?" he asks. Xander looks up, 
a little startled, then follows Spike's gaze and spreads his 
fingers on the table between them, as if for inspection.  



 
"Nah. I've been in LA again. With Angel." 
 
Spike takes that in silently. Xander's watching him 
carefully, though, and he's never been any good at hiding 
what he feels. 
 
"It's okay," Xander says, looking back down at his hands. 
"I mean, I asked him not to say anything to you about it. 
It just seemed…" 
 
"Right, I get it." 
 
"It seemed complicated." 
 
"Right." 
 
"I wasn't sure I was going to come." 
 
That touches on something sharply, a nerve he didn't 
even know was there, and he has to clamp his mouth 
shut and just sit there like an idiot, staring at Harris's 
hands. 
 
"But now I am. Sure." 
 



After a few seconds, Spike clears his throat and says 
inanely, "Well, here you are." 
 
There's no answer, and he looks up to find Xander 
smiling at him. A shy sideways smile that takes him 
completely off guard. He looks away again, down into his 
own lap where his fingers are fighting each other. 
 
"Here I am," Xander says. 
 
The coffee comes, and Spike puts cream in it just for 
something to do. Then he sits watching his spoon circle, 
trying to make his brain cough up something to say. The 
only thing he can think of is I'm sorry, and he's pretty 
sure he's already said that enough. 
 
"Spike," Xander says. His tone is gentle, and it startles 
Spike into looking up. Xander's eyes are calm and dark. 
His own hands are still flat on the table. "You want to get 
out of here?" 
 
Spike fishes out a twenty to cover the check, and they're 
gone without another word.  

 

 



 

His flat's smaller than the one in LA, and grubbier. He has 
a moment of shame with his key in the lock, then 
converts it into a perverse pleasure. He's just another 
one of Angel's lackeys now—he gets the same salary 
everyone else does. In New York, it doesn't go very far. 
 
"No spare room," he says, stepping inside and jiggling the 
lock to make it let go. "Sorry 'bout that. Sofa folds out, 
though—last bloke who slept here said it was all right." 
He realizes a second after he's said it that it sounds 
wrong. "Angel sends people out sometimes on jobs, is 
all." 
 
Xander's looking around, unzipping his jacket, nodding a 
little as if he's not really paying attention to what Spike's 
saying. It's bizarre to see him here, next to the four locks 
on the door and the little corner table that came with the 
place, covered in faxes and shipping invoices and notes 
to self in Spike's own crabbed black hand. He looks larger 
than life. Realer than life. The flat's a mess, Spike realizes. 
 
"Make yourself at home," he says, walking quickly over 
to the kitchenette and swinging the fridge door open, 
studying what's inside as if he didn't know what's in 



there. Blood, beer, and half a molded lemon. "Shower's 
just down—" He starts to point, then gets seized by a 
memory of sending the kid off to the shower that first 
night in LA, and grabs his hand back as if he's burned it 
on the air. "You hungry?" 
 
Xander doesn't answer, and Spike has to look around to 
see him shaking his head. He's toeing off his shoes, 
running a hand through his hair. Looks tired. Spike turns 
back to the fridge. 
 
"So how long you been working for the poof?" 
 
"A couple of months."  
 
"Sunnydale didn't agree anymore?" 
 
There's a pause, and he glances back over his shoulder to 
see Xander stuck with his hand halfway through his hair, 
staring at the floor as if he's trying to remember a word. 
When he realizes Spike's looking at him, he looks up with 
a quick, apologetic smile. "Sunnydale was just…it just felt 
small." 
 
"Well, yeah." 
 



"It was good seeing everybody again. It was good I went 
back." He pauses again and studies his socks, then 
shrugs. "But, you know. They didn't really need me." 
 
Spike opens his mouth to disagree—Slayer cried for you, 
mate—then shuts it. Xander's the one who'd know, after 
all.  
 
"So how come the poof sent you here?" 
 
Xander looks mildly surprised. "He didn't send me. I 
came." 
 
Spike turns back to the fridge and stares at the green-
grey furze on the lemon. His chest's aching again, and he 
has this strange urge to breathe. "Why'd you come?" 
 
After a pause, he hears Xander cross the floor to stand 
behind him. He doesn't move. If Xander hits him, he 
won't fight back. He won't let himself be staked, but if it's 
just hitting, he doesn't mind. The thought of Xander's 
fists on him is almost appealing, actually. It might be a 
good thing, might knock some of the pain out.  
 
Xander's hand on his shoulder is firm and gentle, pulling 
him upright. He lets himself be pulled. Stands still while 



Xander closes the refrigerator door. There's silence for a 
few seconds. Warm hand on his shoulder, and the smell 
of his body right there, standing just behind him. 
 
"I came to find you," Xander says, and tugs his shoulder. 
He turns easily, like he's set in a hinge, and Xander's 
smiling at him soberly, and then they're kissing. Xander's 
warm and heavy, pressing him into the refrigerator, the 
handle sunk in his spine but he doesn't care about that. 
All he cares about is the taste in his mouth, the feel of 
Xander's breath against his lips, the hands sliding up his 
sides to his shoulders and the back of his neck. The warm 
tongue against his own, the little sounds they're both 
making. The way Xander pushes into him, nudging his 
feet apart so he can stand in between, body to body. Like 
palms pressed together, the way people pray.  
 
He knows he's grabbing hold too hard, but he can't seem 
to stop himself. 
 
Xander doesn't complain; he leans in harder too, cups a 
hand around the back of Spike's neck and kisses him so 
their teeth knock together. Bites his tongue, licks him. 
He's grinning, Spike realizes, and when that sinks in it's all 
too surreal, and he has to pause a second to get his 
bearings. It takes a hand on Xander's chest to make him 



back off that long. 
 
"You're…sure about this," Spike says, not quite finding 
the courage to make it sound like a question. Xander 
smiles, grabs Spike's free hand, and starts to bring it 
down between his legs. Spike pulls it away. "I don't have 
any money." 
 
Xander leans back on his heels and studies Spike's face. 
 
"I don't have a spare room, I don't have any money, and 
I'm not interested in making deals." It sounds flat, hostile 
even, and he winces. "I mean, it's fine if you want to stay 
here a bit, find your feet—" God, he's such a fucking 
idiot. "Look, all I mean is—" 
 
"I know what you mean." Xander looks down at Spike's 
hand on his chest, reaches down, and carefully removes 
it. "I just wanted to see you." He's still got a couple of 
Spike's fingers in his; he presses them, then suddenly 
latches them through his and hangs on. When he looks 
up, he's smiling. "Got a real bed in this dive?" 
 
Spike knows how stupid his own smile must look—slow, 
shy, practically virginal—but he doesn't fucking care. He 
leans forward and there's more kissing, more of the good 



familiar taste in his mouth, familiar and strange because 
they never really kissed before, and he's stumbling over 
his own feet, walking backward with Xander's hands 
unbuttoning his shirt. Xander's laughing at him. Fine. He 
kicks the bedroom door open with his heel and 
immediately falls backward onto the bed because there's 
no room to walk in there. Also, it's black as sin with the 
shades down. 
 
Xander falls down on top of him, still working on the 
buttons, one knee in between Spike's legs and a look of 
concentration on his face. It's too dark for him to see 
what he's doing, and for some reason that makes it 
easier to lie back and look at him properly. He's fucking 
beautiful. Clumsy and wet-lipped and flushed, and 
there's something in him that acts like a magnet to the 
ache in Spike's chest and shoulders. Pulls it all right out, 
and in the space that's left behind there's a quivering 
barely-held-in feeling that he doesn't know what to do 
with. Except to reach up and get Xander's shoulders in 
his hands, and pull him down for another kiss. 
 
"Jesus Christ," Xander gasps finally, pulling back and 
rolling to the side to shuck his shirt in one economical 
yank. "Could you get it a little darker in here, please? I 
can still see faint outlines." 



 
"Blinds," Spike says. "Find they help me wake up not on 
fire." 
 
"I'll close them again," Xander says, rolling off the bed on 
the far side and feeling his way to the window. "Am I 
anywhere near—ah, fuck—" He lets the blinds up with a 
snap and limps back to the bed, squinting in the faint 
glow of the street lights outside. "I think I just stepped on 
a blood bag." He stops suddenly, staring at Spike, an 
unselfconscious smile creeping across his face. "Hi." 
 
Spike stares back, a little unnerved. "Hi." 
 
Xander drops back onto the bed and reaches out. Spike 
rolls over onto him, and there's more kissing, heady 
ridiculous kissing that goes on forever and he'd be happy 
with just that, it's plenty. But Xander's popping the 
buttons on his jeans and before he can say anything 
stupid, his cock is free. The first touch of Xander's hand 
makes him gasp and twist away, because he's damned if 
he's going to come like that. For a second Xander looks 
concerned. Then he gets it, and his grin is huge. 
 
"Hey." He's wriggling out of his jeans, getting his feet 
caught and laughing at himself, jerking his hips up so 



their cocks rub and laughing again when Spike pulls away 
again. "You're close, huh?" 
 
Spike just looks at him, trying to get a handle on it. 
Xander's eyes are huge and black, fascinated, happy. His 
dick's hard in the seam of Spike's groin.  
 
"Can you be in me like this?" he asks, his hands skimming 
down Spike's back and taking hold of his hips. Before 
Spike can find the words to answer, Xander's holding him 
tightly in place and pushing up, jacking his cock against 
Spike's leg and belly. Hard, two three four times, then 
letting go suddenly and lying still, his eyes closed, his face 
concentrated. Breathing. Right on the edge. 
 
Spike lies staring down at him, feeling the deep tender 
trembling in his chest again. Xander opens his eyes and 
smiles. Slowly, Spike smiles back. 
 
"It's good to see you," Xander whispers.  
 
"It's good—" Spike repeats, and then doesn't know how 
to finish. Finally he just shakes his head, still smiling like 
an idiot. Xander arches up and kisses him gently. 
 
"Come on," he says, and puts an arm out to where the 



bedside table used to be. There isn't one now—there's 
no room for one. He looks confused for a second, then 
rolls his eyes and laughs. "Fuck, wrong apartment." 
 
"Right, yeah." 
 
"So where should I be looking?" 
 
Spike says nothing. He doesn't have lube, because he 
doesn't have sex. Not lately, not since he's lived here. 
Suddenly it seems like a stupid oversight not to have laid 
some in. He tries to think of something to say, but it's too 
late—Xander's already seen it in his face. 
 
"Nothing?" 
 
He shakes his head. "You?" 
 
"I didn't—no." 
 
They lie there for a second, looking at each other. In 
Spike's chest, the delicate push is folding in on itself. He 
has a sickening feeling that he's failed, he knows it's 
stupid but he can't help it. He has a vision of Xander 
quietly disentangling, getting up, and finding his clothes 
in the dark.  



 
"Please don't go," he says desperately, all in a rush. 
Xander looks startled. 
 
"I'm not," he says. "Spike, it's fine, it's no big deal." One 
hand settles on the back of Spike's neck and holds firm.  
 
"Right, I know." He's embarrassed now, but now that 
he's made a fool of himself he wants to keep going. 
"Don't go, all right? Just…stay. Please." 
 
"I'm staying." 
 
"Because I can't stop thinking about you and it's doing 
my fucking head in and I'm sorry for everything, I'm so 
fucking sorry." 
 
"Spike, I'm here. I'm not going anywhere." 
 
"I want you here." 
 
"I'm here." 
 
They stare at each other for a few seconds. Spike realizes 
he's gone tense all over, and tries to get his shoulders 
down. 



 
"Well, now that that's settled," Xander says, and kisses 
him. His hips come up at the same time, his cock scraping 
Spike's belly, and Spike pushes back without thinking. It's 
the closest they're going to get tonight. He'll take it. It's 
awkward and painful and sweet and frustrating, and all 
he wants is to get inside, push in and see Xander's eyes 
soak black, hear him stammer out what he wants God, 
please, fuck—, but he's already doing that. And then 
Xander loses rhythm and there's a hot syncopated 
wetness on Spike's belly and cock, and he gets his hand 
down in time to feel some of it on his fingers.  
 
"I love you," he gasps, and Xander's dopey, electric smile 
is so near to what he's dreamed of that it's like a hand 
between his shoulder blades, pushing him over his edge.  

 

 
 

Xander gets up before it's light to pull the blinds closed, 
then burrows back under the covers, one arm around 
Spike's waist. 
 
"How long are you staying?" Spike asks, because he can't 
help himself. 



 
"I'm staying," Xander says. In less than a minute, he's 
asleep again. 
 
Spike lies awake, one hand moving gently over Xander's 
forearm. Outside, the streets are filling with traffic.  

 
 

The End  

 


